

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

Strategies to Improve Employee Engagement in the Hospitality Industry

Carolyn Yvette Taylor *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Carolyn Yvette Taylor

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Franz Gottleib, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Yvette Ghormley, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Janet Booker, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2019

Abstract

Strategies to Improve Employee Engagement in the Hospitality Industry

by

Carolyn Yvette Taylor

MBA, Touro University International, 2007

BS, Touro University International, 2004

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2019

Abstract

More than 50% of the workforce in the United States is disengaged, costing U.S. organizations almost \$355 billion annually. Engaged employees improve customer satisfaction, perform effectively, and are committed to organizational goals. Guided by Kahn's personal engagement theory, the purpose of this multiple case study was to explore strategies business leaders in the hospitality industry used to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. A purposive sample of 1 business leader each from 6 organizations in South Korea shared their experiences with the phenomenon of employee engagement. Data were collected through face-to-face semistructured interviews and by reviewing company position descriptions and human resource policies. Yin's data analysis method revealed prevalent themes of communication, recognition and rewards, and work environment. Leaders influence employee engagement through open communication, providing rewards or recognition as performance incentives, and creating a psychologically safe work environment. Implications of this study for social change include decreased physical and mental health costs for employees and organizations. Improving employee engagement in the hospitality industry can reduce absenteeism and increase organizational profitability, sustainability, and participation in community and social programs.

Strategies to Improve Employee Engagement in the Hospitality Industry

by

Carolyn Yvette Taylor

MBA, Touro University International, 2007

BS, Touro University International, 2004

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2019

Dedication

First, I have to thank God for placing the desire in me to go beyond what I thought I could. I thank Him for His Word and praise Him for opening doors for me that I never imagined.

To my sons, Ethan and Everette Portis, who pushed and encouraged me always to be my best, and to my mother, Mary Joyce Taylor-Talley, who challenged me to excel in everything. When she enrolled in Walden University to complete her PhD, she immediately challenged me to do the same and every week checked on my progress. To my siblings Cheneé, Iris, Orris, Olivia, and Orran – thank you for being you. You kept me motivated with your humor throughout this process.

To my extended family and friends, I can never thank you enough for your listening ear and encouraging me.

To my Doctoral Chair, Dr. Franz Gottleib. Thank you Dr. Mike. Your insight and sense of humor were truly valuable to me. I remember calling you in distress many times, only to have you point in the right direction with a sound voice of reason.

Acknowledgments

Thank you to the participants of this study for your willingness to give your time and your honesty during the course of this research.

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement	2
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	4
Interview Questions	4
Conceptual Framework	5
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
Assumptions	
Limitations	
Delimitations	9
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Business Practice	9
Implications for Social Change	10
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
Employee Engagement	12
Employee Development	
Engagement Factors	19

Table of Contents

Engagement Outcomes 22
Expectancy Theory
Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs
Disengaged Factors
Social Learning
Leadership
Leadership Styles
Leadership Behavior
Summary
Transition40
Section 2: The Project
Purpose Statement
Role of the Researcher42
Participants
Research Method and Design46
Research Method
Research Design
Population and Sampling
Ethical Research
Data Collection Instruments
Data Collection Technique57
Data Organization Technique

Data Analysis	61
Reliability and Validity	65
Reliability	
Validity	66
Transition and Summary	
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	
Introduction	
Presentation of the Findings	71
Theme 1: Communication	
Theme 2: Recognition and Rewards	
Theme 3: Work Environment	
Conclusion	
Applications to Professional Practice	
Implications for Social Change	
Recommendations for Action	
Recommendations for Further Research	
Reflections	
Summary and Study Conclusions	
References	
Appendix: Interview Protocol	

List of Tables

Table 1. Sources for Literature Review		
Table 2. Minor Themes: Communication	73	

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Disengaged employees adversely affect organizations (Coetzer, Bussin & Geldenhuys, 2017b). Prolonged employee disengagement can lead to burnout, absenteeism, and, ultimately, employee turnover (Shaukat, Yousaf, & Sanders, 2017). Furthermore, it is estimated that employee disengagement costs U.S. organizations almost \$355 billion annually (Hollis, 2015). To address disengagement and implement reconciliatory strategies, leaders require specific knowledge and skills related to employee engagement and disengagement (Morgan & Bush, 2016).

Background of the Problem

Delivering frontline employee service is crucial to customer satisfaction and loyalty in the hospitality industry (Wirtz & Jerger, 2016). Frontline employees deal with challenging customer interactions and represent the organization to patrons through either face-to-face or voice-to-voice interactions (Karatepe & Karadas, 2015). Frontline employees should meet customers' needs while remaining positive in fast-paced industries (Solnet, Kralj, & Baum, 2015). Additional role stressors associated with the hospitality industry may affect job performance and satisfaction, and may lead to employee turnover (Karatepe & Karadas, 2015). High turnover rates affect organizational profits and create a disruption in operations, as leaders must recruit, select, and train employees to fill vacant positions (DiPietro & Bufquin, 2018).

Due to role stressors specific to the hospitality industry, employment within hospitality, over long periods of time, may lead to disengaged behavior. Disengaged behavior correlates to three organizational factors: (a) lack of employee-friendly policies, (b) lack of concern for family or coworkers, and (c) lack of desired company benefits, such as a salary increase or bonus (Patnaik, Satpathy, & Das, 2015). Disengaged employees negatively affect organizational productivity and profitability (Sonnetag & Kühnel, 2016), but reconciling disengaged behavior may improve employee job performance and company profitability (Al Mehrzi & Singh, 2016). The goal of this doctoral study was to explore strategies hospitality industry leaders use to improve employee engagement.

Problem Statement

More than 50% of the U.S. workforce minimally performs assigned tasks, which indicates disengagement at work (Heymann, 2015). Disengaged employees cost U.S. organizations almost \$355 billion annually (Hollis, 2015). The general business problem was that business leaders often are unable to engage employees, which results in a loss of business profitability. The specific business problem was that some business leaders lack strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies business leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. The target population was one business leader each from six organizations with at least 3 years of leadership experience in the hospitality industry, located in South Korea, who applied strategies with the intention to improve employee engagement to increase productivity. Engaged employees are good stewards and may support community service and volunteer programs (Voegtlin & Greenwood, 2016). The findings from this study contribute to positive social change through identifying strategies to improve employee engagement that may increase stewardship and support of organizational contribution programs.

Nature of the Study

The research method for this doctoral study was qualitative. Researchers use a qualitative methodology to interpret perceptions and experiences of participants as they experience phenomena (Flinkman & Salanterä, 2015; Gergen, Josselson, & Freeman, 2015; Rejno & Berg, 2015). The objective of qualitative research is to identify the perspective and experience each participant assigns to a problem (Phillips et al., 2015). In quantitative methodology, the researcher seeks to confirm causal or relationship linkages among variables through data analysis (Yardley & Bishop, 2015). I did not choose a quantitative method because the intent of this study was not to seek a causal relationship among variables. In mixed methodology, the researcher combines qualitative and quantitative approaches either sequentially or concurrently to strengthen the validity of results (McKim, 2015). The complex nature of a mixed methods design would yield results beyond the scope of this doctoral study. The qualitative method was most suitable for this doctoral study to elicit the perceptions of hospitality leaders and their experience with strategies to improve employee engagement.

Several designs are available to researchers using a qualitative method including ethnography, phenomenology, and case study (Farre, Bem, Heath, Shaw, & Cummins, 2016). Researchers use the ethnographic design when studying a specific cultural group over a predetermined period (Rashid, Caine, & Goez, 2015). As the goal of this research was to understand the participants' experiences and perceptions regarding strategies to improve employee engagement, the ethnographic design did not align with the goals of this research. The phenomenological approach is a viable approach to gather detailed information on participants' lived experiences (Moustakas, 1994). However, researchers have primarily used the phenomenological approach to conduct interviews to collect data, which may fail to reveal the complex information required for a deeper understanding of the problem (Bowden & Galindo-Gonzalez, 2015; Landrum & Garza, 2015; Vaismoradi, Jones, Turunen, & Snelgrove, 2016). Due to this limitation, the phenomenology design was not suitable. A case study design is suitable when the goal is to focus on a contemporary phenomenon and when no clearly defined contextual boundaries exists for a phenomenon (Yin, 2009). Researchers employing the case study design can conduct interviews to collect data, but can also review audiovisual material, documents, and reports as a means to understand the phenomenon of study (Morgan, Pullon, Macdonald, McKinlay, & Gray, 2017). The case study design was the preferred approach for this doctoral study, as multiple data collection processes facilitated exploring managerial strategies in a variety of contexts surrounding employee engagement.

Research Question

The research question for this study was as follows: What strategies do leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity?

Interview Questions

The interview questions for this study were as follows:

- How does meaningful work influence employee engagement to increase productivity?
- 2. How does workplace safety influence employee engagement to increase productivity?
- 3. How does employee commitment influence employee engagement to increase productivity?
- 4. What strategies are effective to improve employee engagement that led to increased productivity?
- 5. How does employee engagement affect productivity in your organization?
- 6. What factors influence employee engagement to increase productivity?
- 7. How does leadership influence employee engagement in your organization?
- 8. What additional comments could you add to the study of improving employee engagement to increase productivity?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this doctoral study was Kahn's personal engagement theory. Kahn (1990) introduced the personal engagement theory to illustrate the degree to which employees are psychologically present while in the performance of their duties. Kahn (1990) noted that employees experience connections to work and coworkers physically, cognitively, emotionally, and mentally (Chen & Huang, 2016). Kahn indicated that people ask three questions prior to deciding to engage in work personally: (a) How much meaning will I gain to commit to this task? (b) Is it safe to do so? and (c) Am I available to commit (Kahn, 1990; Keating & Heslin, 2015)? Kahn (1992) advanced his research on engagement and posited that employees exhibiting psychological presence fully immerse themselves to accomplish work tasks. Psychologically present employees are attentive to assigned tasks and have a connection with other employees within an organization, which fosters positive outcomes (Ramsey et al., 2015).

Expounding on Kahn's engagement conceptual framework, Macey and Schneider (2008) proposed employee engagement as a multifaceted concept founded on three types of engagement: trait engagement, state engagement, and behavioral engagement. The researchers referred to behavioral engagement as *extrarole behavior*. Extrarole behavior includes desirable characteristics, such as proactivity, tacit knowledge sharing, adaptability, and creativity (Demerouti, Bakker, & Gevers, 2015; Eldor & Harpaz, 2016). Each construct that builds on the previous construct leads to an employee's complete engagement and commitment to accomplishing assigned tasks (Demerouti et al., 2015).

Schaufeli, Salanova, González-Roma, and Bakker (2002) defined employee engagement as a motivational concept characterized by vigor, dedication, and absorption. Schaufeli et al. contended that employee engagement is a continuous state in which employees not only focus on a specific task, but display vigor and have full engagement in work at all times. Unlocking potential, exertion, fairness, and performance are the driving forces to employee performance and are relevant to understanding how to improve employee engagement (Van Wingerden & Van der Stoep, 2018). As employee engagement is outcome based, the conceptual framework of personal engagement was appropriate to studying strategies leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity.

Operational Definitions

The definitions of terms used throughout this doctoral study were as follows:

Absorption: Absorption is the level of concentration exhibited by an employee and the level of difficulty detaching from a task (Eldor & Harpaz, 2016).

Behavioral engagement: Behavioral engagement is supportive behavior employees exhibit that is not part of their daily duties (Banihani & Syed, 2016).

Dedication: Dedication refers to the degree of commitment to a particular task and the way employees experience self-worth, enthusiasm, inspiration, and pride while performing work (Eldor & Harpaz, 2016).

Employee engagement: Employee engagement is the behavior in which employees exhibit an emotional connection to organizational success (Saks & Gruman, 2014).

State engagement: State engagement refers to the level at which employees feel engaged while at work (Fletcher, Bailey, & Gilman, 2018).

Trait engagement: Trait engagement is the positive view employees have concerning work and fellow coworkers (Bakker, Vergel, & Kuntze, 2015).

Vigor: The level of increased energy exhibited by an employee, and the employee's willingness to invest in tasks (Eldor & Harpaz, 2016).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Several underlying assumptions framed this qualitative doctoral study. Assumptions in research indicate certain inferences or preconceptions concerning a phenomenon (Mazzocchi, 2015). The first assumption was the participants in this study would have significant leadership experience and competencies to evaluate employee engagement. The second assumption was that the leaders participating in this study would answer the questions to the best of their knowledge and experience. Establishing conditional participation requirements for years of experience and ensuring confidentially in acquiring data mitigated the assumptions in this study.

Limitations

Limitations are uncontrollable weaknesses affecting research validity (Uri, 2015). How leaders perceived their experience limited the scope of this study. Some leaders may believe their leader behavior style is effective. In contrast, an employee may consider the leader's behavioral style ineffective and ambiguous (Barling & Frone, 2017). Failure to address this difference in opinion may lead to disengaged employee behavior (Barling & Frone, 2017). A second limitation was a majority of hospitality firms operate 24 hours a day, and leaders could have been unavailable to participate due to work schedules, which might have limited the ability to obtain a full range of perspectives. Noncomprehensive data may skew findings. Finally, the difference in participant leadership experience may limit a complete understanding of the phenomenon of employee engagement (Nasomboon, 2014; Wilson, 2015).

Delimitations

Delimitations narrow the scope and define the boundaries of research (Moore, McKee, & McCoughlin, 2015; Rosenberg & Koehler, 2015). The participants in this study were managers in the hospitality industry, and managers in other industries might have different experiences and management cultures. Interviewing participants with strategies to improve employee engagement as opposed to those leaders who have not addressed employee engagement ensured responses provided purposeful data. Another delimitation was the exclusion of leaders with less than 3 years' experience, which increased the probability that the findings were more credible as participants with longevity may have greater experience with strategies to improve employee engagement.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

Disengaged employees may have adverse consequences for organizations (Ford, Myrden, & Kelloway, 2016). Understanding strategies to improve employee engagement may decrease instances of employee absenteeism and tardiness to improve work outcomes (Fida et al., 2015). The results of this study may assist the business community by providing information on strategies to improve employee engagement. Leaders supervising engaged employees experience positive outcomes such as better job performance and increased organizational commitment (Shantz, Aflfes, & Latham, 2016). Engaged employees provide better customer service, thereby increasing customer satisfaction and loyalty (Bowen, 2016; So, King, Sparks, & Wang, 2016). Engaged employees may increase organizational profitability and growth by improving customer satisfaction (Farndale & Murrer, 2015; Osborne & Hammond, 2017).

Implications for Social Change

This study may contribute to promoting social change by emphasizing strategies business leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity, Breevaart, Bakker, Demerouti, and Derks (2016) posited that leaders increase employee work engagement by inspiring vigor and commitment to the organization. Engaged employees experience job satisfaction, which leads to improved mental and physical health while fostering goodwill among coworkers, customers, and members within the community (Kanten & Yesiltas, 2015; Upadyaya, Vartiainen, & Salmela-Aro, 2016). Engaged employees exhibit cognitive and physical health while demonstrating motivation and organizational commitment (Conway, Fu, Monks, Alfes, & Bailey, 2015). Engaged employees display organizational commitment by lending their talents external to the organization. Engaged employees use skills and business acumen to support corporate charitable efforts that benefit the community, such as after-school programs, disaster relief, or Habitat for Humanity housing (Gill, 2015). Employees and management share a common interest in the sustainability of the organization while contributing to the community through donations and community service programs (Lasen, Tomas, & Hill, 2015; Supanti, Butcher, & Fredline, 2015). The implications for positive social change are the improved relationships with other organizations and customers in the community.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies business leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. Disengaged employee behavior may affect the profitability of an organization. Leaders who successfully address disengaged behavior develop engaged employees who support the vision of an organization (Morton, Michaelides, Roca, & Wagner, 2018).

The aim of a literature review is to present a critical analysis and synthesis of the phenomenon under study (Veletsianos & Shepherdson, 2016). Due to the nature of this multiple case study, the target population was leaders in the hospitality industry working in South Korea. The leaders participating in this study had at least 3 years' experience and had applied strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity.

The literature review is a synthesis of past and contemporary research on employee engagement. The organization of the literature review is thematic. I used databases such as ProQuest and EBSCOhost to research the phenomenon of employee engagement. To further understand employee engagement, the following keywords served as guides: *business environment transitions, employee engagement, job performance, job satisfaction, leadership, organizational change, productivity,* and *workplace culture.* I conducted an Ulrich search of all sources to help determine which articles were peer reviewed and selected articles published between 2015 and 2019. Several major themes emerged from published literature on employee engagement, including leadership and leadership behaviors, social learning theory, and organizational factors. Of the 440 journal articles cited in this doctoral study, 374 are peer-reviewed sources published between 2015 and 2019 and representing 85% of the literature

reviewed (see Table 1).

Table 1

Sources for Literature Review

		Peer reviewed	Non-peer	
Category	Books	2015-2019	reviewed	Total
Books	8	N/A	N/A	8
Journal articles	N/A	374	58	432
Total	8	374	58	440

Employee Engagement

Kahn (1990) described employee engagement as motivating employees to perform their duties in support of organizational goals. Engaged employees exhibit high levels of energy and are engaged physically, cognitively, and emotionally in the workplace (Conway et al., 2015). Engaged employees consider their job expectations met and create physical, cognitive, and emotional attachments to their assigned job task.

Physical ownership. Engaged employees perform the physical aspects of their job duties and take ownership of those responsibilities. When engaged, employees can work through physical exhaustion and can recover quickly to meet job objectives (Mathisen & Bergh, 2016). Engaged employees, despite work demands, have fewer missed days from work and are less likely to become defensive or withdraw from work (Magee, Gordon, Robinson, Caputi, & Oades, 2017). Despite sustained physical work demands, engaged employees are committed to meeting organizational goals (Bakker & Demerouti, 2017). Thus, a disengaged employee may be more physically exhausted and

unable to recover potentially leading to greater absenteeism and a lack in the ability to effectively represent their organization.

Cognitive ownership. The cognitive element of engagement is the importance employees place on their job and has two factors: absorption and attention (Joo, Zigarmi, Nimon, & Shuck, 2017). Employees absorbed in their job objectives are focused and not easily distracted. Engaged employees are attentive to their job objectives and are often absorbed and focused throughout the day. Not only is an employee physically present for work but the job objectives are fulfilling, and an employee's work experience is positive (Joo et al., 2017). Rather than mentally detaching from job objectives, engaged employees choose to invest in performing their duties to their full capability and take pride in their work.

Cognitive ownership begins at the individual level for an employee and occurs when employees find meaning in their work and believe their conceived return on investment in the organization exceeds expectations (Dawkins, Tian, Newman, & Martin, 2017; Joo et al., 2017). Leadership engagement may be the catalyst for employee engagement. Managers valuing the roles of emotional connectivity, equality, and respect foster employee engagement in the work environment to improve employee engagement (Eldor & Harpaz, 2016). Leaders who provide opportunities for employees to communicate issues or provide input on processes promote employee engagement and commitment. Leaders are a significant part of employee engagement. Without effective leadership, employees' commitment and motivation may diffuse. **Emotional ownership.** Creating emotional attachment for employees requires managers to develop a relationship of trust (Ng, 2016). Interpersonal relationships formed within the workplace are crucial to employee engagement and play a significant role in instilling commitment to the organization (Carasco-Saul, Kim, & Kim, 2015; Mustafa, Martin, & Hughes, 2016). Employees exercising the same values within the workplace create a sense of ownership within the organization (Hu, Schaufeli, & Taris, 2016). Engaged employees perform consistently, despite job stressors such as increased job expectations or decreased job security. Emotional ownership motivates engaged employees to incorporate organizational goals into personal work goals.

Psychological conditions. Kahn (1990) introduced three psychological conditions as influences to work engagement: meaningfulness, safety, and availability. Whereas psychological meaningfulness refers to the return on investment an employee may feel, psychological safety means working without fear of negative consequences to an individual's self-image (Agarwal & Farndale, 2017). The last condition, availability, refers to the capacity to engage in work personally by drawing on physical, emotional, and psychological resources (Banihani & Syed, 2016). The conditions of meaningfulness, safety, and availability constitute how employees view their roles within the organization and execute their daily responsibilities.

Gender is one factor that may influence how psychological conditions impact individual's engagement in their employment. Researchers posit societal values may target male engagement over female engagement in the workplace (Glass & Cook, 2016). Employee engagement may be gendered when tasks are easier for men to engage physically, cognitively, or emotionally, as compared to women (Banihani & Syed, 2016). Society views women as less influential and sometimes incompetent in male-dominated workplaces (Banihani & Syed, 2016). Many women in positions of authority within organizations may feel the need to emulate male qualities to succeed, and some individuals view them as harsh and unapproachable. Others in an organization may view women holding high positions within the organizations as tokens and may not respect women in positions of authority. Due to this gendering of certain workplaces, women in organizations may have less opportunity to hone and express the psychological conditions required to improve engagement (Glass & Cook, 2016).

Kahn (1992) further described employee engagement as the level of psychological presence exhibited by an employee while at work (Ramsey et al., 2015). Employees identifying with the work environment on an interpersonal level create a job identity, and monetary awards are not a motivating factor (Mustafa et al., 2016). Engaged employees believe their actions add value to the organization. Engaged employees understand organizational leaders structure job objectives according to ability. These employees take ownership and interest in the outcome of their assigned job tasks. As employees exhibit consistent ownership of tasks, the task complexity stimulates professional development and employee engagement (Schaufeli, 2015).

Macey and Schneider (2008) posited employees display work engagement through trait, state, and behavioral engagement (Banihani & Syed, 2016). Employees display trait engagement by presenting a positive outlook at work (Banihani & Syed, 2016). Trait engaged employees may remain optimistic through challenges at work and maintain their disposition through stressful situations. Trait-engaged employees are usually proactive and conscientious. State engagement refers to feelings such as commitment, autonomy, and empowerment (Banihani & Syed, 2016). Employees experiencing autonomy and empowerment in the work environment have higher levels of engagement (Osborne & Hammond, 2017). Employees exhibiting state engagement often feel satisfied at work. Extrarole behavior is a factor of behavioral engagement (Banihani & Syed, 2016). Employees exhibit extrarole behavior through organizational citizenship behavior and may perform duties beyond the scope of their position description.

Employees experience inhibitors to engagement (Byrne, Albert, Manning, & Desir, 2017). Employees diagnosed with mental disorders, such as depression, may be less likely to exhibit trait behavior in the performance of their daily duties. Overwhelmed employees experience feelings of inadequacy and depleted energy, thereby inhibiting the display of state engagement. Micromanaging leaders may prevent employees from displaying behavioral engagement. Employees without autonomy fail to exhibit extrarole behavior. Leaders failing to identify one of or all the inhibitors to employee engagement may negatively affect employee productivity (Srivastava & Dhar, 2016).

Organizational leaders view employee engagement as creating employee satisfaction to increase productivity (Ismail, Iqbal & Nasr, 2019). Managers who effectively communicate organizational goals improve employees' emotional well-being and motivation in the work environment (Ng, 2016; Walther, Möltner, & Morner, 2017). In addition to communication, respect for employee ideas improves emotional ownership (Hu et al., 2016). Engaged employees establish emotional ownership of assigned tasks, feel satisfied, are productive, and have a positive effect on organizational profits (Ahmetoglu, Harding, Akhtar, & Chamorro-Premuzic, 2015).

Leaders who form a partnership with employees increase job satisfaction and employee autonomy to accomplish tasks. Psychological ownership and the transformational leadership style may assist in improving employee decision-making and increase employee involvement (Kim & Beehr, 2017; Xiong & Fang, 2014). Transformational leaders increase employee motivation to improve employees' emotional investment (Ng, 2016). Motivated employees demonstrate emotional commitment to the organization and achieve organizational goals.

Employees exhibiting an emotional commitment are stewards within the organization and exhibit organizational citizenship behavior. Stewards within the organization take responsibility for tasks and display commitment to the organization. Engaged employees demonstrate stewardship within the organization (Coetzer, Bussin, & Geldenhuys, 2017a). The level of engagement displayed indicates the level of emotional commitment an employee has to an organization (McNulty & Nordberg, 2015).

Engaged employees create emotional attachments to their role responsibilities within the work environment. Engaged employees emotionally invest in the success of the organization and seek opportunities to improve customer loyalty (Bulkapuram, Wundavalli, & Avula, 2015; Peng & Pierce, 2015). Employees developing an emotional attachment or psychological capital have a positive effect on overall behavior within the organization. Emotional investment increases employee productivity, customer loyalty, and organizational profitability (Jeve, Oppenheimer, & Konje, 2015).

Continued work under increased stressors may decrease an employee's performance and erode trust. Anxiety created by uncertainty may hinder an employee's performance (Roskes, 2015). Unaddressed employee deviance may affect organizational commitment or emotional ownership of assigned tasks (Guay et al., 2016). Managers must recognize the decline in an employee's performance and intervene by addressing factors interfering with job performance (Bailey, Madden, Alfes, & Fletcher, 2017; Carasco-Saul et al., 2015). Strong leadership decreases the likelihood of disengagement by fostering a work environment where employees have resources to complete job requirements free of psychological stress (Choi, Tran, & Park, 2015; Lee & Ok, 2015).

Employee Development

Employee development is a factor in engagement. Leaders have a responsibility to identify areas of development to improve performance and include employees in the development of training plans to influence and improve performance (Guery, 2015). Leaders failing to provide opportunities for employee development may affect employees' level of engagement in the workplace (Armstrong, Shakespeare-Finch, & Shochet, 2016). Employees exhibiting ownership in the work environment are trained on their tasks and understand individual job expectations. Employees who take ownership of their individual tasks have high service quality standards and improve customer satisfaction (Li, Wong, & Kim, 2016).

Employees have higher engagement levels when career development is a priority within an organization (Taneja, Sewell, & Odom, 2015). Leaders have a responsibility to develop employees and to encourage employees to compete for growth opportunities (Panaccio, Henderson, Liden, Wayne, & Cao, 2015). Mentorship is the process by which a more experienced person guides or assists employees in areas of expertise (Madan & Srivastava, 2017; Qian, Lin, Han, Chen, & Hays, 2014). Mentorship can be either formal or informal; however, the mentor must exercise candor and equality among mentees and must develop a trust relationship to maximize employee potential (Madan & Srivastava, 2017; Qian et al., 2014). Organizations with an emphasis on mentorship experience increased profitability and higher retention rates of employees (Madan & Srivastava, 2017; Neupane, 2015).

Engaged employees strive to meet customer expectations. Engaged employees provide high service quality and create customer loyalty and satisfaction (Hussain, Al Nasser, & Hussain, 2015). Employees receiving additional training opportunities improves work engagement and work performance and increases customer satisfaction (Nielsen & Jørgensen, 2016). Employee engagement improves customer satisfaction and organizational profitability.

Engagement Factors

Employees respond to leaders who include them in setting individual goals and explain job expectations to increase engagement and productivity (Choi et al., 2015). Employee recognition is a factor of employee engagement (Choi et al., 2015). A simple thank you from leader to employees may provide employees with a sense of contributing to organizational goals (Singh, 2016). Open communication is crucial to establishing a mutual partnership between the leader and an employee to foster employee engagement (Bin, 2015).

Employee self-esteem is a factor of employee engagement. Employees with low self-esteem may not engage in the work environment. Employees exposed to unfair work practices or tyrannical leadership may experience low self-esteem (Ouyang, Sang, Li, & Peng, 2015). Whether unfair behavior in the work environment is real or perceived, there is an effect on employee morale and employee engagement (Ouyang et al., 2015).

In contrast, employees with high self-esteem have increased organizational commitment and engagement (Keller, Meier, Gross, & Semmer, 2015). High self-esteem has a direct correlation to engagement and organizational citizenship behavior. Employees with high self-esteem operate with self-efficacy, require minimal supervision, and exhibit satisfaction within the work environment (Keller et al., 2015).

Engaged employees have a commitment to the organization and employ innovative processes to decrease costs associated with services (Kaliannan & Adjovu, 2015). Engaged employees seek to improve work processes to increase proficiency and efficiency (Lee & Ok, 2015; Lu, Lu, Gursoy, & Neale, 2016). Leaders play a crucial role in fostering an environment where employees have the resources required to accomplish individual tasks and are treated fairly, which leads to increased job satisfaction and inspiration to improve processes.

Employee motivation is an element of engagement. A correlation exists between employee satisfaction and improved motivation (Barros, Costello, Beaman, & Westover, 2015). Satisfied employees feel motivated and seek opportunities to improve customer experience with the organization. Increased customer loyalty equates to profitability and sustainability of an organization. Leaders who provide training opportunities may improve employee motivation and increase job satisfaction (Idris, Dollard, & Tuckey, 2015).

Employees exhibit increased motivation when they believe leadership is genuinely concerned with improving their performance (Gottfredson & Aguinis, 2017; Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016). Leaders who effectively manage talent increase engagement, motivation, and trust within employees (Deery & Jago, 2015; Pulakos, Hanson, Arad, & Moye, 2015; Sheehan, Grant, & Garavan, 2018). When leaders understand performance objectives and are aware of employee performance limitations, the leaders set goals, manage expectations, and develop training plans to improve performance (Pulakos et al., 2015). Leaders also take opportunities to recognize employee performance improvement. Managing organizational expectations and the expectations of an employee provides additional opportunities to improve employee motivation and engagement (West & Blackman, 2015).

Employees view performance appraisals as an asset in identifying strengths and areas requiring improvement in the supervising process. Performance evaluations have a direct influence on employee engagement (McDaniel, Ngaia, & Leonard, 2015). Engaged employees have a desire to know what objectives they perform well and those objectives requiring training and improvement (Yoerger, Crowe, & Allen, 2015). Leaders improve employee engagement through setting achievable objectives for employees and frequent performance evaluations (McDaniel et al., 2015). Leaders improve employee engagement, employee expectations, and organizational commitment (Carasco-Saul et al., 2015; Katou, 2015).

A link exists between improved engagement and employee satisfaction in the work environment, which directly improves customer satisfaction (Cahill, McNamara, Pitt-Catsouphes, & Valcour, 2015; Kumar & Pansari, 2015). Engaged employees increase customer loyalty by creating positive emotional experiences the customers seek to recreate through frequent visits (McDaniel et al., 2015). Engaged employees understand the links customers seek to create through positive emotional attachments to an experience and to facilitate that attachment.

Employee engagement increases when the work environment creates positive daily experiences, when job characteristics are fulfilling, and when leaders exhibit support (Jeve et al., 2015). Engaged employees consistently achieve organizational and customer expectations (Armstrong et al., 2016; Osborne & Hammond, 2017). Employees exhibiting a high level of engagement in the work environment increase the quality of service experienced by customers, which has a direct influence on customer satisfaction (Roof, 2015). Organizational performance improves with employee engagement (Bulkapuram et al., 2015).

Engagement Outcomes

Leadership behaviors influence employee engagement. Leaders who create an environment of trust assist in improving employee motivation (Okello & Gilson, 2015). On the contrary, leaders creating dissatisfaction in the workplace affect employee engagement. Dissatisfied employees are less productive and exhibit poor customer service skills (Congregado, Iglesias, Millán, & Román, 2016). Engaged employees feel satisfied and enthusiastic about work (Blattner & Walter, 2015). Engaged employees are productive and satisfied with the work environment (Bowen, 2016). Leaders fostering a positive work environment increase employee engagement for increased productivity.

Job requirements and demands affect employee engagement (Bailey et al., 2017). Increased job demands increase employee stress. Longer work hours without increased benefits erode the trust relationship between an employee and a leader (Shuck & Reio, 2014). Leaders within an organization should mitigate stressors in the workplace to maintain employee satisfaction and accomplish organizational goals (Bailey et al., 2017).

Organizational outcomes improve with employee engagement (Albrecht, Bakker, Gruman, Macey, & Saks, 2015). Leaders foster an engaged work environment through open communication with employees (Nasomboon, 2014). Leaders must also identify and address factors of employee engagement, such as adaptability and social skills, to improve employee engagement (Albrecht et al., 2015; Shuck, Zigarmi, & Owen, 2015). Moreover, established role importance improves employee engagement. Leaders providing employees with empowerment, value, and individual development improve employee engagement (Jose & Mamphilly, 2015; Kim & Beehr, 2017). Employees understanding strategic organizational goals exhibit innovative behavior to support those goals (Jose & Mamphilly, 2015).

Expectancy Theory

Employees strive to meet organizational goals when organizations meet employee expectations. Vroom (1964) noted employees achieve organizational goals when leaders meet or exceed an employee's expectations. Contrary to focusing on personal needs, as Maslow (1943) did, the basis of Vroom's expectancy theory is performance outcomes (Kessler, 2013; Vroom, 2013). According to Vroom, expectancy, instrumentality, and valence are primary antecedents in motivating employees to attain positive results in the work environment.

Expectancy. When employees attain work goals, motivation increases and performance improves. In the antecedent of expectancy, high performance is the result of increased effort (Purvis, Zagenczyk, & McCray, 2015). Expectancy is outcome based. Employees believe a greater amount of effort is equal to increased success (Shweiki et al., 2015). When workplace promotions are performance based, employees increase performance to compete for promotions. In contrast, promotions based on nepotism decrease motivation and performance (Shweiki et al., 2015).

Instrumentality. Researchers refer to the motivation created by the anticipation of a reward as instrumentality (Shweiki et al., 2015). The three factors affecting instrumentality are trust, control, and presence. Moreover, employees want to trust their leaders will recognize and reward performance (Taştan & Davoudi, 2015). Employees must perceive some level of control in the performance-to-reward programs to increase performance (Shweiki et al., 2015).

Valence. Valence is the value employees place on the reward (Shweiki et al.,

2015). The value employees place on a reward increases motivation and performance. Individual motivation may increase when leaders vary the type reward instead of changing the work objectives (Shweiki et al., 2015). Valence refers not only to an increase in salary but also to increased autonomy, responsibility, and opportunity within the organization. Organizational rewards should be fair for employees to find value in the programs (Kessler, 2013).

Leaders applying the expectancy theory in the workplace have clarity on how employees make performance-based decisions. These leaders understand motivation and performance share a direct link to the perceived value of rewards (Frieder, Wang, & Oh, 2018). Leaders recognizing and rewarding employee performance, through promotion or abstract rewards, increase motivation, employee performance, and productivity.

Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs

Maslow's position on human motivation differs from Vroom's expectancy theory. Maslow (1943) theorized employee motivation increased when human needs are satisfied. Maslow identified five basic needs ranking from basic to higher: physiological, safety, social, esteem, and self-actualization. Choi et al. (2015) posited that employees seek to satisfy basic physiological and safety needs before focusing on the higher needs of social, esteem, and self-actualization. De Gieter and Hofmans (2015) found that employees may never thoroughly satisfy personal needs in the workplace, which may affect motivation and productivity.

Disengaged Factors

Disengaged factors are elements that may affect the level of employee work effort. Disengagement occurs when employees experience work fatigue due to increased responsibility (Sonnentag & Kühnel, 2016). Disengaged employees are less productive and negatively affect organizational profitability (Sonnentag & Kühnel, 2016). Continuous exposure to exhaustive factors such as increased work hours or responsibilities leads to poor customer satisfaction, absenteeism, and employee turnover and ultimately affects organizational profitability (So et al., 2016).

Ethical dilemmas. Clearly defined performance objectives and associated rewards motivate employees to exceed role requirements (Han et al., 2015). Employees make decisions according to their interpretation of role requirements. Ethical dilemmas occur when employees place too much emphasis on exceeding expectations (Huang & Paterson, 2017). Employees lapsing in ethical judgment may engage in unethical behavior to meet job requirements. Behavior contrary to organizational norms and standards of conduct is unethical (Kilduff, Galinsky, Gallo, & Reade, 2016). Employees may benefit and feel justified in behaving unethical in the work environment (Barkan, Ayal, & Ariely, 2015). Coworkers observing unethical behavior may perceive the culture of the workplace as unfair. Leadership's failure to address or punish unethical behavior in the workplace may lead to decreased productivity in other employees (Bonner, Greenbaum, & Quade, 2017; Kang, 2014), and employees previously considered engaged might retaliate by either associating with counterproductive behavior or decreasing productivity (Bonner, Greenbaum, & Mayer, 2016). **Moral disengagement.** Employees may justify or condone undesirable behavior. Moral disengagement is the internal ability to selectively inactivate standards or beliefs to commit reprehensible actions (Niebieszczanski, Harkins, Judson, Smith, & Dixon, 2015). Morally disengaged employees justify counterproductive work behavior by making comparisons, minimizing consequences, or deflecting blame onto others. Individually, these employees process and make decisions without relying on an ethical foundation and feel no distress (Lawrence & Kacmar, 2017).

Machiavellian behavior is an indicator of the propensity to disengage morally (Egan, Hughes, & Palmer, 2015). The focus on self-interests and a blatant disregard for the effects their decisions have on others are characteristics of Machiavellianism (Castille, Buckner, & Thoroughgood, 2018). Instances of Machiavellian behavior are consistent self-regulation avoidance and morally disengaged behavior. Self-regulation is a key aspect of employee engagement, and employees exhibiting self-regulating qualities within the workplace may be less likely to exhibit Machiavellianism or moral disengagement (Ring & Kavussanu, 2018).

Negative emotions are a contributing factor to moral disengagement (Chugh, Kern, Zhu, & Lee, 2014). Employees experiencing frequent negative emotions in the work environment may reciprocate through morally disengaged behavior as an act of retribution against the organization (Huang, Wellman, Ashford, Lee, & Wang, 2017). Acts of disengaged behavior or counterproductive work behavior include daydreaming, absenteeism or malingering, and procrastination to complete work objectives (Carpenter & Berry, 2017). In contrast, engaged employees experience positive emotions induced by job requirements (Alagaraja & Shuck, 2015). Positive emotions expand the personal resources available to manage negative experiences in the work environment and alleviate the desire to retaliate through morally disengaged behavior (Soliman & Wahba, 2018).

Job insecurity. Job insecurity concerns may cause fear and worry for employees, specifically when the job insecurity is involuntary. Job insecurity is a factor of work engagement (Camgoz, Ozge, Pinar, & Burcu, 2016). Job insecurity refers to a concern about continued employment within an organization (Camgoz et al., 2016). Employees experience job insecurity when perceived signals in the work environment indicate the possibility of losing employment (Schumacher, Schreurs, Van Emmerick, & De Witte, 2016). An association exists between job insecurity and job satisfaction, organizational commitment, engagement, and the level of trust between an employee and an organization (Wang, Lu, & Siu, 2015).

Job insecurity is a source of stress for some employees (Piccoli & De Witte, 2015). The threat of job discontinuity can be independent of a particular crisis within the workplace (Wang et al., 2015). Prevalent threats to job security are (a) job continuity; (b) loss of promotion potential; and (c) involuntary retirement, layoff, or dismissal (Vander Elst, De Cuyper, Baillien, Niesen, & De Witte, 2016). Employees anxious about job insecurity feel less motivated in the work environment and often exhibit signs of moral disengagement (Huang et al., 2017). Employees may increase engagement when leaders within the organization express an interest in treating employees fairly to manage psychological stressors. Leaders ease psychological stress in reference to job insecurity by communicating predictability and controllability to improve employee engagement (Ouyang et al., 2015).

Organizational change. Employees may view organizational changes as a source of stress and uncertainty, and morale may decline during an organizational transition (Deniz, Noyan, & Ertosun, 2015; Smollan, 2015). Uncertainty is a contributing factor to a lack of commitment to an organization, decreased job satisfaction, and higher attrition rates, which are indicators of degraded morale and degraded organizational effectiveness (Petrou, Demerouti, & Schaufeli, 2018). Incorporated drawdown measures include a human aspect of leadership that requires leaders to recognize emotional labor within employees and the ability to manage those emotions to create positive outcomes (Fida et al., 2015). These drawdown measures equate to risky behavior, which may produce ill effects at the micro level of individual activities, the meso or middle level, and the larger macro levels of an organization (Denis, Ferlie, & Van Gestel, 2015; Petrou et al., 2018; van Wijk, Zietsma, Dorado, de Bakker, & Martí, 2018).

Social Learning

Social learning is an influential factor of employee engagement. Social learning is the integration of Sutherland's principles of differential association with operant behavior (Byrd, 2016; Shepherd & Button, 2018; Walters, 2015). Social learning is learned and imitated behavior through intimate relationships and includes techniques and rationalizations (Legare & Nielsen, 2015; Lieke, Johns, Lyons, & ter Hoeven, 2016). Supporters of social learning posit that an individual's learning experiences and exhibited behavior are the results of interactions with others. Thus, the differential disassociations or experiences of an individual define the attitude and meaning attached to a given action. For instance, employees tend to conform to the absenteesim and turnover behavior exhibited by other employees within an organization (Duff, Podolsky, Biron, & Chan, 2015). As individuals place different values on behavior, an individual may rationalize absenteeism to gain social acceptance within the work environment (Jourdain & Chênevert, 2015). Employees observing frequent absenteeism actions may conform to the behavior, decreasing employee engagement and productivity.

Just as individuals may influence others to perform negative or unacceptable behaviors, leaders who enact a social learning perspective can influence acceptable conduct. Employees can learn what behavior is acceptable through positive reinforcement (Walumbwa, Hartnell, & Misati, 2017). Leaders rely on social learning to influence employees to exhibit organizational commitment. Leaders can affect employee engagement by offering rewards for outstanding performance or by dispensing punishment to correct behavior that violates organizational policies or that threatens the safety of others within the work environment.

Leaders applying social learning in the workplace understand that employees learn and imitate observed behavior. Leaders identify and implement strategies to create emotional and cognitive relationships between individual employees and their assigned tasks (Choi et al., 2015). Emotional and cognitive relationships foster increased productivity, performance, and employee citizenship behavior (Al Mehrzi & Singh, 2016). Leaders must decipher when to reward acceptable behavior and when to punish unacceptable behavior to deter employees from following examples of absenteeism.

Leadership

Leadership behavior influences employee engagement. Leadership effectiveness is contingent on a leader's ability to accomplish critical tasks across individual, team, and organizational levels (Fausing, Joensson, Lewandowski, & Bligh, 2015). Effective leadership directly affects corporate sustainability (Szczepańska-Woszczyna & Kurowska-Pysz, 2016). Hospitality leaders must empower team employees to perform critical tasks creatively by coaching and motivating subordinates to display confidence and proficiency in their work (Kruja, Ha, Drishti, & Oelfke, 2016). Employee motivation and ownership of assigned tasks determine the effectiveness of an organization's leadership (Popli & Rizvi, 2016). Leader efficiency equates to critical task competency (Seljak & Kvas, 2015).

Leaders are intellectuals and persuasive speakers with shrewd decision-making skills (Gousy & Green, 2015). All effective leaders possess certain characteristics (Laureani & Antony, 2017; Watts, 2016). However, researchers disagree on whether leaders are born with certain identifiable skills or emerge through experience based on trial and error (Dizaho, Salleh, & Abdullah, 2017; Elgar, 2016).

Leadership style is a key factor to employee engagement (Popli & Rizvi, 2016). A leader should vary leadership style based on the individual employee and the situation to promote employee engagement. Effective leaders employ the proper leadership style to meet employee expectations by promoting improved job performance (Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016). Leaders influence work engagement through leadership style (Manning, 2016).

Leadership Styles

Effective leaders strive to develop programs that reinforce positive employee behavior to increase employee engagement (Popli, Popli, Rizvi, & Rizvi, 2017). Established programs include leadership styles to influence employee behavior. Leaders may choose a leadership style based on the situation or task rather than focusing solely on the individual employee (Mathieu, Fabi, Lacoursièr, & Raymond, 2016). Effective leaders understand leadership style may affect employee engagement (Popli & Rizvi, 2015).

Transformational leadership. Leaders employ transformational leadership to inspire subordinates to complete a task. The ability to motivate subordinates into compliance through emphasizing direction and purpose is a characteristic of transformational leadership (Hentrich et al., 2016). Leaders motivate subordinates to accomplish individual work tasks and transcend the self and organizational expectations. Transformational leaders are visionaries who change the culture of the organization and implement adaptable changes in the environment (Kim & Kim, 2015). Inspirational leaders accentuate the outcome of a mission by inciting greater commitment to duty to enhance job performance.

Transformational leaders are leaders who excite permanent change within an organization. Transformational leaders can align organizational and subordinate beliefs, goals, and expectations (Iorio & Taylor, 2015). Transformational leaders are peopleoriented and understand what motivates each subordinate. Transformational leaders seek support from subordinates by eliciting innovative ideas and problem-solving skills to advance tasks. Employing transformational leadership styles, particularly with teams, is useful in aligning individual goals with team goals and ultimately organizational goals.

Transformational leaders understand expectancy theory and work to improve employee engagement by addressing employee needs. An established connection exists between employee engagement, transformational leadership, and improved employee performance (Anderson & Sun, 2017; Pourbarkhordari, Zhou, & Pourkarimi, 2016; Schaubroeck, Lam, & Peng, 2016). Over time, transformational leaders build trust and the ability to influence employee engagement (Chughtai, Byrne, & Flood, 2015). Transformational leaders improve employee performance by creating an environment of trust and respect, as such relationships will result in followers displaying unwavering confidence in the leaders and the organization. Transformational leadership has a positive correlation with improved employee engagement and optimism (Hawkes, Biggs, & Hegerty, 2017; Popli & Rizvi, 2016). Transformational leaders promote engagement by operating at the interpersonal level with an employee, displaying empathy when required, and building healthy relationships through effective communication (Menci, Wefald, & van Iterrsum, 2016).

Transactional leadership. Whereas transformational leadership is the act of motivating employees to perform, the transactional leadership style involves rewarding employees for increased performance process. Transactional leadership is a performance-based leadership style through reward and punishment, by exception (Hinkin & Schriesheim, 2015). Transactional leadership is the link between job performance, a reward-based system, and providing subordinates with resources to achieve

organizational goals. A transactional leader's primary focus is accomplishing critical tasks (Deichmann & Stam, 2015; Gifford, Graham, Ehrhart, Davies, & Aarons, 2017). As a taskmaster, a transactional leader uses praise and fear to motivate subordinates to accomplish assigned tasks. The exchange–influence technique allows leaders to employ rewards or punishments as tools to influence subordinate performance.

Leaders must understand the structure of a task and assess the skill, knowledge, and personality of subordinates, in addition to removing any obstacles that may impede the subordinates' performance. The primary focus for the transactional leader is the task, and from the start to the completion of the work, transactional leaders continually develop problem-solving strategies and set the conditions for subordinates to succeed, which includes removing obstacles to success (Deichmann & Stam, 2015; LePine, Zhang, Crawford, & Rich, 2016). Using transactional leadership is a viable strategy for increasing productivity, as transactional leaders develop subordinate relationships based on an exchange of rewards for good performance and readdressing roles and expectations for poor performance (Hayati, Atefi, & Ahearne, 2018). Leaders then distribute rewards among the team according to performance outcomes. Leaders are also responsible for addressing the expectations of the group and adapting their leadership style to the subordinates and the situation throughout the process. In transactional leadership, a leader may not empower subordinates to improve their performance but may instead use rewards (Tung, 2016). Transactional leadership is a suitable approach for subordinates who may not commit to the vision of the organization or the leader (Patiar & Wang, 2016).

Laissez-faire leadership. Employees may perceive laissez-faire leadership as passive and lacking commitment to the organization and to employees. Leaders exhibiting laissez-faire leadership exercise avoidance techniques or fail to act when employees require leadership (Buch, Martinsen, & Kuvaas, 2015). Laissez-faire leaders contribute to role ambiguity in the workplace and may affect the level of employee engagement (Buch et al., 2015). Researchers disagree about whether some instances of laissez-faire leadership empower employees to perform tasks (Wong & Glessner, 2015). Some employees may view laissez-faire leadership as ineffective and detrimental to employee engagement (Wong & Glessner, 2015). Employees may not respond to laissezfaire leadership because the leader may not fulfill expectations. Employees may thus engage in withdrawal behaviors, experience increased stress, and leave an organization when expectations remain unfulfilled (Carpenter & Berry, 2017; Proell, Sauer, & Rodgers, 2016).

Although age is a viable factor to consider in leadership effectiveness, leaders must be willing to draw on experience and emotional data in a situation for sound decision-making. Leadership is a life-long process requiring continuous exposure to learning for effective outcomes (Raymer, Dobbs, Kelley, & Lindsay, 2018). Effective leaders employ situation theory to determine which leadership style is appropriate based on a situation (Amanchukwu, Stanley, & Ololube, 2015). Leaders must consider subordinates' ability, knowledge, and confidence level to determine the appropriate leadership style to employ in a situation (Jyoti & Bhau, 2016). Leaders must exhibit engagement to provide an example for employees to follow (Carasco-Saul et al., 2015). Leaders foster improved employee engagement by integrating the right leadership style for individuals and a current evaluation of the situation (Weng, 2017).

Leadership Behavior

Leadership behavior influences the level of employee engagement in the work environment Leaders should understand the influential factors in employee engagement while managing organizational expectations and addressing customer concerns (Albrecht et al., 2015). Leaders establish trust relationships through positive, reliable interactions with employees to improve employee engagement (Downey, Werff, Thomas, & Plaut, 2015). Leaders build trust by evaluating employees and displaying situational awareness to enhance employee engagement (Hsieh & Wang, 2015). Leaders continue to establish trust by working closely with individual employees to maintain personal relationships. Through this trust relationship, leaders can interpret the organizational vision for an employee to align employee actions with expectations to improve employee engagement (Hsieh & Wang, 2015).

Leaders influence employee engagement by promoting teamwork. Leaders improve the work environment by fostering a team mentality to improve employee engagement (Sanner-Stiehr & Kueny, 2017). Leaders reinforce organizational objectives to promote shared work values among team members to improve the work environment and increase engagement (Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016). Teams sharing the same values encourage one another to engage in rewarding tasks and participate in decisions affecting the group (Yahaya & Ebrahim, 2016). While promoting teamwork, leaders must balance expectations and demands to prevent burnout and unhealthy competition among team members (Sijbom, Lang, & Anseel, 2018). Engaged teams contribute to the success of organizations in the hospitality industry (Guchait, 2016).

Leaders influence employee engagement by operating under a code of ethics and relying on a moral compass for decision making. Leaders exhibiting ethical decisionmaking skills influence employee job performance and engagement (Demirtas, 2015; Kang, 2014). Leaders operating under a code of ethics reinforce acceptable behavior, energize employees, provide additional opportunities for development, and establish job autonomy for employees (Srivastava & Dhar, 2016). Displays of ethical leadership stimulate employee engagement and increase productivity (Engelbrecht, Heine, & Mahembe, 2017).

Distributed leadership is the practice of encouraging collaboration and partnership between leaders and subordinates (Quintana & Morales, 2015). Trust relationships between the leader and the subordinate are the foundation for successful distributed leadership. Distributed leadership may improve employee engagement and empowers employees to take ownership and responsibility of tasks, as well as establishes commitment to the organization and leadership (Tian, Risku, & Collin, 2016). A leader refusing to implement distributed leadership may choose to micromanage personnel, which is an ineffective technique in complex organizations due to the myriad of tasks required for daily operations.

Destructive leadership. The dark side of leadership involves more than displaying behavior that undermines the goals set by organizational leaders. Destructive leadership includes behavior in which leaders act unethically, tyrannically, or abusively to advance their personal agenda or meet organizational objectives (Collins & Jackson, 2015; Singh, Dev, & Sengupta, 2017). Ultimately, this continued behavior may jeopardize the fitness of an organizational environment and employee well-being.

Destructive leadership behavior that is unintentional occurs because of a lack of training. Destructive leadership behavior is systematic and occurs over time (Balwant, 2017), and such leadership behavior may be intentional, unintentional, physical, verbal, or nonverbal. When leaders intentionally exhibit destructive leadership behavior, the environment is hostile or obstructive. Intentional destructive leadership behavior may involve public ridicule or impeding teamwork (Tariq & Weng, 2018). The one constant in destructive leadership behavior is an adverse outcome for the subordinate subjected to the abusive behavior and for the organization (Balwant, 2017; Naseer, Raja, Syed, Donia, & Darr, 2016). Leaders exhibiting destructive leadership behavior use their power and influence to achieve personal gain.

In 2005, Lipman-Blumen introduced the concept of toxic leadership as a destructive leadership behavior (Pelletier, 2012). Toxic leaders create hostile work environments that include verbal threats, direct attacks on employee proficiency, and acts of character assassination (Armitage, 2015). The primary focus of a toxic leader is obtaining and maintaining control, ultimately creating an environment of intimidation and fear (Fraher, 2016). Employees with low self-esteem and a lack of confidence in their abilities conform to the malicious attacks of toxic leadership and accept the treatment as deserved. These employees work in fear of reprisal from reporting this destructive leadership behavior. Rather than intercede on the behalf of victimized employees, other

employees, or colluders, may thrive in a toxic environment. Colluders support toxic actions and share the same disregard for ethical values (Chua & Murray, 2015). Toxic leadership affects employees and extends throughout an organization, thereby creating adverse outcomes (Cheang & Appelbaum, 2015).

The occurrence of destructive leadership is an important consideration for organizational leaders. Victims of destructive leadership often suffer from symptoms of social stress similar to the symptoms of posttraumatic stress, and destructive leadership can have a debilitating effect on employees (Gardner & Rasmussen, 2018). For this reason, the consequences of destructive leadership often remain misdiagnosed or mismanaged once identified by organizational leadership (Gardner et al., 2016). The difficulty in identifying destructive leadership behavior is the number of exhibited characteristics associated with destructive leadership that extend beyond the contentious verbal and nonverbal behaviors displayed in abusive supervisory behavior (Balwant, 2017; Collins & Jackson, 2015).

Destructive leadership behavior may begin before employees take a leadership role within an organization. Employees engaging in deviant behavior may continue this behavior when promoted to management or leadership positions (Tuna, Ghazzawi, Yesiltas, Tuna, & Arslan, 2016). Narcissism and Machiavellianism both emerged as predictors of workplace deviance (Mackey, Frieder, Brees, & Martinko, 2015). Employees exhibiting these traits thrive on power and status, both obtained through leadership positions. With leadership positions comes access to resources, such as rewards and punishment; leaders may continue to demonstrate undesirable behavior that may have substantial effects on motivation and employee engagement.

Summary

The literature review included an introduction to the theoretical framework of Kahn's personal engagement theory. Kahn (1990) posited employees assert varying degrees of expressing themselves either cognitively, emotionally, or physically during the performance of their job duties. According to Kahn (1990), the psychological conditions of meaningfulness, safety, and availability influence employee work engagement. In 1992, Kahn expounded on his conceptual framework of personal engagement to further describe employee engagement as the degree employees are psychologically present while at work (Ramsey et al., 2015). Kahn believed leadership behavior may influence employee engagement. Effective leaders employ various styles to influence employee behavior. For example, transactional leaders focus on the primary task and motivate employees through an established award-based system to improve employee performance, while transformational leaders establish connections with employees to improve performance (Anderson & Sun, 2017; Masa'deh, Obeidat, & Tarhini, 2016; Zheng, Wu, & Xie, 2017). Effective leaders tailor leadership style to meet psychological conditions and foster employee engagement.

Transition

The intent of the first section of this doctoral study was to present foundational elements for the study, including the problem, purpose, and conceptual framework. The review of the literature led to an understanding of the issues and of past research related to employee engagement from a business perspective. The literature review included an analysis of the behavioral characteristics of employee engagement and leadership. Understanding the different behavioral characteristics of employee engagement can help leaders determine which leadership style is appropriate for improving employee engagement. Failure to improve employee engagement may negatively affect productivity and, in the future, organizational profitability and sustainability.

The purpose of Section 2 is to present the methodology and research strategies. I also address my role as the researcher and the role of the participants. In Section 3, I present the findings of this study, applications for business practices, implications for social change, and recommendations for action and further research.

Section 2: The Project

The goal of this doctoral study was to research hospitality industry leaders' strategies to improve employee engagement. The revelation of effective strategies to improve employee engagement may lead to increased profitability by lowering costs associated with employee turnover. Section 2 of the doctoral study includes an explanation of the methodology and the research process.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies business leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. The target population consisted of business leaders from six organizations within the hospitality industry in South Korea with at least 3 years of leadership experience who applied strategies with the intention to improve employee engagement to increase productivity.

Role of the Researcher

As the researcher, I assumed the role of the primary data collection instrument in this doctoral study. The researcher serves as the primary data collection instrument (Fusch & Ness, 2017). I have studied leadership in both civilian and military classrooms and have over 15 years of experience as a leader. My previous experience with interviewing human subjects for academic research and interviewing for vacant positions enhanced my questioning and data recording techniques.

My interest in employee engagement stemmed from observations of engaged and disengaged employee behavior within the work environment. Researchers use work

experience as a catalyst for investigating challenges and leadership decisions to improve working conditions (Marsh & Farrell, 2015). Participants are more apt to provide less guarded answers when there is no established relationship with the researcher (Byrne, Brugha, Clarke, Lavelle, & McGarvey, 2015). No established relationships existed between the participants and me.

I completed the National Institutes of Health training course titled Protecting Human Research Participants (Certificate No. 2496206). I reviewed the *Belmont Report*'s Ethical Principles and Guidelines for the Protection of Human Subjects of Research (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1978). The purpose of the *Belmont Report* was to outline the ethical principles of respect for persons, beneficence, and justice when conducting research involving human subjects. Accordingly, all participants have a right to fair treatment, respect, and protection from any harm while participating in research (Hébert et al., 2015; Jones et al., 2017; Yip, Han, & Sng, 2016).

While conducting research, I gained the trust of each participant. I established a rapport with the participants, remained unbiased throughout the interview process, and did not voice any personal views during the interviews. Researchers must remove bias during research to allow participants to describe their experience with the phenomenon accurately (Fusch & Ness, 2017). Reducing personal bias during the interview process may prevent researcher influence and reinforces trust between the researcher and the participant (Bengtsson, 2016; Oates, 2015). Researchers may mitigate personal bias by integrating the use of a reflective journal throughout the data collection process as a tool

to monitor researcher perceptions that may interfere with the research process (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Thomas & Stoeckel, 2016). In my role as the researcher, I kept a reflective journal to assist with interpreting data and mitigating personal bias. Establishing a rapport and remaining unbiased during interviews established trust with the participant.

Participants may find sharing personal experiences difficult. During data collection, participants may share information that may be sensitive and may have unforeseen risks to the participants' or to others' careers (Wolgemuth et al., 2015). A researcher has the sole responsibility to protect the identity and confidentiality of the participants and their answers (Hébert et al., 2015). For those reasons, I followed an interview protocol (see Appendix). The purpose of the interview protocol was to maintain consistency and to protect data and confidentiality (Heydon & Powell, 2018; Jacob & Ferguson, 201). An interview protocol includes the interview questions, serves as a procedure for the researcher, and includes a script to (a) open and close each interview, (b) prompt the researcher to gain informed consent through explaining the protocol for data protection and confidentiality, and (c) address any questions participants may have prior to beginning the interview (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Jacob & Furgerson, 2012).

Participants

The participant sample for this doctoral study was one business leader each who spoke and understood English fluently from six different organizations within the hospitality industry located in South Korea. Criteria for participant eligibility included at least 3 years of experience as leaders within the organization and applied strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity. Leaders with 3 years of leadership experience should have developed competencies and ability to demonstrate leadership credibility (Havaei, Dahinten, & MacPhee, 2015; McNair, 2014). Leaders with the requisite amount of experience may have developed enough knowledge, skill, and influence to create a healthy work environment by fostering employee engagement (Démeh & Rosengren, 2015; Swensen, Gorringe, Caviness, & Peters, 2016). The collective experiences of the participants led to meaningful strategies to address disengaged employee behavior in the work environment.

Google was a resource used to identify well-known hospitality businesses fitting my delimitations. The Internet is a viable means to recruit participants for research (Bender, Cyr, Arbuckle, & Ferris, 2017). After identifying hospitality businesses on the Internet, I called and set appointments to conduct an initial site visit to gain access to participants. Site visits provide researchers context for work environments and serve as an opportunity to gain access to potential participants (Balasubramanian et al., 2015; Cherry et al., 2017). Researchers use site visits to conduct the initial screening process to determine if participants meet qualifying criteria (Ellis et al., 2015). After identifying senior managers in the organization, I introduced myself, provided the purpose of the doctoral study, explained the criteria for participants, and asked if any employees fit the criteria. Prior to asking to contact potential participants via e-mail and telephone, I initiated a partnership agreement with each organization willing to support this doctoral study. My strategy for establishing a working relationship with participants was to follow my interview protocol (see Appendix). My responsibility as the researcher was to greet all participants warmly, thank them for their time and contribution to this study, and establish a rapport with them. After verifying the participant's understanding of the purpose and goals for this study, I asked each participant if there were any questions before proceeding. Commitment and trust emerge from treating participants with respect throughout the interview (Coulter, Mallett, & Singer, 2016; Lee, 2016). During the interview, I was attentive to my nonverbal cues. This is because displays of a researcher's personal bias may influence participants' answers and cause participants to distrust a researcher (Kornbluh, 2015). Participants are more likely to provide truthful and descriptive answers rather than socially accepted answers during an interview when there is an established level of comfort and trust (Choo, Garro, Ranney, Meisel, & Morrow Guthrie, 2015; Lee, Bartolomei, & Pittaway, 2016).

Research Method and Design

The purpose of the research method and design section of this doctoral study was to provide justification for using the qualitative method. The application of a qualitative methodology originated from an interest to discover the participants' experience with employee engagement. The qualitative method was the most effective approach to elicit the perspectives of hospitality leaders and their experience with strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity.

Research Method

The goal of this doctoral study was to explore participants' experiences concerning strategies to improve employee engagement. The qualitative methodology is appropriate to obtain participants' point of view and perspectives on a particular phenomenon (Wolgemuth et al., 2015). The perspectives and experiences shared by participants may address a perceived gap in existing knowledge (Mead, Cohen, Kennedy, Gallo, & Latkin, 2015; Nasomboon, 2014). Qualitative questions are open-ended and allow participants to provide in-depth information on their experience concerning a phenomenon (Oates, 2015). As the intent of this research was to obtain leaders' points of view and perspectives on improving employee engagement, a qualitative method was appropriate.

The goal of quantitative methods is to support or refute a stated hypothesis (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). Quantitative approaches involve closed-ended interview questions that limit the rich in-depth response researchers solicit in qualitative approaches (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012; Sanderson et al., 2016). Quantitative researchers evaluate hypotheses to determine if a relationship exists between two or more variables (Spicker, 2018). The quantitative method was not suitable for this study, as it was not the purpose of this study to determine a causal link between variables.

Mixed methodology yields a broad perspective of the depth and breadth of understanding of a phenomenon (Palinkas et al., 2015). Mixed methods approaches increase the potential for researchers to insert personal bias during data collection (Hagler, Hamby, Grych, & Banyard, 2015). Mixed methodological research is complex and requires the collection and analysis of numerical and narrative data (McKim, 2015). Mixed methods research did not fully align with the purpose of this doctoral study, as the complex data that would emerge from analyzing both qualitative and quantitative data would extend beyond the scope of exploring hospitality leaders' perspectives concerning strategies to improve employee engagement.

Research Design

Researchers apply various designs for qualitative methodology. When deciding on a qualitative design, I reviewed ethnographic, phenomenological, grounded theory, narrative, and case study designs. Ethnography involves studying a culture within an environment rather than considering any evidence that may moderate the phenomenon studied (Fusch & Ness, 2017; Rashid et al., 2015). Ethnographers embed themselves within the community and observe participants in their natural setting to understand the culture fully (Robinson et al., 2017). As the focus of this doctoral study did not involve participating in cultural immersion to understand a phenomenon, the ethnographic design was not appropriate.

The purpose of phenomenological design is to gather the lived experiences described by participants (Johnston, Walls, Oprescu, & Gray, 2017). Only those who have personal experience with a phenomenon can effectively communicate the experience in phenomenology (Aloha, Piirainen, & Skjaerven, 2017). However, phenomenology is not broad enough to provide a holistic view of the participants' experience and perspectives regarding the phenomenon under study (Cibangu & Hepworth, 2016). The phenomenological approach also faces limitations regarding the sources of data available and may fail to discover all emergent themes (Kruth, 2015). Due to the limited depth of data collected during phenomenological research, the design was not a good fit for this study.

Interpretive descriptions strongly influence both phenomenology and grounded theory (Berterö, 2015). In grounded theory, researchers systematically gather and analyze data to establish a theory (Charmaz & Belgrave, 2018). Grounded theory is not appropriate for research with substantial theoretical history (Gandomani, Zulzalil, Ghani, Sultan, & Parizi, 2015). As disengaged employee behavior has a substantial theoretical history, a grounded theory approach was not appropriate for this study. Narrative design was not a good fit for this doctoral study, as a common result of the narrative design research includes the personal biases of both the participants and the researcher (Betsch, Haase, Renkewitz, & Schmid, 2015; Ruppel & Mey, 2015).

After comparing and contrasting the different qualitative designs and considering the business problem, a case study design emerged as the most suitable design for this doctoral study. Case study designs are appropriate when exploring dynamic and complex business environments (De Massis & Kotlar, 2014). Case study designs provide researchers with the opportunity to explore a phenomenon as it occurs in the environment by asking *how* or *why* questions (Johansen, 2014; Tsang, 2014). The case study approach supports using semistructured interviews with participants and analyzing documentation as a means to study the phenomenon (De Massis & Kotlar, 2014). The case study design is also appropriate when researchers have an opportunity to develop personal interactions with participants as they perform daily tasks (Morgan et al., 2017; Tsang, 2014). Researchers employ a multiple case study design to discover similarities and differences between several cases experiencing the same phenomenon (Yin, 2014). Employing a multiple case study design was appropriate for this doctoral study to explore strategies to improve employee engagement.

Employing a multiple case study design may contribute to developing the knowledge and understanding of a phenomenon (Yazan, 2015). Data gathered using the multiple case study approach serves to encourage contextual perspectives rich in emergent themes (Tu, 2016). A sample size of at least six business leaders from different organizations should produce enough data to produce 97% saturation during data analysis in qualitative research (Saunders et al., 2018; Savage, Februhartanty, & Worsley, 2017). Data saturation occurs when no new emergent themes emerge (Varpio, Ajjawi, Monrouxe, O'brien, & Rees, 2017). If I did not reach data saturation after six interviews, I would have interviewed additional participants as needed until data saturation occurred. Additional interviews and member checking ensure researchers achieve data saturation (Birt, Scott, Cavers, Campbell, & Walter, 2016; Harvey, 2015).

Population and Sampling

Purposive sampling is acceptable in multiple case studies because the participants have similar knowledge and experience with the phenomenon under study (Akgün, Keskin, Ayar, & Okunakol, 2017; Hadi & Closs, 2016). Purposive sampling is a nonrandom strategy based on participants' unique experience with a phenomenon (Robinson, 2014; Wirth, Houts, & Deal, 2016). Researchers use purposive sampling to select a participant sample based on a common experience with the phenomenon (Marks, 2015). The selection of a purposive sampling for this study aligned with Jabbour, Neto, Gobbo, de Souza Ribeiro, and de Sousa Jabbour (2015), who studied factors for engagement as a human critical success factor in prominent Brazilian organizations.

Researchers have not determined a commonly accepted sample size for qualitative studies (Elo et al., 2014). According to Draper and Swift (2011), a suitable sample size for qualitative research is between five and 25. Palinkas et al. (2015) concluded researchers should consider a population large enough to enhance credibility and small enough to provide rich detail of the phenomenon. Yin (2009) noted a sample size of at least four cases is acceptable. The sample of one business leader each from six organizations aligned with Yin's guidance and was large enough to reach data saturation.

In qualitative research, the number of participants required to produce validity is contingent on data saturation (Malterud, Siersma, & Guassora, 2016). The foundation for data saturation consists of four elements: (a) original sample size, (b) number of interviews required, (c) reliability of data analysis using multiple coding, and (d) ease of evaluating data (Cleary, Horsfall, & Hayter, 2014). Data saturation occurs after the emergence of ideas ceases, when the data collected represents a majority of the participants, and when replication of research will yield the same results (Finfgeld-Connett, 2013; Malterud et al., 2016; Tran, Porcher, Tran, & Ravaud, 2017). The sample of six participants yielded enough data through semistructured interviews to achieve data saturation.

The sample for this doctoral study met the following criteria: (a) resided in South Korea, (b) spoke and understood English fluently, (c) had at least 3 years' leadership experience within the hospitality industry, and (d) employed strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity. Leaders with at least 3 years of experience should have the requisite competencies and credibility to provide insight on strategies to improve employee engagement (Havaei et al., 2015; McNair, 2014). Leaders with at least 3 years of experience may have developed strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity (Jeve et al., 2015; Kortmann, Gelhard, Zimmermann, & Piller, 2014).

Internet search engines may maximize participant recruitment in a confined geographical area (Bender et al., 2017; Heywood et al., 2015; Wise et al., 2016). I used Google to identify hospitality businesses and called to set an appointment with senior managers to conduct an initial site visit. The purpose of a site visit is to provide researchers with an unbiased context of the work environment (Bliesemann de Guevara, 2016; Ellis et al., 2015). Researchers also use site visits to gain access to participants and to conduct initial screenings to see if participants meet the qualifying criteria (Ash et al., 2015; Cherry et al., 2017).

Identifying senior managers in the organization assisted in gaining access to participants during the initial site visit. After an exchange of pleasantries and a brief introduction of myself, I provided the purpose of this doctoral study and explained the criteria for participants. Explaining the purpose of the study provided senior managers context and assisted the managers in identifying potential participants. To meet the criteria for this study, each participant had to reside in South Korea, spoke and understood English fluently, needed at least 3 years' leadership experience within the hospitality industry, and must have employed strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity.

After initiating a partnership agreement with each organization, I contacted participants who fit the criteria of this study and set an appointment for a face-to face interview. Face-to-face interviews provide an opportunity to observe the participants' nonverbal cues (Iacono, Symonds, & Brown, 2016; Seitz, 2016). In-person interviews allow researchers to observe nonverbal cues, which add context to the participants' responses (Shapka, Domene, Khan, & Yang, 2016). The location of qualitative interviews can hinder the ability to establish trust between the participant and the researcher (Ancker et al., 2015). Interviews conducted in a familiar environment can empower participants to speak candidly about their experience with a phenomenon (Heath, Williamson, Williams, & Harcourt, 2018), and conducting interviews in a relatively quiet area of the work environment prevents interruptions and background noise (Oates, 2015). Participant interviews occurring in participants' natural work environment provide rich context to the shared information (Brinkmann, 2016; Gustafsson Jertfelt, Blanchin, & Li, 2016; Skjelsbæk, 2016). I asked for and received permission to use an office at each location. Conducting the interviews in an office provided a quiet environment and limited interruptions during the face-to-face interviews with the participants.

Ethical Research

All participants reviewed, signed, and received a copy of the consent form prior to the interview process. The purpose of a consent form is to outline ethical responsibilities with regard to confidentiality (Koonrungsesomboom, Laothavorn, & Karbwang, 2015). A consent form is an agreement between a participant and a researcher that all personal information will remain confidential and that the researcher may share research results (Helgesson, 2015; Nair & Ibrahim, 2015). The consent form also provides participants with information concerning the purpose of the research, potential benefits for participating in the study, and procedures for withdrawing from participation without penalty (Kaye et al., 2015). Dating and signing the consent form indicates a desire to participate (Helgesson, 2015; Nair & Ibrahim, 2015; Sawyer, Pushpa-Rajah, Chhoa, Duley, & Ayers 2017). Prior to conducting the interview, each participant received information regarding the right to withdraw from this doctoral study prior to publication without consequence. Participants could withdraw from the study by e-mail or by phone at any point during the doctoral study. There were no incentives for participating in this study; however, each participant will receive a written thank-you letter and a summary of the doctoral study findings after publication.

Each participant received a copy of the signed consent form. As noted in the confidentiality statement of the consent form, protection of participant confidentiality was a priority during and after this study (Petrova, Dewing, & Camilleri, 2016). Assigning a distinct participant identification number known only to the researcher is a process to maintain the confidentiality of participants (Vogel et al., 2015). Unique identification numbers protect the anonymity of participants (Saunders, Kitzinger, & Kitzinger, 2015). Each participant received a unique identification number to protect anonymity and to maintain confidentiality throughout the study. The identification numbers began with P01 and continued consecutively through P06. Consecutive

numbering contributes to the accountability of participant interviews while transcribing and coding data (Paul et al., 2014). To ensure confidentiality, researchers can save all records to a password-protected medium, such as a laptop or hard drive (McElhinney, Cheater, & Kidd, 2014; Muscab, Kernohan, Wallace, Haper, & Martin, 2015). Data remained on a password-protected hard drive. The hard drive and any written documentation will remain securely stored in a safe for 5 years, to align with recommendations by Williams et al. (2014). After 5 years, I will permanently destroy all data by erasing the hard drive and shredding any written documentation.

Data Collection Instruments

Qualitative research includes direct interaction with participants to solicit experience with a phenomenon (Kornbluh, 2015). A researcher is the primary data collection instrument in qualitative methods (Fusch & Ness, 2017). My role in this doctoral study was to act as the primary data collection instrument. A researcher's responsibility is to compile participants' experience and perceptions with the phenomenon and identify themes that may advance the field of study (Ganapathy, 2016). As the researcher, my role was an impartial data collection instrument who did not exhibit personal bias to responses to the research questions during the interview process.

Semistructured, face-to-face interviews are effective tools in assisting researchers in understanding participants' experience (Pietkiewicz & Smith, 2014; Røthing Malterud & Frich, 2015). Researchers employ semistructured interviews to explore participants' perceptions of a phenomenon by asking probing questions (Whittemore, 2014). Semistructured interviews provide participants an opportunity to provide rich descriptions of experiences with the phenomenon under study (Leko, 2014). All participants in this study participated in the semistructured interview process to explore their experience with strategies to improve employee engagement to increase productivity.

Participants had the opportunity to member-check data to ensure accuracy or to correct interpretations of the data collected by providing verbal feedback. The member-checking process is a tool to increase the credibility of research (Caretta, 2015; Chronister, Marsiglio, Linville, & Lantrip, 2014). After each interview, I verbally summarized each participant's response to the interview questions. The member-checking process provides participants with the opportunity to provide feedback after the data collection process to ensure the accuracy and correct interpretation of data and to lead to increased reliability and validity (Elo et al., 2014; Mueller & Buckley, 2014).

An additional primary source of data is document review (Aparicio, Centeno, Carrasco, Barbosa, & Arantzamendi, 2017; Onwuegbuzie & Byers, 2014). Analyzing company documents provides researchers with a holistic view of participant experiences within the focus of a study (Manteuffel, Tofan, Koziolek, Goldschmidt, & Avgeriou, 2014; Marshall & Rossman, 2014). Thomas (2015) posited document analysis might assist researchers in identifying or reinforcing key themes. I analyzed company human resource policies and position descriptions to explore further the participants' experience with strategies to improve employee engagement.

An interview protocol is a set of rules and guidelines to conduct an interview (Dikko, 2016). Researchers develop an interview protocol to create a standard for each

interview that may increase data reliability (McCallum, Mikocka-Walus, Gaughwin, Andrews, & Turnbull, 2015). The interview protocol should prompt a researcher to inform the participants of the researcher's sole responsibility to protect their identity and the confidentiality of their answers (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). As the primary data collection instrument, I (a) adhered to the guidelines set forth in the interview protocol, (b) conducted semistructured interviews and posed open-ended interview questions, and (c) reviewed company documents to discover a holistic view of participants' experience.

Data Collection Technique

The primary data collection technique for this doctoral study was semistructured interviews. Semistructured interviews provide several advantages during case study research (Komppula, 2014). Semistructured interviews provide participants the opportunity to share their perceptions and experiences with the phenomenon under study (Pietkiewicz & Smith, 2014; Røthing et al., 2015). Personal engagement with the participants allows for observing participant behavior, including nonverbal cues (Khan, Tang, & Joshi, 2014). Face-to-face semistructured interviews provide an opportunity for one-on-one engagement with the participants while observing the participants in their natural work environment and documenting nonverbal cues (Khan et al., 2014; Pietkiewicz & Smith, 2014). A disadvantage to semistructured interviews is questions that lack adaptability to individual participants' experience, which decreases accuracy in participants' responses (Pietkiewicz & Smith, 2014; Røthing et al., 2014; Røthing et al., 2014; Røthing et al., 2015). In addition, semistructured interviews increase the difficulty in analyzing and comparing participant responses to open-ended questions (Oates, 2015). I used face-to-face semistructured

interviews to solicit participants' experience and perceptions with strategies to improve employee engagement.

The interview protocol (see Appendix) included an outline of the process to collect data by asking interview questions and potential follow-up questions to clarify or extend data. While adhering to the interview protocol, I rephrased questions and asked appropriate follow-up questions to achieve greater depth and understanding of the participants' experience. Researchers should digitally record interviews for accuracy (McGonagle, Brown, & Schoeni, 2015). Digital recording devices may distract participants visually during an interview (Palys & Atchison, 2012). One method to avoid distraction is to establish rapport to keep participants focused and engaged during the interview (Seitz, 2016). An advantage of digitally recording interviews is interview integrity (Nordstrom, 2015, 2014). After receiving written consent from the participant, I digitally recorded each interview. Digitally recording each interview helps to ensure data accuracy (Nordstrom, 2015, 2014). I transcribed each recording immediately after each interview and reviewed the transcript text while listening to the digital recording. Recording the interview helps capture missing data and helps confirm the interview responses (Ancker et al., 2015).

Taking field notes during each interview to record researcher observations captures the nonverbal communication of the participants (Wilson, Onwuegbuzie, & Manning, 2016). A disadvantage to taking notes during the interview is that the researcher may need to seek further clarification on responses (O'hagan et al., 2014). However, follow-up questions allow researchers to interpret participant responses accurately and provide the participants with the opportunity to expound or clarify responses (McGonagle et al., 2015). I used my field notes to record nonverbal cues and to identify possible key points or patterns during the interviews.

A multiple case study approach allows researchers to analyze documents. Document analysis is the process of systematically reviewing documents, such as company human resource policies and position descriptions, to gain an understanding of the phenomenon (Aparicio et al., 2017). Document analysis serves as a way to triangulate data (Yin, 2014). On the contrary, document analysis could be interpreting incorrectly, providing inaccurate data (Aparicio et al., 2017). Documents analyzed during this doctoral study were company human resource policies and position descriptions.

A member-checking process improves data dependability by allowing participants to verify the interpretation of data (Elo et al., 2014). Member checking is a technique employed to solicit feedback from participants after the data collection process (Engward & Davis, 2015). After each interview, I offered my interpretation of the respondents' comments from the interview for participant verification. This process continued until the data were an accurate reflection of the interview. Depending on the accuracy of the data, the member-checking process may be tedious (Birt et al., 2016; Bucci et al., 2015), but the member-checking process improves the dependability of data (Mueller & Buckley, 2014; O'Mara, McDonald, Gillespie, Brown, & Miles, 2014).

Data Organization Technique

Researchers employ data organization techniques to assist in answering the overarching research question (Messina, 2015). Data organization techniques serve as a

system to maintain the integrity of data during the collection process (Hazen, Boone, Ezell, & Jones-Farmer, 2014). Qualitative data emerge in the form of words derived from the experiences participants share during interviews (Konopaski, Jack, & Hamilton, 2015). I digitally recorded each interview and took notes to document my personal thoughts and the nonverbal cues participants displayed during the interviews. Researchers use field notes to record personal thoughts and identify emergent themes throughout a study (Thomas & Stoeckel, 2016). Field notes assist in identifying and mitigating researcher bias (Bussard, 2015). Referring to notes during the transcription process is one way to recount an interview accurately (Javadi & Zarea, 2016). I referred to my field notes while transcribing each interview to assist in recounting verbal and nonverbal cues.

Researchers use electronic software to organize participant responses and save transcribed interviews by themes (Sotiriadou, Brouwers, & Le, 2014). NVivo is software developed to support the organization and analysis of data (Woods, Paulus, Atkins, & Macklin, 2016). NVivo Version 10 software was the instrument selected to organize emergent themes that might address strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. Excel spreadsheets assist in organizing data exported from NVivo (Gibbons & Ryan, 2015). Excel spreadsheets augment NVivo software and assist in organizing themes (Bradley, Kirby, & Madriaga, 2015). Moreover, using spreadsheets in conjunction with electronic software may address threats to validity (Castleberry, 2014; Gibbons & Ryan, 2015). I exported emergent themes identified through NVivo into a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet to organize emergent themes. To ensure confidentiality, researchers can save all records to a password-protected medium, such as a laptop or hard drive (McElhinney et al., 2014; Muscab et al., 2015). I maintained data on a password-protected hard drive. Pencarrick Hertzman, Meagher, and McGrail (2013) suggested researchers should destroy all data at the end of a 5-year period. Data collected during this study will remain in a secure location for 5 years, and I will shred paper documentation and erase the electronic hard drive after 5 years.

Data Analysis

Yin's (2014) method of data analysis requires researchers to discover emergent themes to address research questions. I compiled the collected data consisting of interview transcripts, company documentation, and my field notes. After compiling all collected data, researchers disassemble data through discarding inconclusive data and reassembling data by identifying connections between consistent themes (Davis, 2014). Patterns in the data emerge through methodological triangulation of interviews, notes, and documents to interpret data meaning (Galson et al., 2017).

Denzin (1978) presented methodological triangulation as the principle approach to analyzing collected data. Multiple data collection techniques assist in identifying themes, corroborating findings, and enhancing the validity of research (Raich, Müller, & Abfalter, 2014). Methodological triangulation is the process of introducing multiple data sources to provide a more in-depth understanding of the problem studied (Cleland, 2017). The use of within methodological triangulation supports implementing multiple data collection techniques to assist in providing a complete picture of the participant's experience (Eltantawy, Paulraj, Giunipero, Naslund, & Thute, 2015; Raich et al., 2014). I achieved methodological triangulation through multiple data sources. My data sources included participant interviews, field notes, and company documents.

Researchers employing qualitative methodology generate large amounts of textual data (Pierre & Jackson, 2014). Data analysis in qualitative research consists of preparing data, organizing content, and reporting the results of that data (Elo et al., 2014; Green, Inan, & Maushak, 2014). Collecting transcripts from semistructured interviews and company documents assists in providing an accurate picture of a participant's knowledge and perception of a phenomenon (Raich et al., 2014). I analyzed company human resource policies and position descriptions in conjunction with interview data. Human resource policies provide knowledge of the company and expectations of employees. After reviewing the position descriptions, I gained an understanding of the duties and responsibilities assigned to each position. Coupling a review of company documents and interview data provided a holistic view of the data analysis. Analyzing company documents in tandem with interview data improves validity (Eltantawy et al., 2015).

Qualitative researchers use NVivo to assist in the second phase of data analysis, which is organizing content (Gibbons & Ryan, 2015). NVivo is a recommended software for coding and extracting themes to answer the overarching research question (Ullström, Sachs, Hansson, Øvretveit, & Brommels, 2014). Codes created in NVivo are specific to emergent themes discovered during data analysis (Ullström et al., 2014). The analysis of documents and the notes from a reflective journal can lead to identifying additional themes or can support reoccurring themes (Gibbons, 2015). After reviewing each interview again, I created theme codes in NVivo based on common ideas or themes shared among the interview transcripts, company documents, and my journal notes.

Researchers consider the query function in NVivo software to be helpful for identifying patterns or ignoring themes (Woods et al., 2016). A researcher might have limited understanding of the data if the researcher does not preserve the integrity of the participants' experience during the analysis process (Irving et al., 2014). To preserve the integrity of data during analysis, I identified common perspectives or experiences and assigned a code to each similar perspective or experience. Coding is a system to identify themes and concepts through a comparison process (Ganapathy, 2016). I assigned codes to the common themes. I imported each interview transcript into NVivo and ran a word frequency query function in conjunction with codes I imported into NVivo to identify additional emergent themes. Emerging themes are the products of coding and analytical reflection of the data (Ganapathy, 2016). Researchers can export data analyzed in NVivo Version 10 software into a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet to organize themes and address threats to validity (Gibbons & Ryan, 2015). I exported all emergent themes into an Excel spreadsheet to organize major and subordinate themes.

In the final phase of data analysis, which was reporting the results of the data, participants had the opportunity to member-check collected data. After each interview, I summarized each participant's answers to each interview question to ensure accuracy. I provided the participants with a summarized copy of their interview via e-mail. In the email, I asked them to review their transcript for accuracy and return any corrections to the interpreted data via e-mail within 5 days. After the participants provided corrections or comments to the summarized copy of the interview, I reviewed their feedback in conjunction with the interview recording and my field notes. If I agreed with the participant feedback, I incorporated the feedback where appropriate and thanked the participant for their participation. The benefit of the member-checking process is that all participants have the opportunity to verify and correct collected data through the end of data analysis (Chronister et al., 2014). The member-checking process ensures accuracy and the correct interpretation of transcribed data (Elo et at., 2014; Mueller & Buckley, 2014). While the process may be time consuming, the member-checking process improves the dependability of data (O'Mara et al., 2014; Mueller & Buckley, 2014). The member checking process continued until no new data surfaced and the members' assessments accurately reflected my interpretation of the collected data.

Key themes that emerged from the data correlated to scholarly literature on engaged employee behavior. Work environment and leadership are significant determinants of engaged employee behavior (Al Mehrzi & Singh, 2016). Chandani, Mehta, Mall and Khokhar (2016) found leaders might improve engagement by implementing strategies that support organizational culture and address concerns with job satisfaction. A direct relationship exists between job satisfaction and employee dedication (Vandenabeele, 2014). The data indicated which strategies were effective in improving employee engagement for increased productivity.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

Establishing dependability and confirmability in qualitative research is analogous to establishing reliability in quantitative research (Hays, Wood, Dahl, & Kirk-Jenkins, 2016). Increased reliability eliminates bias and minimizes data inaccuracy (Yüksel, 2017). The ability to replicate results in other research increases reliability (Elo et al., 2014).

In qualitative research, participants answer questions relating to their experience with a phenomenon (van Wijngaarden, Leget, & Goossensen, 2015). Researchers may employ member checking as the quality control process to improve the accuracy and reliability of data (Chronister et al., 2014). In the member-checking process, participants verify the interpretation of data (Holden, Scott, Hoonakker, Hundt, & Carayon, 2015). Member checking may not be practical in research, as participants may not agree with the synthesized information produced after each interview. To mitigate inaccurate data, researchers can create a dialogue of back and forth conversation during semistructured interviews to seek confirmation or disconfirmation of interpreted data (Simpson & Quigley, 2016).

The dependability of research refers to data consistency under similar conditions (Elo et al., 2014). Employing superimposing methods, such as triangulation and establishing an audit trail, improves the rigor of research (Hadi & Closs, 2016). By concisely detailing criteria for participation, researchers establish dependability and create the conditions for the transferability of data (Elo et al., 2014). Triangulation assists

in establishing the reliability of results (Ganapathy, 2016). Triangulation strategies include observation, interviews, and a review of documents to establish credibility and dependability data (Ang, Embi, & Yunus, 2016). I used my field notes, participant interviews, and company documents to conduct triangulation in this study.

Member checking improves the dependability of data. In the process of member checking, participants have the opportunity to corroborate findings by verifying the accuracy and interpretation of data (Elo et al., 2014; Mueller & Buckley, 2014). The member-checking process provides an opportunity for participants to either clarify responses or provide more data to increase the accuracy of the study findings (Harvey, 2015). The member-checking process decreases the possibility of errors in the data (Chronister et al., 2014). To perform the member-checking process, the participants verified my interpretation of the interview data. I summarized the answer to each interview question, and the participants had the opportunity to clarify or correct my interpretation of their answers through verbal feedback to improve data accuracy.

Validity

Validity refers to the durability of data and the degree to which the data are an accurate reflection of the phenomenon studied (Morse, 2015). Multiple data collection techniques assist in identifying themes, corroborating findings, and enhancing the validity of research (Raich et al. 2014). Researchers establish research validity when readers can competently follow the analysis and findings (Elo et al., 2014).

Establishing the credibility of data helps to ensure trustworthiness in research (Elo et al., 2014). Any threat to validity or credibility may damage the integrity of research

(Loffi & Wallace, 2014). Strategies to address the credibility or believability of findings include mitigating the occurrence of bias or an incorrect interpretation of data (Archibald, 2016; Leung, 2015). Any bias a researcher brings to a study due to expected outcomes is a threat to validity (Lewis, 2017). Selecting the most appropriate data collection technique is key to addressing credibility and increasing a researcher's confidence that the data collected addresses the aim of the study (Elo et al., 2014). Triangulating data enhances credibility (Birt et al., 2016). Member checking and describing experiences as the researcher strengthen credibility (Hanson, Craig, & Tong, 2017). Using documentation as an additional data source ensures the data gathered are complete (Houghton, Casey, Shaw, & Murphy, 2013). To increase the credibility of this study, I employed triangulation and member checking. To achieve credibility within this doctoral study, I triangulated data by conducting interviews, reviewing my field notes, and analyzing company documents. I also performed the member-checking process after each interview. The participants had an opportunity to clarify, verify, or expound on their initial answers. Triangulation and member checking assist in establishing the credibility or the truth and believability of the findings (Elo et al., 2014).

Researchers address confirmability by ensuring data are neutral and accurate (Elo et al., 2014; Hanson et al., 2017). In qualitative research, researchers should establish an audit trail for other researchers to follow to address transferability (Houghton et al., 2013). For this study, the audit trail consisted of (a) identifying the purpose for this doctoral study, (b) discussing why I chose a particular set of participants to participate, (c) describing data collection procedures, (d) describing data analysis techniques, (e) discussing data interpretation and findings, and (f) identifying techniques used to address reliability and validity (Baillie, 2015). Confirmability in research increases by using multiple sources of data (Aparicio et al., 2017). In addition to interviews, analyzing company documents increases confirmability (Thomas, 2015). I addressed confirmability by reviewing company documents, in addition to conducting interviews. Confirmability establishes objectivity in a study, where a study finding links back to the participant data and not to a researcher's assumptions (Houghton et al., 2013; Rapport, Clement, Doel, & Hutchings, 2015).

Qualitative researchers must correctly select the population and number of participants to establish reliability and credibility (Marks, 2015). Data saturation is contingent upon sample size, quantity of interviews, reliability, and analysis of data (Cleary et al., 2014). Data saturation transpires in research when themes no longer emerge from the data (Malterud et al., 2016). Researchers should further investigate additional themes identified during analysis by collecting additional data (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Tran et al., 2017). Data saturation occurred after six participant interviews.

Transition and Summary

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore strategies business leaders in the hospitality industry employ to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. Section 2 included the purpose of this doctoral study, my role as the researcher, the criteria for participation, the chosen research methodology and design, data collection and analysis techniques, and methods to identify reliability and credibility. I used a purposeful sample of six leaders in the hospitality industry with at least 3 years of leadership experience and conducted semistructured interviews with each participant. After collecting data, I used NVivo software to conduct an analysis of the collected data. Section 3 includes the presentation of findings, applications for this study, implications for social change, and recommendations for further study. Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

In Section 3, I present the findings and identify the emergent themes from data sources analyzed during the study. I reviewed the academic and professional literature to support the findings in this doctoral study. After completing the participant interviews and reviewing company documents, I discovered three major themes leaders employed to improve employee engagement: (a) communication, (b) rewards and recognition, and (c) work environment. The identified themes align with the conceptual framework and current research on strategies to improve employee engagement. I conclude Section 3 with (a) applications for professional practice, (b) implications for social change, (c) recommendations for action, and (d) recommendations for future research and conclusions.

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies business leaders used to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. I gathered data using a purposive sample of six leaders within the hospitality industry in South Korea with at least 3 years of experience who applied strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. I reviewed position descriptions and company human resource policies to triangulate and confirm collected data. The findings of this doctoral study revealed communication, rewards and recognition, and work environment are themes from which hospitality leaders developed strategies to improve employee engagement toward increased productivity.

Presentation of the Findings

The intent of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies hospitality leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. The research question was as follows: What strategies do leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity? Three themes emerged during analysis of data: (a) communication, (b) recognition and rewards, and (c) work environment. Each primary theme relates to Kahn's (1990) personal engagement theory.

Theme 1: Communication

Analysis of participant interviews and company documents revealed communication as the most prevalent strategy used to improve employee engagement to increase productivity. Communication between leaders and employees requires openness, transparency, and respect to improve employee engagement (Hart, 2016). Effective communication refers to the distribution and understanding of information between leaders and employees (Yap, Abdul-Rahman, & Chen, 2017). All participants agreed effective communication is the foundation to building employee engagement. Each participant asserted holding frequent and informal meetings with team members provided the opportunity for employees to speak openly or gain clarity on a task. Employees can ask questions and seek clarification when leaders allow the employees to speak openly (Ng et al., 2017). Participant P01 believed effective communication was key to ensuring each employee understood the company vision. Participant P02 shared that employees and leaders often participate in staff meetings on performance standards and ways to improve performance. Participant P03 stated his team communicated using email and group chats. According to Kim, Seo, and David (2015), people may view using digital media as less risky than face-to-face communication to build relationships. Although his employees preferred digital media as a means to communicate, Participant P03 stated face-to-face communication was the most effective way to communicate with team members to minimize miscommunication while allowing the opportunity to observe body language. Participant P03 replied, "I can gauge the level of understanding or dissatisfaction and address any concerns to prevent later issues." When speaking with team members, eye contact shows attentiveness and understanding (Asan, Young, Chewning, & Montague, 2015). Participant P06 believed personal interactions with employees let them know the leader heard their concerns and that the leader valued the employees' input. The benefits of communication include increased collaboration among team members, increased efficiency in operations, and overall success within the organization (Yap et al., 2017). Communication is a crucial element to improving employee engagement to increase employee productivity.

The participant interviews revealed three subordinate themes within the main theme of communication. The subordinate themes were feedback, building relationships, and clarifying expectations (see Table 2). These factors relate to effective communication between the leader and the employee as a key factor to improving employee engagement for increased productivity.

Table 2

Minor Themes:	Communication
---------------	---------------

		Frequency of
Participant	Theme	Mention
P01, P02, P03, P04, P05, P06	Feedback	14
P01, P02, P03, P06	Building relationships	10
P02, P03, P04, P05	Clarifying expectations	8

Feedback. Timely feedback motivates employees to meet or exceed goals and may increase performance. All six participants indicated consistent feedback between leaders and their employees is crucial to improving employee engagement. Participant P01 noted employees want to hear candid developmental feedback on their performance from leaders within the organization. Jiang and Men (2015) posited open and honest feedback, whether praise or criticism, promotes employee engagement. Participant P03 noted his employees often receive praise for a job well done from both supervisors and peers. Leaders use informal praise to emphasize an employee's strengths and to motivate the employee to increase performance (Pulakos et al., 2015). Feedback improves employee engagement and increases employee productivity.

Participant P02 implemented an informal feedback system wherein team members often provided suggestions or praised the performance of others. Participant P02 noted the employees were nervous when asked to provide feedback, but subsequently developed communication habits to praise fellow employees. As a result of these new habits, employees often provide suggestions to improve work behavior. Informal feedback through impromptu conversations develop employees and correct undesired behavior (Lam, Peng, Wong, & Lau, 2017; Pulakos et al., 2015). Participant P04 stated that often his employees were more receptive to suggestions from peers on how to improve performance. Participant P04 elaborated that, when observed, employees interpreted peer-to-peer corrections as "teachable moments" instead of criticism. Informal feedback among peers provides direction for employees to enhance work performance and may correct undesired behavior.

Leaders provide formal feedback by using written periodic performance appraisals. Appraisals can be both evaluative and developmental (Kampkötter, 2017). Three participants provided quarterly evaluations, whereas the other three participants evaluated their employees annually. Appraisals serve as tools to communicate employee job performance and expectations. Participant P02 noted annual performance appraisals are a requirement for all employees. Participant P02 stated part of the evaluation process is a continued focus on performance measures, where employees can sustain performance, and areas the employee may improve in performance. Properly executed performance appraisals inform employees of their competency in job knowledge and of the skills and opportunities where the employee may require more development (Harrington & Lee, 2015). Performance appraisals build trust between a leader and an employee (Kim & Holzer, 2016). Performance appraisals serve as an instrument to foster open communication and trust between the leader and the employee.

Each participant viewed eliciting employee feedback on leader performance as a factor to increase employee engagement. Participant P01 believed allowing employees to evaluate his performance as a leader increased employee engagement. Participant P04 encourages employees to provide feedback on leadership performance. Participant P04

stated, "Giving employees a voice allows them to identify areas of improvement." Participant P06 shared, "One of my employees thought I was unapproachable. I explained to the employee that I may be distracted with business operations." Participant P06 noted the conversation led him to improve his ability to communicate effectively and he now continually elicits feedback from employees in an effort to improve his performance as a leader. Employee feedback may provide alternative perspectives on leader performance (Goldring, Cravens, Porter, Murphy, & Elliott, 2015). Participant P02 indicated the leaders must be approachable for employees to voice concerns or vent frustrations. Leaders soliciting performance feedback from employees empower their employees as stakeholders in the organization to improve performance and organizational operations.

Engaged employees may provide feedback to increase work productivity. Participant P02 shared that employees are inventive and constantly provide feedback to improve operations. Participant P02 stated her employees implemented a process, decreasing production time by 50%. Participant P01 stated employees are key to improving operations because employees work with the systems and understand what elements require improvement. Choi et al. (2015) found work productivity increases when employees are free to suggest improvements in operations. Participant P03 could gauge the level of commitment exhibited by employees from their ability to provide solutions to improve production. By creating an attachment to the work environment, engaged employees contribute to increasing productivity (Andersson, 2015). Employee engagement increases with an employee's ability to provide feedback on improving operations, which in turn enhances productivity.

Psychological safety is one of three psychological conditions that influence work engagement. Kahn (1990) posited leaders who create a positive work environment increase psychological safety for employees. Employees experience psychological safety when all team members believe there is a shared and established trust and mutual respect for each team member (Koopmann, Lanai, Wang, Zhou, & Shi, 2016). Participant P06 shared a story in which two employees bullied another employee. The employee shared his concerns with Participant P06 about the other team members, but the employee did not want Participant P06 to chastise the other employees. Although Participant P06 believed the situation caused the employee emotional strain, Participant P06 promised not to directly approach the other employees concerning the bullying incidents. Keeping his word, Participant P06 did not chastise the team members but took a different approach and posed a question to his employees on their group chat about trust and how to establish trust among team members. As the employees shared their thoughts, it became apparent the employees understood trust and respect were imperative to establishing a team. Participant P06 reported the bullying stopped, and the bullied employee's productivity improved, which resulted in a pay raise. Employee engagement and productivity improve when employees experience psychological safety in the work environment.

Building relationships. Sixty percent of the participants viewed building relationships as essential to improving employee engagement to increase productivity. Building relationships is a key component of the leader–member exchange (LMX) theory (Riggs & Porter, 2017). Using the LMX theory as the foundation for building employee relationships, leaders increase communication and trust through frequent interactions (Maslyn, Schyns, & Farmer, 2017). Participant P06 stated, "Daily communication within the team is really all it takes to increase productivity." Increased communication between a leader and employees develops an interrelationship through the three stages of stranger, acquaintance, and partner to create a psychological attachment for employees (Maslyn et al., 2017). The LMX theory is the framework for developing relationships through personal interactions with employees to improve employee engagement.

Participant P02 asserted a leader has a responsibility to form a trust relationship with each employee and noted that trust relationship filters through the team, building the team dynamic. Leaders employing a hands-on leadership approach steer teams to build interpersonal relationships and increase trust among the team (Koopmann et al., 2016). Participant P02 indicated establishing interrelationships through treating employees like family is key to engagement. Participant P01 witnessed several instances in which team members continually assisted one another without requests for help. Participant P01 stated, "Even during lunch, the team prefers to sit together. I cannot recall a time, other than an appointment, where my team members did not sit together. We are a family." According to Taneja et al. (2015), employees identify with work roles when strong relationships are present among team members and leaders in an organization. Strong interpersonal relationships build trust between team members and leaders, increase commitment, and improve employee engagement.

Participant P03 related a contrasting view on interpersonal relationships with team members. Participant P03 noted employees within a team should create relationships among themselves, while he preferred to keep some distance between his employees to allow the employees' immediate supervisor or team leader to interact with the employees more. The quality of relationships developed between immediate supervisors and employees have a direct effect on employee performance and engagement (Martin, Guillaume, Thomas, Lee, & Epitropaki, 2016). Participant P03 considers his employees engaged in the work environment because he encourages immediate supervisors or team leaders to develop relationships with the team members. Participant P03 develops relationships with his team leaders through weekly training events. His belief aligns with Martin et al. (2016), who found leaders exercising high levels of LMX create personal relationships with employees to enhance employee job satisfaction and commitment.

Participant P01 believed employees value a leader simply asking employees, "How is your day?" Leaders establish interpersonal relationships through consistent interactions with employees (Downey et al., 2015). Participant P02 stated leaders in the organization should make it a priority to know personal information, such as family member names, birthdays, and hobbies, to initiate meaningful contact with each employee. Employee engagement improves when leaders establish interpersonal relationships with their employees (Osborne & Hammond, 2017). Interpersonal relationships with employees create opportunities to mentor employees to improve performance (Ferinia, Yuniarsi, & Disman, 2016). However, leaders should establish quality interpersonal relationships equally among employees. Employees perceiving preferential treatment to specific employees may display undesired behaviors or begin to take part in social comparisons, which may lead to increased turnover (Seo, Nahrgang, Carter, & Hom, 2017). Leaders who establish positive relationships with employees create a distinct path to improving performance and increasing employee commitment to the organization.

Clarifying role expectations. Leaders who set attainable goals for employees motivate employees to improve performance. The key to setting attainable goals is to clarify role expectations (Pulakos et al., 2015). Role expectations are perceptions concerning the duties and responsibilities associated with a role within an organization and may shape individual employees' role behavior in an organization (Qu, Janssen, & Shi, 2015). Participant P03 stated, "From the very beginning, I sit new hires down and explain my expectations of their performance; if you don't set expectations early, from the very beginning, employees may follow their own rhythm or take liberties." Clarifying role expectations requires a leader to set SMART goals. SMART goals are specific, measurable, achievable, realistic, and timely (Pulakos et al., 2015). After a leader clarifies expectations, employees may then work to achieve specific job performance measures.

Clear role descriptions or job descriptions that define duties and responsibilities assist both the leader and the employee. Job descriptions are inclusive explanations of the responsibilities of a particular position within an organization (Carliner et al., 2015). Clear role descriptions provide employees with an understanding of critical responsibilities inherent to their job role in an organization. Participant P02 believed it is important to clarify the role expectations of employees immediately after hiring. Participant P02 asserted the best way to clarify role expectations with employees is to review the assigned position description with the employee during new hire orientation. Leaders assist employees in understanding how assigned responsibilities support organizational goals (Pulakos et al., 2015). Job descriptions provide distinct objectives and duties to establish an employee performance plan and to evaluate job performance (Carliner et al., 2015). A review of internal position descriptions for each organization assisted in understanding how the leader and the employee reached mutual agreements concerning job responsibilities and performance expectations. Each position description detailed the employee's duties and priorities for specific tasks and defined standards for evaluation. Role descriptions provide a foundation for expectations and development for career progression (Pulakos et al., 2015). Employees and leaders may review job descriptions to determine whether employees perform job objectives to standard and identify areas of improvement.

Leaders should display a working knowledge of performance measures and effectively communicate work objectives to motivate employees in support of organizational goals. Without clearly defined performance measures, employees may place a higher priority on tasks that may adversely affect performance and thus decrease productivity (Ho, Wu, & Wu, 2014). Leaders use performance measures to monitor employee performance and to identify deviations from predetermined performance standards (Carliner et al, 2015). Employees who understand performance measures feel motivated and work to achieve performance and organizational goals (Ho et al., 2014). Performance measures align leaders and employees, incentivizing them to achieve organizational goals and improve productivity. Leaders should seek balance in outlining expectations while affording employees some autonomy to provide and determine priorities of work. Employees experience autonomy in the work environment when leaders provide flexibility to self-govern how and when to perform specific tasks (Victor & Hoole, 2017). Participant P03 believed providing his employees' autonomy at work to make specific decisions, such as offering a free bottle of wine to a dissatisfied customer, gave the employees some ownership in the organization. Employees exercise initiative and take ownership of assigned tasks when they understand their individual job expectations (Li et al., 2016). Employees with job autonomy use accrued knowledge and expertise to solve problems.

Leaders play a significant role in developing employee autonomy. Leaders develop autonomy in employees through offering opportunities to provide suggestions and acknowledging employee viewpoints, encouraging employees to take initiative, communicating informally with employees, and avoiding the use of the transactional leadership style to motivate employees (Slemp, Kern, Patrick, & Ryan, 2018). Participant P03 stated as employees become more comfortable in their duties, they gain more autonomy, and the employees realize autonomy occurs as recognition for hard work. Highly autonomous work environments increase employee job satisfaction, performance, and commitment to the organization (Alegre, Mas-Machuca, & Berbegal-Mirabent, 2016; Jacobs, Renard, & Snelgar, 2014). Participant P04 stated, "Once employees exhibit initiative and the ability to accomplish assigned tasks in a timely manner, I meet with them weekly and we collectively set new goals." Employees experiencing autonomy are more likely to meet established goals and are less likely to consider seeking employment elsewhere.

Leaders and employees must share expectations of one another. While setting achievable goals, leaders must also balance expectations and job demands against employee burnout (Saks & Gruman, 2014). Participant P05 shared the following:

I recently had an employee that, while she had the drive to accomplish tasks, she could never finish tasks in a timely fashion. She began to exhibit signs of burnout. It was clear that if I didn't intervene, the situation would continue to worsen. I met with her and we talked about the duties of her position. We outlined realistic goals and redefined her priority of work. She is now meeting the expectations and, in some cases, exceeds them.

Employee engagement continues to improve when leaders realize that employees have personal and professional expectations of their leaders and the organization. Employees place organizational goals as a priority when leaders meet or exceed expectations (Vroom, 1964). Setting expectations and providing prompt feedback improve employee performance and engagement to increase workplace productivity (Pulakos et al., 2015).

The participants in this study identified feedback, building relationships, and setting expectations as key to effective communication in their organizations. Effective communication is crucial to improving employee engagement for increased productivity. Internal effective communication between leaders and employees assists employees in understanding the roles and objectives within an organization. Leaders who communicate effectively enable employees to align values and goals to improve engagement for increased productivity (Karanges, Johnston, Beatson, & Lings, 2015). The findings of this study revealed leaders who promoted open and clear lines of communication increased employee engagement and productivity.

Theme 2: Recognition and Rewards

Implementing a recognition and rewards system based on performance improves employee engagement. Rewards are both intrinsic and extrinsic. Both intrinsic and extrinsic rewards influence employee effectiveness and productivity (Ajmal, Bashir, Abrar, Khan, & Saqib, 2015). Intrinsic rewards are intangible and include a focus on developmental opportunities, a sense of pride, status within an organization, recognition, autonomy, and increased responsibility (Hoole & Hotz, 2016). Extrinsic rewards include monetary incentives such as increases in pay, promotions, or bonuses (Victor & Hoole, 2017). Leaders may employ intrinsic or extrinsic rewards, or a combination of both, to reward an employee's performance.

All six participants employed a performance-based rewards system to improve engagement for increased productivity. Participant P06 noted a performance reward system improved employee performance, often created healthy competition among the team, and led to an increase in productivity. Employees motivated by extrinsic rewards seek some form of incentive, such as a pay raise or promotion. Vroom (1964) asserted that extrinsic rewards motivate employees because employees believe leaders can use extrinsic rewards to secure items of value, such as food or vacations. Organizations in which bonuses have ties to performance provide motivation for employees to perform because the basis of the incentive is completing specific tasks to standard or exceeding the standard (Shaw & Gupta, 2015). Participant P02 noted the current extrinsic reward system used within the organization increased employee engagement and stated, "Each Saturday, we set a sales goal. Prior to beginning their shift, I share the sales goal with all employees. The employee reaching the goal for the night receives a 100,000W [US\$90] cash tip. The incentive motivates employees to remain engaged throughout their shift." Extrinsic rewards motivate employees to maintain or improve performance in the work environment, thereby increasing employee engagement.

Performance appraisal systems should be fair to improve employee engagement. Performance appraisals are formal instruments leaders use to evaluate employee performance (Harbi, Thursfield, & Bright, 2017). Employee engagement increases when employees receive equal treatment and receive rewards equally based on performance. Employees believe appraisal systems are assets in determining strengths and areas of improvement. Participant P03 stated reliable employees in the organization are eager to receive annual evaluations on performance. Participant P04 believed employees value the organization's appraisal system because it is an opportunity to set tangible goals to achieve for the next evaluation period. According to McDaniel et al. (2015), there is a direct correlation between performance appraisals and employee engagement. Engaged employees appreciate performance appraisals as an opportunity to receive praise while obtaining feedback on areas to improve for future evaluations (Bin, 2015; Yoerger, 2015). Leaders may provide rewards in conjunction with a performance appraisal system to increase employee engagement. Rewards and recognition systems establish psychological connection for employees. Kahn (1990) noted engaged employees must experience a psychological connection to work. Fair and impartial reward systems show appreciation for employee performance (Taneja et al., 2015). Rewards, whether intrinsic or extrinsic, improve employee work engagement and increase productivity (Victor & Hoole, 2017). Rewards for work performance are a psychological benefit for employees and a tool that leaders may use to improve employee engagement.

Theme 3: Work Environment

Hospitality employees are vulnerable to negative outcomes associated with emotionally turbulent situations in the workplace. Mental and physical occupational stressors may affect the work engagement of hospitality industry employees (Karatepe & Karadas, 2015). Creating positive work environments improves employee engagement by fostering physical, cultural, and psychological conditions that may affect the well-being of each employee (Nayak & Sahoo, 2015). According to Kahn (1990), employee engagement is higher in psychologically safe work environments. Psychological safety is a key factor in creating a positive work environment (Lee & Ok, 2015). Employees feel psychologically safe when they believe that leaders in the organization provide a harmonious work environment and care for their well-being. Leaders who foster a positive work environment by creating psychologically safe conditions may improve employee engagement.

Cultural diversity is a moderator for team psychological safety. Cultural diversity refers to demographic differences between groups of two or more people (Velten &

Lashley, 2017). Cultural diversity includes differences in race, gender, or other noticeable characteristics (Velten & Lashley, 2017). Cultural diversity can increase employee motivation and productivity (Lozano & Escrich, 2017). Leaders who ignore cultural diversity in the workplace may negatively affect employee engagement. Cultural diversity programs in the workplace signal to employees that the leaders care about their well-being and psychological safety (Downey et al., 2015). Participant P06 stated that his staff was culturally diverse, and cultural diversity causes concerns with scheduling, particularly on the weekends, and was beginning to cause a rift in his team. Rather than ignore the cultural differences among his employees, he implemented cultural training during weekly training events. As the employees gained knowledge of their peers' cultural differences, they began to embrace the differences rather than reject them. Leaders assisting their team members to understand cultural diversity create psychological safety in the work environment.

Positive interpersonal relationships in the workplace improve employee wellbeing and provide psychological safety to employees. Developing interpersonal relationships with coworkers is a factor of improving employee engagement (Anitha, 2014). Healthy interpersonal relationships within an organization create a positive work environment (Havens, Gittell, & Vasey, 2018). On the contrary, acts of workplace incivility have negative psychological effects and can result from a single individual within the organization (Hershcovis, Ogunfowora, Reich, & Christie, 2017). Schilpzand, De Pater, and Erez (2016) defined workplace incivility as covert acts committed in the work environment with the intent to do harm to another individual. Participant P03 shared an instance of workplace incivility that affected the entire team:

We had an employee who exhibited toxic characteristics. He often berated his fellow employees and made fun of their inexperience. His presence affected the entire team and we noticed some employees would call in sick to avoid working with him or remain in a different area to diminish the chance of interactions with this particular employee. After speaking with him repeatedly and documenting those instances, his behavior did not improve. I decreased his work hours in an effort to get his attention. After an incident in which one of my other employees threatened to quit, I made the decision to terminate him. It took some time but the absence of that particular employee, but there was a noticeable difference in engagement and productivity without the employee present in the organization.

Creating a positive work environment is key to employees experiencing psychological safety in the workplace. A barrier to psychological safety is workplace incivility. The effects of incivility in the workplace include emotional labor, increased stress, decreased job satisfaction, turnover intentions, and decreased work engagement (Schilpzand et al., 2016). Team building is one way of creating a positive work environment. The purpose of team building is to assist employees in improving engagement by working together to increase productivity or resolve problems as they arise (Sguera, Bagozzi, Huy, Boss & Boss, 2016). When incorporated properly, teambuilding techniques may reduce the side effects of workplace incivility and assist in creating a dialogue to report instances of incivility to create a psychologically safe work environment.

Trust is another concept that leaders may institute to create a psychologically safe work environment. Five of the six respondents believed trust was a factor in improving employee engagement. Participant P04 mentioned trust was a key driver of employee engagement. Participants P02 and P03 noted the importance of supervisors earning the trust of each employee. According to Newman, Donohue, and Eva (2017), employees experience psychological safety when there is some measure of trust in their leader. Leaders gain the trust of their employees by establishing a rapport and expressing empathy (Ferinia et al., 2016). High levels of trust between a leader and an employee may lead to improved performance and the ability to comfortably share ideas with the leader and team members (Newman et al., 2017). Leaders building a relationship of trust with their employees increase psychological safety.

Conclusion

The findings aligned with the conceptual framework of this doctoral study, which was Kahn's (1990) personal engagement theory. The three emergent themes derived from data analysis, which were communication, recognition and rewards, and work environment, contribute to understanding strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. The participants successfully employed the identified themes to improve employee engagement in their organizations and reaped the benefits of increased productivity, decreased attrition, and increased profits.

Applications to Professional Practice

This body of research is applicable to professional practice because it includes proven strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. Leaders who understand and implement the strategies may improve engagement in the work environment. Organizations whose leaders invest resources to improve employee engagement remain sustainable due to high levels of employee engagement (Carasco-Saul et al., 2015; Tracey et al., 2015). The findings of this doctoral study are consistent with Kahn's (1990) personal engagement theory and contribute to the existing body of knowledge and research on employee engagement.

The first theme, communication, leads to a strategy leaders may employ to improve employee engagement. Leaders may use communication as a technique to guide employees to improve work performance (Mikkelson, York, & Arritola, 2015). Under communication, the participants identified three subordinate themes: (a) feedback, (b) building relationships, and (c) clarifying expectations. Leaders providing consistent and honest feedback improve employee engagement. Feedback may be either formal or informal. Employees may receive informal feedback to correct undesired behavior or formal feedback through performance appraisals. Employees should have the opportunity to provide feedback to both supervisors and peers. Eliciting feedback from employees may improve processes and systems within the organization, as well as provide suggestions on improving leader performance.

Interpersonal relationships improve employee engagement. Employees who identify with work roles feel more engaged than employees who may feel isolated in the work environment. Interpersonal relationships in the workplace are the foundation of trust. Leaders build interpersonal relationships through consistent and meaningful interaction with employees.

One important key to communication is clarifying expectations. Clear expectations assist employees with achieving attainable goals. Meeting or exceeding goals motivates employees to improve work performance and thereby increases employee productivity and engagement. Defining role descriptions is another method by which leaders can improve employee engagement. Clear role descriptions ensure employees understand critical responsibilities in supporting an organization's mission. Leaders should seek a balance between outlining expectations while providing employee autonomy and the ability to prioritize assigned tasks.

The participants in this study also identified recognition and rewards as tool to improve employee engagement. Rewards may be tangible or intangible. Tangible rewards include bonuses or promotions, and intangible or intrinsic rewards instill pride and often provide developmental opportunities for employees. Employees may view rewards and recognition as positive experiences in the workplace. Viewing rewards and recognition as a positive work experience may create a psychological connection for employees. Employees who establish psychological connections increase productivity and improve employee engagement.

The final factor to improve employee engagement was the work environment. Frontline employees within the hospitality industry experience physical and mental stressors. Leaders creating a positive work environment provide physical, cultural, and

90

psychological conditions to improve employee engagement. Employees require psychological safety in the workplace (Newman et al., 2017). Psychologically safe work environments are free of work incivility. Kahn (1990) posited the three psychological conditions of availability, meaningfulness, and safety influenced work engagement. Employees experiencing psychological safety learn from mistakes and consistently seek to improve work performance (Murphy & Kiffin-Petersen, 2017). Employees increase engagement when leaders address threats to psychological safety, and positive work environments are a driver of employee engagement.

Implications for Social Change

The implications for social change include the potential to decrease stress levels in the workplace and improve professional and personal relationships. Hospitality industry employees experience instances of job burnout, absenteeism, and turnover intentions (Shaukat et al., 2017). Duff et al. (2015) posited that employees conform to absenteeism and turnover behavior as a coping mechanism for stress. Continued exposure to stressful conditions in the work environment may increase instances of health problems, such as high blood pressure, heart disease, and some mental health problems (Bergström et al., 2017; Wang, Hernandez, Newman, He, & Bian, 2016). Health problems that increase due to stress contribute to higher health costs, decreased profitability, and diminished participation in community and social programs (Wang et al., 2016). Implementing the identified strategies may increase job satisfaction and decrease employee turnover. Decreasing stress levels in the work environment benefits the organization, the community, and the employee. Leaders applying the themes identified in this doctoral study may foster a psychologically safe work environment free from workplace incivility. Workplace incivility is a threat to psychological safety (Schilpzand et al., 2016). Employees may see instances of unresolved workplace incivility as a perceived norm (Tankard & Paluck, 2016), and leaders may implement social learning to change a negative perceived norm into an acceptable social behavior and to improve psychological safety (Walumbwa et al., 2017). Employees feel psychologically safe when leaders decrease instances of workplace incivility. Psychological safety enhances employee engagement, which in turn influences altruism to support charitable programs within the local community (Gill, 2015). Psychological safety in the work environment is crucial to building a foundation of moral and ethical behavior (Murphy & Kiffin-Petersen, 2017). Psychological safety in the workplace promotes socially positive norms that encourage positive change in how employees interact with their leaders and their peers.

Profitability and sustainability have a link to employee engagement. Educating organizational leaders on strategies to improve employee engagement may increase profitability and create a desire to improve the community surrounding the organization (Breevaart et al., 2014; Loosemore & Lim, 2017). Engaged employees create robust organizations that lead to shared community interest and increased civic engagement (Loosemore & Lim, 2017). Engaged employees also go beyond job duties and support organizational goals in social responsibility efforts, such as volunteer programs and ethical business practices (Besieux, Baillien, Verbeke, & Euwema, 2018). Organizations

who exercise corporate social responsibility invigorate the community by creating job opportunities while increasing profits and sustainability.

Recommendations for Action

Synthesizing the prevalent themes from the participant interviews led to three recommendations for supervisors to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. The first recommendation is for leaders to communicate effectively. Effective communication includes feedback from leader to employee and vice versa, building interpersonal relationships, and clarifying expectations. Effective communication is a critical factor in successful organizations. The second recommendation is to implement a reward and recognition system as a driver to increase employee engagement. The final recommendation is to create a positive work environment. Employees thrive in a psychologically safe environment by building trust relationships and implementing cultural diversity through educational programs. Leaders should also address any instances of incivility and create training opportunities to prevent future instances.

The emergent themes align with previous research. Although immediate supervisors are primarily responsible for building employee engagement, this study may assist management at all levels to improve employee engagement. I will share my findings with the participants of this doctoral study. In addition, I will seek alternate venues to disseminate the findings, including conferences and other professional development opportunities and team-building events. Organizational leaders who implement the themes identified in this study may help to increase employee engagement and improve employee productivity.

Recommendations for Further Research

Recommendations for further research include conducting a study in larger organizations and increasing the sample size. The population size was a primary limitation for this qualitative multiple case study. Another limitation of this study was leader bias based on personal perceptions and overconfidence in leadership ability. Leaders may perceive their leadership style and experience as competent, but employees' opinion may differ. A researcher who conducts a study with a larger sample that includes employees may address leader bias. The availability of leaders in the hospitality industry due to an assiduous work schedule was another limitation. Identifying potential candidates to participate in a doctoral study can be tedious process. Larger samples may increase the breadth of experience among leaders regarding their strategies to improve employee engagement. An additional recommendation is to apply phenomenology as an alternative research design. The use of a phenomenological approach may expose more comprehensive details of the participants' lived experiences and add broader context to the body of knowledge in understanding strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity.

Reflections

My previous experience as a researcher was limited to educational papers and work projects. Compared to the culminating project I completed for the master's degree, this doctoral study was more extensive and time consuming. I also had preconceived expectations about the interview process and the collection of data. I thought finding qualified participants would be a straightforward procedure, but the process was challenging. I contacted hospitality professionals on LinkedIn and posted on Call for Participants message board. Both approaches to discovering participants for this doctoral study were futile. I eventually submitted a request to change the location of my study through the Institutional Review Board and received approval. Through physical and face-to-face communication, I found participants who were leaders in hospitality establishments to participate in this study.

After I found participants, setting up the interviews was the next challenge. Although each participant was willing to accommodate a schedule in which I was able to move seamlessly from one establishment to another, there was approximately 6 hours of travel involved to conduct all six interviews. Each participant was eager to share experiences with employee engagement. At times, I felt as if the participants' eagerness overpowered my ability to keep their focus on answering the research questions. I relied on the interview protocol (see Appendix) to ensure consistency throughout the interviews. Each participant responded to the interview questions and remained engaged throughout the interview process. I recorded each interview using a digital recorder and used NVivo software to code and analyze the collected data. Although I watched several how-to videos on YouTube to learn how to use NVivo properly, the software was still challenging.

I was not surprised by the findings of this doctoral study. The participants identified several themes that aligned with published literature and with previous

95

concepts learned in professional development courses I had attended throughout my career. Conducting this study was a reminder for me, as a leader, that the most important resource in an organization is people. As such, it was a reminder that leaders should use the identified themes when interacting with subordinates to improve employee engagement.

Summary and Study Conclusions

This doctoral study adds to the literature on strategies hospitality leaders use to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. Employee engagement is a motivational concept in which employees experience a physical, cognitive, or emotional connection to work and coworkers (Chen & Huang, 2016). The participants of this study identified communication, rewards and recognition, and work environment as strategies to improve employee engagement for increased productivity. Effective communication is a key element of employee engagement. Leaders who communicate effectively create an environment for employees to speak openly and seek clarity concerning job roles. Effective communication is key to ensuring employees understand an organization's mission (Karanges et al., 2015). Organizations benefit from leaders fostering a work environment in which employees commit to the organization's mission and vision. Effective communication between leaders and employees improves employee engagement for increased productivity.

Rewards and recognition programs are drivers for employee performance to increase productivity. Leaders use rewards and recognition programs to create a psychological attachment to work for employees and to improve employee engagement (Kahn, 1990). Rewards, whether intrinsic or extrinsic, motivate employees to improve performance. Performance appraisal systems provide leaders with a formal process to provide feedback and praise for work performance (Taneja et al., 2015; Victor & Hoole, 2017). Leaders increase employee performance through rewards and recognition, and organizational leaders rely on their employees' performance to maintain sustainability and profitability.

Leaders who create a positive work environment improve employee engagement. Psychological safety is a factor of creating a positive work environment (Nayak & Sahoo, 2015). Organizational leaders implementing cultural diversity programs improve employees' psychological safety. Developing trust relationships with employees is another element to address when creating a psychologically safe work environment. When psychological needs are met in the workplace, employee engagement increases. Leaders provide opportunities for employees to improve engagement for increased productivity, and leaders require training on how to communicate goals, implement reward and recognition programs, and create a work environment free of incivility. Implementing training program may increase organizational success.

References

- Agarwal, P., & Farndale, E. (2017). High-performance work systems and creativity implementation: The role of psychological capital and psychological safety. *Human Resource Management Journal, 27,* 440–458. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12148
- Ahmetoglu, G., Harding, X., Akhtar, R., & Chamorro-Premuzic, T. (2015). Predictors of creative achievement: Assessing the impact of entrepreneurial potential, perfectionism, and employee engagement. *Creativity Research Journal*, 27, 198–205. doi:10.1080/10400419.2015.1030293
- Ahola, S., Piirainen, A., & Skjaerven, L. H. (2017). The phenomenon of movement quality: A phenomenographic study of physiotherapy students' movement experiences. *European Journal of Physiotherapy*, *19*, 59–68. doi:10.1080/21679169.2016.1261366
- Ajmal, A., Bashir, M., Abrar, M., Khan, M. M., & Saqib, S. (2015). The effects of intrinsic and extrinsic rewards on employee attitudes: Mediating role of perceived organizational support. *Journal of Service Science and Management*, 8, 461-470. doi:10.4236/jssm.2015.84047
- Akgün, A. E., Keskin, H., Ayar, H., & Okunakol, Z. (2017). Knowledge sharing barriers in software development teams: A multiple case study in Turkey. *Kybernetes*, 46, 603-620. doi:10.1108/K-04-2016-0081
- Alagaraja, M., & Shuck, B. (2015). Exploring organizational alignment-employee engagement linkages and impact on individual performance: A conceptual model.

Human Resource Development Review, 14, 17–37.

doi:10.1177/1534484314549455

- Albrecht, S. L., Bakker, A. B., Gruman, J. A., Macey, W. H., & Saks, A. M. (2015).
 Employee engagement, human resource management practices and competitive advantage: An integrated approach. *Journal of Organizational Effectiveness: People and Performance, 2*, 7–35. doi:10.1108/JOEPP-08-2014-0042
- Alegre, I., Mas-Machuca, M., & Berbegal-Mirabent, J. (2016). Antecedents of employee job satisfaction: Do they matter? *Journal of Business Research*, 69, 1390–1395. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.10.113
- Al Mehrzi, N., & Singh, S. K. (2016). Competing through employee engagement: A proposed framework. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 65, 831–843. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-02-2016-0037
- Amanchukwu, R. N., Stanley, G. J., & Ololube, N. P. (2015). A review of leadership theories, principles and styles and their relevance to educational management. *Management*, 5, 6–14. doi:10.5923/j.mm.20150501.02
- Ancker, J. S., Witteman, H. O., Hafeez, B., Provencher, T., Van de Graaf, M., & Wei, E. (2015). The invisible work of personal health information management among people with multiple chronic conditions: Qualitative interview study among patients and providers. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *17*, e137–e149. doi:10.2196/jmir.4381

- Anderson, M. H., & Sun, P. Y. (2017). Reviewing leadership styles: Overlaps and the need for a new 'full-range' theory. *International Journal of Management Reviews*, 19, 76-96. doi:10.1111/ijmr.12082
- Andersson, G. (2015). Resisting organizational change. *International Journal of Advanced Corporate Learning*, 8, 48–51. doi:10.3991/ijac.v8i1.4432
- Ang, C. K., Embi, M. A., & Yunus, M. M. (2016). Enhancing the quality of the findings of a longitudinal case study: Reviewing trustworthiness via ATLAS.ti. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 1855–1867. Retrieved from https://tqr.nova.edu
- Anitha, J. (2014). Determinants of employee engagement and their impact on employee performance. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 63, 308–323. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-01-2013-008
- Aparicio, M., Centeno, C., Carrasco, J. M., Barbosa, A., & Arantzamendi, M. (2017).
 What are families most grateful for after receiving palliative care? Content analysis of written documents received: A chance to improve the quality of care. *BMC Palliative Care, 16*, 1–11. doi:10.1186/s12904-017-0229-5
- Archibald, M. M. (2016). Investigator triangulation: A collaborative strategy with potential for mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, *10*, 228–250. doi:10.1177/1558689815570092
- Armitage, A. (2015). The dark side: The poetics of toxic leadership. *Advances in Developing Human Resources*, *17*, 376–390. doi:10.1177/1523422315587905
- Armstrong, D., Shakespeare-Finch, J., & Shochet, I. (2016). Organizational belongingness mediates the relationship between sources of stress and posttrauma

outcomes in firefighters. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 8*, 145–165. doi:10.1037/tra0000083

- Asan, O., Young, H. N., Chewning, B., & Montague, E. (2015). How physician electronic health record screen sharing affects patient and doctor non-verbal communication in primary care. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 98, 310–316. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2014.11.024
- Ash, J. S., Sittig, D. F., McMullen, C. K., Wright, A., Bunce, A., Mohan, V., . . .
 Middleton, B. (2015). Multiple perspectives on clinical decision support: A qualitative study of fifteen clinical and vendor organizations. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 15, 1-12. doi:10.1186/s12911-015-0156-4
- Bailey, C., Madden, A., Alfes, K., & Fletcher, L. (2017). The meaning, antecedents and outcomes of employee engagement: A narrative synthesis. *International Journal* of Management Reviews, 19, 31-53. doi:10.1111/ijmr.12077
- Baillie, L. (2015). Promoting and evaluating scientific rigour in qualitative research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(46), 36–42. doi:10.7748/ns.29.46.36.e8830
- Bakker, A. B., & Demerouti, E. (2017). Job demands–resources theory: Taking stock and looking forward. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 22, 273-285. doi:1037/ocp0000056
- Bakker, A. B., Vergel, A. I. S., & Kuntze, J. (2015). Student engagement and performance: A weekly diary study on the role of openness. *Motivation and Emotion*, 39, 49–62. doi:10.1007/s11031-014-9422-5

- Balasubramanian, B. A., Cohen, D. J., Davis, M. M., Gunn, R., Dickinson, L. M., Miller,
 W. L., . . . Stange, K. C. (2015). Learning evaluation: Blending quality
 improvement and implementation research methods to study healthcare
 innovations. *Implementation Science*, 10, 31–41. doi:10.1186/s13012-015-0219-z
- Balwant, P. T. (2017). The dark side of teaching: Destructive instructor leadership and its association with students' affect, behaviour, and cognition. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 20, 577–604. doi:10.1080/13603124.2015.1112432
- Banihani, M., & Syed, J. (2016). A macro-national level analysis of Arab women's work engagement. *European Management Review*, 14, 133–142. doi:10.1111/emre.1209
- Barkan, R., Ayal, S., & Ariely, D. (2015). Ethical dissonance, justifications, and moral behavior. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, *6*, 157–161.
 doi:10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.08.001
- Barling, J., & Frone, M. R. (2017). If only my leader would just do something! Passive leadership undermines employee well-being through role stressors and psychological resource depletion. *Stress and Health*, 33, 211–222. doi:10.1002/smi.2697
- Barros, A., Costello, S., Beaman, G., & Westover, J. H. (2015). Exploring comparative employee engagement. *Journal of the Utah Academy of Sciences, Arts & Letters*, 92, 89–108. doi:10.18848/2327-8005/cgp/v16i01/1-12
- Bender, J. L., Cyr, A. B., Arbuckle, L., & Ferris, L. E. (2017). Ethics and privacy implications of using the internet and social media to recruit participants for

health research: A privacy-by-design framework for online recruitment. *Journal* of Medical Internet Research, 19, 1–14. doi:10.2196/jmir.7029

- Bengtsson, M. (2016). How to plan and perform a qualitative study using content analysis. *NursingPlus Open*, *2*, 8–14. doi:10.1016/j.npls.2016.01.001
- Bergström, G., Lohela-Karlsson, M., Kwak, L., Bodin, L., Jensen, I., Torgén, M., & Nybergh, L. (2017). Preventing sickness absenteeism among employees with common mental disorders or stress-related symptoms at work: Design of a cluster randomized controlled trial of a problem-solving based intervention versus careas-usual conducted at the Occupational Health Services. *BMC Public Health*, *17*, 436–446. doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4329-1
- Berterö, C. (2015). Developing qualitative methods or "same old wine in a new bottle." *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Wellbeing*, 10, 1–2. doi:10.3402/qhw.v10.27679
- Besieux, T., Baillien, E., Verbeke, A. L., & Euwema, M. C. (2018). What goes around comes around: The mediation of corporate social responsibility in the relationship between transformational leadership and employee engagement. *Economic and Industrial Democracy*, *39*, 249–271. doi:10.1177/0143831X15614914
- Betsch, C., Haase, N., Renkewitz, F., & Schmid, P. (2015). The narrative bias revisited:
 What drives the biasing influence of narrative information on risk perceptions?
 Judgment and Decision Making, 10, 241–264. Retrieved from https://journal.sjdm.org

- Bin, A. S. (2015). The relationship between job satisfaction, job performance and employee engagement: An explorative study. *Issues in Business Management and Economics*, 4, 1–8. doi:10.15739/IBME.16.001
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research, 26*, 1801–1811. doi:10.1177/1049732316654870
- Blattner, J., & Walter, T. J. (2015). Creating and sustaining a highly engaged company culture in a multigenerational workplace. *Strategic HR Review*, 14, 124–130. doi:10.1108/shr-06-2015-004
- Bliesemann de Guevara, B. (2016). Journeys to the limits of firsthand knowledge:
 Politicians' on-site visits in zones of conflict and intervention. *Journal of Intervention and Statebuilding, 10*, 56–76. doi:10.1080/17502977.2015.1137394
- Bonner, J. M., Greenbaum, R. L., & Mayer, D. M. (2016). My boss is morally disengaged: The role of ethical leadership in explaining the interactive effect of supervisor and employee moral disengagement on employee behaviors. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 137, 731–742. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2366-6
- Bonner, J. M., Greenbaum, R. L., & Quade, M. J. (2017). Employee unethical behavior to shame as an indicator of self-image threat and exemplification as a form of selfimage protection: The exacerbating role of supervisor bottom-line mentality. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *102*, 1203–1221. doi:10.1037/apl0000222

- Bowden, C., & Galindo-Gonzalez, S. (2015). Interviewing when you're not face-to-face:
 The use of email interviews in a phenomenological study. *International Journal* of Doctoral Studies, 10(12), 79–92. doi:10.1002/asi.20416
- Bowen, D. E. (2016). The changing role of employees in service theory and practice: An interdisciplinary view. *Human Resource Management Review*, 26, 4–13. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.09.002
- Bradley, S., Kirby, E., & Madriaga, M. (2015). What students value as inspirational and transformative teaching. *Innovations in Education & Teaching International*, 52, 231–242. doi:10.1080/14703297.2014.880363
- Breevaart, K., Bakker, A. B., Demerouti, E., & Derks, D. (2016). Who takes the lead? A multi-source diary study on leadership, work engagement, and job performance. *Journal of Organizational Behavior, 37*, 309–325. doi:10.1002/job.2041
- Breevaart, K., Bakker, A., Hetland, J., Demerouti, E., Olsen, O. K., & Espevik, R. (2014). Daily transactional and transformational leadership and daily employee engagement. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 87, 138– 157. doi:10.1111/joop.12041
- Brinkmann, S. (2016). Methodological breaching experiments: Steps toward theorizing the qualitative interview. *Culture & Psychology*, 22, 520–533. doi:10.1177/1354067X16650816
- Bucci, S., Barrowclough, C., Ainsworth, J., Morris, R., Berry, K., Machin, M., . . . Haddock, G. (2015). Using mobile technology to deliver a cognitive behaviour

therapy-informed intervention in early psychosis (Actissist): Study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. *Trials*, *16*, 404–413. doi:10.1186/s13063-015-0943-3

- Buch, R., Martinsen, Ø. L., & Kuvaas, B. (2015). The destructiveness of laissez-faire leadership behavior: The mediating role of economic leader–member exchange relationships. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 22, 115–124. doi:10.1177/1548051813515302
- Bulkapuram, S. G., Wundavalli, L., & Avula, K. S. (2015). Employee engagement and its relation to hospital performance in a tertiary care teaching hospital. *Journal of Hospital Administration, 4*, 48–56. doi:10.5430/jha.v4n1p48
- Bussard, M. E. (2015). Clinical judgment in reflective journals of prelicensure nursing students. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 54, 36–40. doi:10.3928/01484834-20141224-05
- Byrd, K. M. (2016). Binge drinking in and out of college: An examination of social control and differential association on binge drinking behaviors between college students and their non-college peers. *Sociological Spectrum*, *36*, 191–207. doi:10.1080/02732173.2016.1155516
- Byrne, E., Brugha, R., Clarke, E., Lavelle, A., & McGarvey, A. (2015). Peer interviewing in medical education research: experiences and perceptions of student interviewers and interviewees. *BMC Research Notes*, 8, 1–11. doi:10.1186/s13104-015-1484-2

- Byrne, Z., Albert, L., Manning, S., & Desir, R. (2017). Relational models and engagement: an attachment theory perspective. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 32, 30–44. doi:10.1108/JMP-01-2016-0006
- Cahill, K. E., McNamara, T. K., Pitt-Catsouphes, M., & Valcour, M. (2015). Linking shifts in the national economy with changes in job satisfaction, employee engagement and work–life balance. *Journal of Behavioral and Experimental Economics*, 56, 40–54. doi:10.1016/j.socec.2015.03.002
- Camgoz, S. M., Ozge, T. E., Pinar, B. K., & Burcu, K. G. (2016). Job insecurity and turnover intentions: Gender differences and the mediating role of work engagement. *Sex Roles*, 75, 583–598. doi:10.1007/s11199-016-0595-0
- Carasco-Saul, M., Kim, W., & Kim, T. (2015). Leadership and employee engagement:
 Proposing research agendas through a review of literature. *Human Resource Development Review*, 14, 38–63. doi:10.1177/1534484314560406
- Caretta, M. A. (2015). Member checking: A feminist participatory analysis of the use of preliminary results pamphlets in cross-cultural, cross-language research. *Qualitative Research, 16*, 305–318. doi:10.1177/1468794115606495
- Carliner, S., Castonguay, C., Sheepy, E., Ribeiro, O., Sabri, H., Saylor, C., & Valle, A.
 (2015). The job of a performance consultant: A qualitative content analysis of job descriptions. *European Journal of Training and Development*, *39*, 458–483.
 doi:10.1108/EJTD-01-2015-0006

Carpenter, N. C., & Berry, C. M. (2017). Are counterproductive work behavior and withdrawal empirically distinct? A meta-analytic investigation. *Journal of Management*, 43, 834–863. doi:10.1177/0149206314544743

Castille, C. M., Buckner, J. E., & Thoroughgood, C. N. (2018). Prosocial citizens without a moral compass? Examining the relationship between Machiavellianism and unethical pro-organizational behavior. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 149, 919–930. doi:10.1007/s10551-016-3079-9

- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *Qualitative Report, 21*, 811–831. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Castleberry, A. (2014). NVivo 10 [software program]. Version 10. QSR International; 2012. American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education, 78, 1–2. doi:10.5688/ajpe78125
- Chandani, A., Mehta, M., Mall, A., & Khokhar, V. (2016). Employee engagement: A review paper on factors affecting employee engagement. *Indian Journal of Science and Technology*, 9(15), 1-7. doi:10.17485/ijst/2016/v9i15/92145
- Charmaz, K., & Belgrave, L. L. (2018). Thinking about data with grounded theory. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 1–11. doi:10.1177/1077800418809455
- Cheang, H. S., & Appelbaum, S. H. (2015). Corporate psychopathy: Deviant workplace behaviour and toxic leaders–part one. *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 47(4), 165–173. doi:10.1108/ICT-12-2013-0086

- Chen, Y-S., & Huang, S. Y. J. (2016). A conservation of resources view of personal engagement in the development of innovative behavior and work–family conflict. *Journal of Organizational Change Management, 29*, 1030–1040. doi:10.1108/JOCM-11-2015-0213
- Cherry, C. O. B., Chumbler, N. R., Richards, K., Huff, A., Wu, D., Tilghman, L. M., & Butler, A. (2017). Expanding stroke telerehabilitation services to rural veterans: A qualitative study on patient experiences using the robotic stroke therapy delivery and monitoring system program. *Disability and Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology*, *12*, 21–27. doi:10.3109/17483107.2015.1061613
- Choi, S. B., Tran, T. B. H., & Park, B. I. (2015). Inclusive leadership and work engagement: Mediating roles of affective organizational commitment and creativity. *Social Behavior and Personality*, *43*, 931–944. doi:10.2224/sbp.2015.6.931
- Choo, E. K., Garro, A. C., Ranney, M. L., Meisel, Z. F., & Morrow Guthrie, K. (2015).
 Qualitative research in emergency care part I: Research principles and common applications. *Academic Emergency Medicine*, 22, 1096–1102.
 doi:10.1111/acem.12736
- Chronister, K. M., Marsiglio, M. C., Linville, D., & Lantrip, K. R. (2014). The influence of dating violence on adolescent girls' educational experiences. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 42, 374-405. doi:10.1177/0011000012470569

- Chua, S. M. Y., & Murray, D. W. (2015). How toxic leaders are perceived: Gender and information-processing. *Leadership and Organization Development Journal*, 36, 292–307. doi:10.1108/LODJ-06-2013-0076
- Chugh, D., Kern, M. C., Zhu, Z., & Lee, S. (2014). Withstanding moral disengagement: Attachment security as an ethical intervention. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 51, 88–93. doi:10.1016/j.jesp.2013.11.005
- Chughtai, A., Byrne, M., & Flood, B. (2015). Linking ethical leadership to employee well-being: The role of trust in supervisor. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *128*, 653–663. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2126-7
- Cibangu, S. K., & Hepworth, M. (2016). The uses of phenomenology and phenomenography: A critical review. *Library & Information Science Research*, 38, 148–160. doi:10.1016/j.lisr.2016.05.001
- Cleary, M., Horsfall, J., & Hayter, M. (2014). Data collection and sampling in qualitative research: Does size matter? *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 70, 473–475. doi:10.1111/jan.12163
- Cleland, J. A. (2017). The qualitative orientation in medical education research. *Korean Journal of Medical Education*, *29*, 61–71. doi:10.3946/kjme.2017.53
- Coetzer, M. F., Bussin, M., & Geldenhuys, M. (2017a). The functions of a servant leader. *Administrative Sciences*, 7, 1–32. doi:10.3390/admsci7010005
- Coetzer, M. F., Bussin, M. H., & Geldenhuys, M. (2017b). Servant leadership and workrelated well-being in a construction company. SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 43, 1–10. doi:10.4102/sajip.v43i0.1478

- Collins, M. D., & Jackson, C. J. (2015). A process model of self-regulation and leadership: How attentional resource capacity and negative emotions influence constructive and destructive leadership. *Leadership Quarterly*, 26, 386–401. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.02.005
- Congregado, E., Iglesias, J., Millán, J. M., & Román, C. (2016). Incidence, effects, dynamics and routes out of overqualification in Europe: A comprehensive analysis distinguishing by employment status. *Applied Economics*, 48, 411-445. doi:10.1080/00038646.2015.1083080
- Conway, E., Fu, N., Monks, K., Alfes, K., & Bailey, C. (2015). Demands or resources?
 The relationship between HR practices, employee engagement, and emotional exhaustion within a hybrid model of employment relations. *Human Resource Management*, 54(6), 1–17. doi:10.1002/hrm.21691
- Coulter, T. J., Mallett, C. J., & Singer, J. A. (2016). A subculture of mental toughness in an Australian Football League club. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 22, 98-113. doi:10.1016/j.psychsport.2015.06.007
- Davis, K. (2014). Different stakeholder groups and their perceptions of project success.
 International Journal of Project Management, 32, 189–201.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2013.02.006
- Dawkins, S., Tian, A. W., Newman, A., & Martin, A. (2017). Psychological ownership:
 A review and research agenda. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 38, 163–183.
 doi:10.1002/job.2057

- Deery, M., & Jago, L. (2015). Revisiting talent management, work–life balance and retention strategies. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27, 453–472. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-12-2013-0538
- De Gieter, S., & Hofmans, J. (2015). How reward satisfaction affects employees' turnover intentions and performance: an individual differences approach. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 25, 200–216. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12072
- De Massis, A., & Kotlar, J. (2014). The case study method in family business research:
 Guidelines for qualitative scholarship. *Journal of Family Business Strategy*, *5*, 15-29. doi:10.1016/j.jfbs.2014.01.007
- Deichmann, D., & Stam, D. (2015). Leveraging transformational and transactional leadership to cultivate the generation of organization-focused ideas. *Leadership Quarterly*, 26, 204–219. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2014.10.004
- Démeh, W., & Rosengren, K. (2015). The visualisation of clinical leadership in the content of nursing education—A qualitative study of nursing students' experiences. *Nurse Education Today*, 35, 888-893.

doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2015.02.020

- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., & Gevers, J. M. (2015). Job crafting and extra-role behavior: The role of work engagement and flourishing. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 91, 87–96. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2015.09.001
- Demirtas, O. (2015). Ethical leadership influence at organizations: Evidence from the field. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *126*, 273–284. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-1950-5

- Denis, J. L., Ferlie, E., & Van Gestel, N. (2015). Understanding hybridity in public organizations. *Public Administration*, 93, 273–289. doi:10.1111/padm.12175
- Deniz, N., Noyan, A., & Ertosun, Ö. G. (2015). Linking person-job fit to job stress: The mediating effect of perceived person-organization fit. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 207, 369–376. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.10.107
- Denzin, N. K. (1978). *The research act: A theoretical introduction to sociological methods.* New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Dikko, M. (2016). Establishing construct validity and reliability: Pilot testing of a qualitative interview for research in Takaful (Islamic Insurance). *Qualitative Report*, 21, 521–528. Retrieved from http://tqr.nova.edu
- DiPietro, R., & Bufquin, D. (2018). Effects of work status congruence and perceived management concern for employees on turnover intentions in a fast casual restaurant chain. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism, 17*, 38–59. doi:10.1080/15332845.2017.1328260
- Dizaho, E. K., Salleh, R., & Abdullah, A. (2017). Ascertaining the influence of task motivation and constructive cognition of self-leadership on career development of women leaders. *Global Business and Management Research*, *9*, 439–454.
 Retrieved from http://www.gbmr.ioksp.com
- Downey, S. N., Werff, L., Thomas, K. M., & Plaut, V. C. (2015). The role of diversity practices and inclusion in promoting trust and employee engagement. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *45*, 35–44. doi:10.1111/jasp.12273

Draper, A., & Swift, J. A. (2011). Qualitative research in nutrition and dietetics: Data collection issues. *Journal of Human Nutrition and Dietetics*, 24, 3–12. doi:10.1111/j.1365-277X.2010.0117.X

Duff, A. J., Podolsky, M., Biron, M., & Chan, C. C. (2015). The interactive effect of team and manager absence on employee absence: A multilevel field study. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 88, 61–79. doi:10.1111/joop.12078

- Egan, V., Hughes, N., & Palmer, E. J. (2015). Moral disengagement, the dark triad, and unethical consumer attitudes. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 76, 123– 128. doi:10.1016/j.paid.2014.11.054
- Eldor, L., & Harpaz, I. (2016). A process model of employee engagement: The learning climate and its relationship with extra-role performance behaviors. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 37, 213–235. doi:10.1002/job.2037

Elgar, M. A. (2016). Leader selection and leadership outcomes: Height and age in a sporting model. *Leadership Quarterly*, 27, 588–601.
doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.12.005

Ellis, A. K., Soliman, M., Steacy, L., Boulay, M. È., Boulet, L. P., Keith, P. K., ...
Neighbour, H. (2015). The allergic rhinitis–clinical investigator collaborative (AR-CIC): Nasal allergen challenge protocol optimization for studying AR pathophysiology and evaluating novel therapies. *Allergy, Asthma & Clinical Immunology, 11*(16), 1–10. doi:10.1186/s13223-015-0082-0

- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki. T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).
 Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *Sage Open, 4*, 1-10. doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Eltantawy, R., Paulraj, A., Giunipero, L., Naslund, D., & Thute, A. A. (2015). Towards supply chain coordination and productivity in a three echelon supply chain:
 Action research study. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 35, 895–924. doi:10.1108/IJOPM-10-2013-0459
- Engelbrecht, A. S., Heine, G., & Mahembe, B. (2017). Integrity, ethical leadership, trust and work engagement. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 38, 368–379. doi:10.1108/LODJ-11-2015-0237
- Engward, H., & Davis, G. (2015). Being reflexive in qualitative grounded theory: Discussion and application of a model of reflexivity. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *71*, 1530–1538. doi:10.1111/jan.12653
- Farndale, E., & Murrer, I. (2015). Job resources and employee engagement: A crossnational study. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 30, 610–626. doi:10.1108/jmp-09-2013-0318
- Farre, A., Bem, D., Heath, G., Shaw, K., & Cummins, C. (2016). Perceptions and experiences of the implementation, management, use and optimisation of electronic prescribing systems in hospital settings: Protocol for a systematic review of qualitative studies. *BMJ Open*, 6(7), 1–6. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011858

- Fausing, M. S., Joensson, T. S., Lewandowski, J., & Bligh, M. (2015). Antecedents of shared leadership: Empowering leadership and interdependence. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 36, 271–291. doi:10.1108/LODJ-06-2013-0075
- Ferinia, R., Yuniarsi, T., & Disman, H. (2016). Relationship between selected factors of motivation, employee engagement and employee performance among nurses at Adventist Hospital. *International Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences*, 5(3), 177. doi:10.14419/ijbas.v5i3.5948
- Fida, R., Paciello, M., Tramontano, C., Fontaine, R., Barbaranelli, C., & Farnese, M. (2015). An integrative approach to understanding counterproductive work behavior: The roles of stressors, negative emotions, and moral disengagement. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *130*, 131–144. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2209-5
- Finfgeld-Connett, D. (2013). Use of content analysis to conduct knowledge-building and theory-generating qualitative systematic reviews. *Qualitative Research*, 14, 341– 352. doi:10.1177/1468794113481790
- Fletcher, L., Bailey, C., & Gilman, M. W. (2018). Fluctuating levels of personal role engagement within the working day: A multilevel study. *Human Resource Management Journal, 28,* 128–147. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12168
- Flinkman, M., & Salanterä, S. (2015). Early career experiences and perceptions—A qualitative exploration of the turnover of young registered nurses and intention to

leave the nursing profession in F inland. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 23, 1050–1057. doi:10.1111/jonm.12251

- Ford, D. P., Myrden, S. E., & Kelloway, E. K. (2016). Workplace aggression targets' vulnerability factor: Job engagement. *International journal of Workplace Health Management*, 9, 202–220. doi:10.1108/IJWHM-11-2015-0065
- Fraher, A. L. (2016). A toxic triangle of destructive leadership at Bristol Royal Infirmary:
 A study of organizational Munchausen syndrome by proxy. *Leadership*, *12*, 34–52. doi:10.1177/1742715014544392
- Frieder, R. E., Wang, G., & Oh, I. S. (2018). Linking job-relevant personality traits, transformational leadership, and job performance via perceived meaningfulness at work: A moderated mediation model. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *103*, 324-333. doi:10.1037/apl0000274
- Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2017). How to conduct a mini-ethnographic case study: A guide for novice researchers. *Qualitative Report*, 22, 923–941. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408–1416. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Galson, S. W., Staton, C. A., Karia, F., Kilonzo, K., Lunyera, J., Patel, U. D., ...
 Stanifer, J. W. (2017). Epidemiology of hypertension in Northern Tanzania: A community-based mixed-methods study. *BMJ Open*, *7*, 1–10. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2017-018829

Ganapathy, M. (2016). Qualitative data analysis: Making it easy for nurse researcher. *International Journal of Nursing Education*, 8, 106–110. doi:10.5958/0974-9357.2016.00057.X

Gandomani, T. J., Zulzalil, H., Ghani, A. A. A., Sultan, A. B. M., & Parizi, R. M. (2015).
The impact of inadequate and dysfunctional training on agile transformation process: A grounded theory study. *Information and Software Technology*, *57*, 295–309. doi:10.1016/j.infsof.2014.05.011

- Gardner, D., O'Driscoll, M., Cooper-Thomas, H. D., Roche, M., Bentley, T., Catley, B.,
 ... Trenberth, L. (2016). Predictors of workplace bullying and cyber-bullying in
 New Zealand. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 13, 448–461. doi:10.3390/ijerph13050448
- Gardner, D. H., & Rasmussen, W. (2018). Workplace bullying and relationships with health and performance among a sample of New Zealand veterinarians. *New Zealand Veterinary Journal*, 66, 57–63. doi:10.1080/00480169.2017.1395715
- Gergen, K. J., Josselson, R., & Freeman, M. (2015). The promises of qualitative inquiry. *American Psychologist*, 70, 1–9. doi:10.1037/a0038597
- Gibbons, K. (2015). Small seasonal business strategies to improve profits through community collaboration (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3671232)
- Gibbons, K. H., & Ryan, C. M. (2015). Characterizing comprehensiveness of urban forest management plans in Washington State. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, 14, 615–624. doi:10.1016/j.ufug.2015.06.003

- Gifford, W., Graham, I. D., Ehrhart, M. G., Davies, B. L., & Aarons, G. A. (2017).
 Ottawa model of implementation leadership and implementation leadership scale:
 mapping concepts for developing and evaluating theory-based leadership
 interventions. *Journal of Healthcare Leadership*, *9*, 15–23.
 doi:10.2147/JHL.S125558
- Gill, R. (2015). Why the PR strategy of storytelling improves employee engagement and adds value to CSR: An integrated literature review. *Public Relations Review*, 41, 662–674. doi:10.1016/j.pubrev.2014.02.012
- Glass, C., & Cook, A. (2016). Leading at the top: Understanding women's challenges above the glass ceiling. *Leadership Quarterly*, 27, 51–63.
 doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.09.003
- Goldring, E., Cravens, X., Porter, A., Murphy, J., & Elliott, S. (2015). The convergent and divergent validity of the Vanderbilt Assessment of Leadership in Education (VAL-ED): Instructional leadership and emotional intelligence. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 53, 177–196. doi:10.1108/JEA-06-2013-0067
- Gottfredson, R. K., & Aguinis, H. (2017). Leadership behaviors and follower
 performance: Deductive and inductive examination of theoretical rationales and
 underlying mechanisms. *Journal of Organizational Behavior, 38*, 558–591.
 doi:10.1002/job.215
- Gousy, M., & Green, K. (2015). Developing a nurse-led clinic using transformational leadership. *Nursing Standard*, *29*(30), 37–41. doi:10.7748/ns.29.30.37.e9481

- Green, L. S., Inan, F. A., & Maushak, N. J. (2014). A case study: The role of studentgenerated vidcasts in K-12 language learner academic language and content acquisition. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, 46, 297–324.
 Retrieved from https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/ujrt20
- Guay, R. P., Choi, D., Oh, I. S., Mitchell, M. S., Mount, M. K., & Shin, K. H. (2016).
 Why people harm the organization and its members: Relationships among personality, organizational commitment, and workplace deviance. *Human Performance*, 29, 1–15. doi:10.1080/08959285.2015.1120305
- Guchait, P. (2016). The mediating effect of team engagement between team cognitions and team outcomes in service-management teams. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 40, 139–161. doi:10.1177/1096348013495698
- Guery, L. (2015). Why do firms adopt employee share ownership? Bundling ESO and direct involvement for developing human capital investments. *Employee Relations*, 37, 296–313. doi:10.1108/ER-02-2014-0016
- Gustafsson Jertfelt, I.H., Blanchin, A., & Li, S. (2016). Cultural perspective in openended interviews: The importance of being adaptable. *Culture and Psychology*, 22, 483–501. doi:10.1177/1354067X16650809
- Hadi, M. A., & Closs, S. J. (2016). Ensuring rigour and trustworthiness of qualitative research in clinical pharmacy. *International Journal of Clinical Pharmacy*, 38, 641–646. doi:10.1007/s11096-015-0237-6

- Hagler, M., Hamby, S., Grych, J., & Banyard, V. (2015). Working for well-being:
 Uncovering the protective benefits of work through mixed methods analysis. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *17*, 1-18. doi:10.1007/s10902-015-9654-4
- Han, J. H., Bartol, K. M., & Kim, S. (2015). Tightening up the performance–pay linkage:
 Roles of contingent reward leadership and profit-sharing in the cross-level
 influence of individual pay-for-performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *100*, 417-430. doi:10.1037/a0038282
- Hanson, C. S., Craig, J. C., & Tong, A. (2017). In their own words: The value of qualitative research to improve the care of children with chronic kidney disease. *Pediatric Nephrology*, 32, 1501-1507. doi: 10.1007/s00467-016-3526-y
- Harbi, S. A., Thursfield, D., & Bright, D. (2017). Culture, Wasta and perceptions of performance appraisal in Saudi Arabia. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 28, 2792-2810. doi:10.1080/09585192.2016.1138987
- Harrington, J. R., & Lee, J. H. (2015). What drives perceived fairness of performance appraisal? Exploring the effects of psychological contract fulfillment on employees' perceived fairness of performance appraisal in U.S. federal agencies. *Public Personnel Management*, 44, 214–238. doi:10.1177/0091026014564071
- Hart, A. (2016). Exploring the influence of management communication behaviors on employee engagement (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 10056411)

Harvey, L. (2015). Beyond member-checking: A dialogic approach to the research interview. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 38, 23–38. doi:10.1080/1743727X.2014.914487

Havaei, F., Dahinten, V. S., & MacPhee, M. (2015). The effects of perceived organisational support and span of control on the organisational commitment of novice leaders. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 23, 307-314. doi:10.1111/jonm.12131

- Havens, D. S., Gittell, J. H., & Vasey, J. (2018). Impact of relational coordination on nurse job satisfaction, work engagement and burnout: Achieving the quadruple aim. *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 48(3), 132-140. doi:10.1097/NNA.00000000000587
- Hawkes, A. J., Biggs, A., & Hegerty, E. (2017). Work engagement: Investigating the role of transformational leadership, job resources, and recovery. *Journal of Psychology*, 151, 509–531. doi:10.1080/00223980.2017.1372339
- Hayati, B., Atefi, Y., & Ahearne, M. (2018). Sales force leadership during strategy implementation: a social network perspective. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 46, 612–631. doi:10.1007/s11747-017-0557-2

Hays, D. G., Wood, C., Dahl, H., & Kirk-Jenkins, A. (2016). Methodological rigor in journal of counseling & development qualitative research articles: A 15-year review. *Journal of Counseling & Development, 94*, 172–183. doi:10.1002/jcad.12074

- Hazen, B. T., Boone, C. A., Ezell, J. D., & Jones-Farmer, L. A. (2014). Data quality for data science, predictive analytics, and big data in supply chain management: An introduction to the problem and suggestions for research and applications. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 154, 72–80.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijpe.2014.04.018
- Heath, J., Williamson, H., Williams, L., & Harcourt, D. (2018). "It's just more personal": Using multiple methods of qualitative data collection to facilitate participation in research focusing on sensitive subjects. *Applied Nursing Research*, 43, 30-35. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2018.06.015
- Hébert, J. R., Satariano, W. A., Friedman, D. B., Armstead, C. A., Greiner, A., Felder, T.
 M., . . . Braun, K. L (2015). Fulfilling ethical responsibility: Moving beyond the minimal standards of protecting human subjects from research harm. *Progress in Community Health Partnerships*, *9*, 41–50. doi:10.1353/cpr.2015.0021
- Helgesson, G. (2015). Informants a potential threat to confidentiality in small studies. *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy, 18*, 149-152. doi:10.1007/s11019-014-9579-4
- Hentrich, S., Zimber, A., Garbade, S. F., Gregersen, S., Nienhaus, A., & Petermann, F. (2016). Relationships between transformational leadership and health: The mediating role of perceived job demands and occupational self-efficacy. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 24, 34–61. doi:10.1037/str0000027

Hershcovis, M. S., Ogunfowora, B., Reich, T. C., & Christie, A. M. (2017). Targeted workplace incivility: The roles of belongingness, embarrassment, and power. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 38, 1057–1075. doi:10.1002/job.218

Heydon, G., & Powell, A. (2018). Written-response interview protocols: An innovative approach to confidential reporting and victim interviewing in sexual assault investigations. *Policing and Society*, 28, 631–646. doi:10.1080/10439463.2016.1187146

- Heymann, M. (2015). Spotlight on service: Integrating workforce management with employee engagement to optimize customer satisfaction and profitability. *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*, 34(5), 6–12. doi:10.1002/joe.21621
- Heywood, J., Evangelou, M., Goymer, D., Kennet, J., Anselmiova, K., Guy, C., . . .
 Todd, J. A. (2015). Effective recruitment of participants to a phase I study using the Internet and publicity releases through charities and patient organisations:
 Analysis of the adaptive study of IL-2 dose on regulatory T cells in type 1 diabetes (DILT1D). *Trials*, *16*, 1–13. doi:10.1186/s13063-015-0583-7
- Hinkin, T. R., & Schriesheim, C. A. (2015). Leader reinforcement, behavioral integrity, and subordinate outcomes: A social exchange approach. *Leadership Quarterly*, 26, 991–1004. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.10.006
- Ho, J. L., Wu, A., & Wu, S. Y. (2014). Performance measures, consensus on strategy implementation, and performance: Evidence from the operational-level of organizations. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 39, 38–58. doi:10.1016/j.aos.2013.11.003

- Holden, R. J., Scott, A. M. M., Hoonakker, P. L., Hundt, A. S., & Carayon, P. (2015).
 Data collection challenges in community settings: Insights from two field studies of patients with chronic disease. *Quality of Life Research: An International Journal of Quality of Life Aspects of Treatment, Care and Rehabilitation*, 24, 1043–1055. doi:10.1007/s11136-014-0780-y
- Hollis, L. P. (2015). Bully university? The cost of workplace bullying and employee disengagement in American Higher Education. *Sage Open*, *4*, 1–11. doi:10.1177/2158244015589997
- Hoole, C., & Hotz, G. (2016). The impact of a total reward system of work engagement. SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 42, 1–14. doi:10.4102/sajip.v42i1.1317
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 12–17. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326
- Hsieh, C. C., & Wang, D. S. (2015). Does supervisor-perceived authentic leadership influence employee work engagement through employee-perceived authentic leadership and employee trust? *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 26, 2329–2348. doi:10.1080/09585192.2015.1025234
- Hu, Q., Schaufeli, W. B., & Taris, T. W. (2016). Extending the job demands-resources model with guanxi exchange. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *31*, 127-140. doi:10.1108/JMP-04-2013-0102

- Huang, G., Wellman, N., Ashford, S. J., Lee, C., & Wang, L. (2017). Deviance and exit: The organizational costs of job insecurity and moral disengagement. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *102*, 26–42. doi:10.1037/apl0000158
- Huang, L., & Paterson, T. A. (2017). Group ethical voice: Influence of ethical leadership and impact on ethical performance. *Journal of Management*, 43, 1157–1184. doi:10.1016/j.jretconser.2016.11.004
- Hussain, R., Al Nasser, A., & Hussain, Y. K. (2015). Service quality and customer satisfaction of a UAE-based airline: An empirical investigation. *Journal of Air Transport Management*, 42, 167–175. doi:10.1016/j.jairtraman.2014.10.001
- Iacono, V. L., Symonds, P., & Brown, D. H. (2016). Skype as a tool for qualitative research interviews. *Sociological Research Online*, 21(2), 12–15. doi:10.5153/sro.3952
- Idris, M. A., Dollard, M. F., & Tuckey, M. R. (2015). Psychosocial safety climate as a management tool for employee engagement and performance: A multilevel analysis. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 22, 183–206. doi:10.1037/a0038986
- Iorio, J., & Taylor, J. E. (2015). Precursors to engaged leaders in virtual project teams. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33, 395–405. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.06.007
- Irving, J. A., Park-Saltzman, J., Fitzpatrick, M., Dobkin, P. L., Chen, A., & Hutchinson, T. (2014). Experiences of health care professionals enrolled in mindfulness-based

medical practice: a grounded theory model. *Mindfulness*, 1–12. doi:10.1007/s12671-012-0147-9

- Ismail, H. N., Iqbal, A., & Nasr, L. (2019). Employee engagement and job performance in Lebanon: the mediating role of creativity. *International Journal of Productivity* and Performance Management. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-02-2018-0052
- Jabbour, C. J. C., Neto, A. S., Gobbo, J. A., de Souza Ribeiro, M., & de Sousa Jabbour,
 A. B. L. (2015). Eco-innovations in more sustainable supply chains for a lowcarbon economy: A multiple case study of human critical success factors in Brazilian leading companies. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 164, 245–257. doi:10.1016/j.ijpe.2014.11.015
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgerson, S. P. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 17(6), 1–10. Retrieved from https://www.nova.edu.ssss/QR/index.html
- Jacobs, S., Renard, M., & Snelgar, R. J. (2014). Intrinsic rewards and work engagement in the South African retail industry. SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 40(2), 1–13. doi:10.4102/sajip. v40i2.1195
- Javadi, M., & Zarea, K. (2016). Understanding thematic analysis and its pitfall. *Journal* of Client Care, 1, 33-39. doi:10.15412/J.JCC.02010107
- Jeve, Y. B., Oppenheimer, C., & Konje, J. (2015). Employee engagement within the NHS: A cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Health Policy and Management*, 4(2), 85–90. doi:10.15171/ijhpm.2015.12

- Jiang, H., & Men, R. (2015). Creating an engaged workforce: The impact of authentic leadership, transparent organizational communication, work–life enrichment. *Communication Research.* 44, 225–243. doi:10.1177/0093650215613137
- Johansen, M. (2014). Conflicting priorities: Emergency nurses perceived disconnect between patient satisfaction and the delivery of quality patient care. *Journal of Emergency Nursing*, 40, 13–21. doi:10.1016/j.jen.2012.04.013
- Johnston, C. M., Wallis, M., Oprescu, F. I., & Gray, M. (2017). Methodological considerations related to nurse researchers using their own experience of a phenomenon within phenomenology. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 73, 574-584. doi:10.1111/jan.13198
- Jones, K. H., Laurie, G., Stevens, L., Dobbs, C., Ford, D. V., & Lea, N. (2017). The other side of the coin: Harm due to the non-use of health-related data. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 97, 43–51. doi:10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2016.09.010
- Joo, B. K., Zigarmi, D., Nimon, K., & Shuck, B. (2017). Work cognition and psychological well-being: The role of cognitive engagement as a partial mediator. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, *53*, 446-469. doi:10.1177/0021886316688780

Jose, G., & Mamphilly, S. R. (2015). Relationships among perceived supervisor support, psychological empowerment and employee engagement in Indian workplaces. *Journal of Workplace Behavioral Health*, 30, 231–250. doi:10.1080/15555240.2015.1047498

- Jourdain, G., & Chênevert, D. (2015). The moderating influence of perceived organizational values on the burnout-absenteeism relationship. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, *30*, 177–191. doi:10.1007/s10869-014-9346-9
- Jyoti, J., & Bhau, S. (2016). Empirical investigation of moderating and mediating variables in between transformational leadership and related outcomes: A study of higher education sector in North India. *International Journal of Educational Management, 30*, 1123–1149. doi:10.1108/IJEM-01-2015-0011
- Kahn, W. (1990). Psychological conditions of personal engagement and disengagement at work. *Academy of Management Journal, 33,* 692–724. doi:10.2307256287
- Kahn, W. (1992). To be fully there: Psychological Presence at work. *Human Relations*, 45, 321–349. doi:10.1177/001872679204500402
- Kaliannan, M., & Adjovu, S. N. (2015). Effective employee engagement and organizational success: a case study. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 172, 161–168. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.01.350
- Kampkötter, P. (2017). Performance appraisals and job satisfaction. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 28, 750–774.
 doi:10.1080/09585192.2015.1109538
- Kang, M. (2014). Understanding public engagement: Conceptualizing and measuring its influence on supportive behavioral intentions. *Journal of Public Relations Research*, 26, 399–416. doi:10.1080/1062726X.2014.956107

- Kanten, P., & Yesiltas, M. (2015). The effects of positive and negative perfectionism on work engagement, psychological well-being and emotional exhaustion. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, 23, 1367–1375. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(15)00522-5
- Karanges, E., Johnston, K., Beatson, A., & Lings, I. (2015). The influence of internal communication on employee engagement: A pilot study. *Public Relations Review*, 41, 129-131. doi:10.1016/j.pubrev.2014.12.003
- Karatepe, O. M., & Karadas, G. (2015). Do psychological capital and work engagement foster frontline employees' satisfaction? A study in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27, 1254–1278. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-01-2014-0028
- Katou, A. A. (2015). Transformational leadership and organisational performance: Three serially mediating mechanisms. *Employee Relations*, *37*, 329–353.
 doi:10.1108/ER-05-2014-0056
- Kaye, J., Whitley, E. A., Lund, D., Morrison, M., Teare, H., & Melham, K. (2015).
 Dynamic consent: A patient interface for twenty-first century research networks. *European Journal of Human Genetics*, 23, 141–146. Retrieved from http://www.nature.com/ejhg/index.html
- Keating, L. A., & Heslin, P. A. (2015). The potential role of mindsets in unleashing employee engagement. *Human Resource Management Review*, 24, 329–341. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.01.008

- Keller, A. C., Meier, L. L., Gross, S., & Semmer, N. K. (2015). Gender differences in the association of a high quality job and self-esteem over time: A multiwave study. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 24, 113–125. doi:10.1080/1359432X.2013.865118
- Kessler, E. H. (Ed.). (2013). *Encyclopedia of management theory*. Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Khan, S. A., Tang, J., & Joshi, K. (2014). Disengagement of nascent entrepreneurs from the start-up process. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 52, 39–58. doi:10.1111/jsbm.12032
- Kilduff, G. J., Galinsky, A. D., Gallo, E., & Reade, J. J. (2016). Whatever it takes to win: Rivalry increases unethical behavior. *Academy of Management Journal*, 59, 1508–1534. doi:10.5465/amj.2014.0545
- Kim, H., & Kim, J. (2015). A cross-level study of transformational leadership and organizational affective commitment in the Korean local governments: Mediating role of procedural justice and moderating role of culture types based on competing values framework. *Leadership*, *11*, 158–185. doi:10.1177/1742715013514880

Kim, J-H., Seo, M., & David, P. (2015). Alleviating depression only to become problematic mobile phone users: Can face-to-face communication be the antidote? *Computers in Human Behavior*, *51*, 440–447. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2015.05.030

- Kim, M., & Beehr, T. A. (2017). Self-efficacy and psychological ownership mediate the effects of empowering leadership on both good and bad employee behaviors. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 24, 466–478. doi:10.1177/1548051817702078
- Kim, T., & Holzer, M. (2016). Public employees and performance appraisal: As study of antecedents to employee's perception of the process. *Review of Public Personnel Administration, 36*, 31–56. doi:10.1177/0734371X14549673
- Komppula, R. (2014). The role of individual entrepreneurs in the development of competitiveness for a rural tourism destination: A case study. *Tourism Management*, 40, 361–371. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2013.07.007
- Konopaski, M., Jack, S., & Hamilton, E. (2015). How family business members learn about continuity. Academy of Management Learning & Education, 14, 347–364. doi:10.5465/amle.2014.0244
- Koopmann, J., Lanai, K., Wang, M., Zhou, L., & Shi, J. (2016). Nonlinear effects of team tenure on team psychological safety climate and climate strength: Implications for average team member performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology, 101*, 940–957. doi:10.1037/ap10000097
- Koonrungsesomboon, N., Laothavorn, J., & Karbwang, J. (2015). Understanding of essential elements required in Informed Consent Form among researchers and institutional review board members. *Tropical Medicine and Health*, 43, 117-122. doi:10.2149/tmh.2014-36

Kornbluh, M. (2015). Combatting challenges to establishing trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *12*, 397–414.
doi:10.1080.14780887.2015.1021941

Kortmann, S., Gelhard, C., Zimmermann, C., & Piller, F. (2014). Linking strategic flexibility and operational efficiency: The mediating role of ambidextrous operational capabilities. *Journal of Operations Management*, *32*, 475–490. doi:10.1016/j.jom.201.09.007

- Kruja, D., Ha, H., Drishti, E., & Oelfke, T. (2016). Empowerment in the hospitality industry in the United States. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing and Management*, 25, 35–48. doi:10.1080/19368623.2015.976696
- Kruth, J. G. (2015). Five qualitative research approaches and their applications in parapsychology. *Journal of Parapsychology*, 79, 219–233. https://https://www.parapsych.org/home.aspx
- Kumar, V., & Pansari, A. (2015). Measuring the benefits of employee engagement. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 56(4), 67–72. Retrieved from http://sloanreview.mit.edu.
- Lam, L. W., Peng, K. Z., Wong, C. S., & Lau, D. C. (2017). Is more feedback seeking always better? Leader-member exchange moderates the relationship between feedback-seeking behavior and performance. *Journal of Management*, 43, 2195– 2217. doi:10.1177/0149206315581661

Lasen, M., Tomas, L., & Hill, A. (2015). Potential of service-learning to promote sustainability competencies in pre-service teachers: A case study. *Teaching Education*, 26, 341–365. doi:10.1080/10476210.2015.1018157

Laureani, A., & Antony, J. (2017). Leadership characteristics for Lean Six Sigma. Total Quality Management & Business Excellence, 28, 405–426. doi:10.1080/14783363.2015.1090291

- Lawrence, E. R., & Kacmar, K. M. (2017). Exploring the impact of job insecurity on employees' unethical behavior. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 27, 39-70. doi: 10.1017/beq.2016.58
- Lee, J. H., & Ok, C. (2015). Drivers of work engagement: An examination of core selfevaluations and psychological climate among hotel employees. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 44, 84–98. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2014.10.008
- Lee, J. S., Bartolomei, L., & Pittaway, E. (2016). Survey research with preliterate adult populations in post conflict situations using researcher-assisted self-completion questionnaires. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 19, 717– 730. doi:10.1080/13645579.2015.1091236
- Lee, M. C. (2016). Finding cultural harmony in interviewing: The wisdom of the middle way. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 39, 38–57. doi:10.1080/1743727X.2015.1019455
- Legare, C. H., & Nielsen, M. (2015). Imitation and innovation: The dual engines of cultural learning. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *19*, 688–699. doi:10.1016/j.tics.2015.08.005

- Leko, M. M. (2014). The value of qualitative methods in social validity research. *Remedial and Special Education*, *35*, 275–286. doi:10.1177/0741932514524002
- LePine, M. A., Zhang, Y., Crawford, E. R., & Rich, B. L. (2016). Turning their pain to gain: Charismatic leader influence on follower stress appraisal and job performance. *Academy of Management Journal*, *59*, 1036–1059. doi:10.5465/MJ.2013.0778
- Leung, L. (2015). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research. Journal of Family Medicine & Primary Care, 4, 324–327. doi:10.4103/2249-4863.161306
- Lewis, L. F. (2017). "We will never be normal": The experience of discovering a partner has autism spectrum disorder. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, 43, 631– 643. doi:10.1111/jmft.1223
- Li, J. J., Wong, I. A., & Kim, W. G. (2016). Effects of psychological contract breach on attitudes and performance: The moderating role of competitive climate.
 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 55, 1–10.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.02.010
- Lieke, L., Johns, G., Lyons, B. J., & ter Hoeven, C. L. (2016). Why and when do employees imitate the absenteeism of co-workers? *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 134, 16–30. doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2016.04.001
- Lipman-Blumen, J. (2005). Toxic leadership: When grand illusions masquerade as noble visions. *Leader to Leader, 36*, 29–36. Retrieved from http://www.leadertoleaderjournal.com

Loffi, J. M., & Wallace, R. J. (2014). The unmitigated insider threat to aviation (part 1): A qualitative analysis of risks. *Journal of Transportation Security*, *7*, 289–305. doi:10.1007/s12198-014-0144-4

Loosemore, M., & Lim, B. T. H. (2017). Linking corporate social responsibility and organizational performance in the construction industry. *Construction Management and Economics*, *35*(3), 90–105. doi:10.1080/01446193.2016.1242762

- Lozano, J. F., & Escrich, T. (2017). Cultural diversity in the business: A critical reflection on the ideology of tolerance. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *142*, 679–696. doi:10.1007/s10551-016-3113-y
- Lu, L., Lu, A. C. C., Gursoy, D., & Neale, N. R. (2016). Work engagement, job satisfaction, and turnover intentions: A comparison between supervisors and line-level employees. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality* Management, 28, 737-761. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-07-2014-0360
- Macey, W. H., & Schneider, B. (2008). Engaged in engagement: We are delighted we did it. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, *1*, 76–83. doi:10.1111/j.1754-9434.2007.00016.x
- Mackey, J. D., Frieder, R. E., Brees, J. R., & Martinko, M. J. (2015). Abusive supervision: A meta-analysis and empirical review. *Journal of Management*, 43, 1940–1965. doi:10.1177/0149206315573997
- Madan, P., & Srivastava, S. (2017). Assessing the impact of demographic variables on mentoring-managerial effectiveness relationship: An empirical study of Indian

bank managers. *Gender in Management: An International Journal*, *32*, 369–383. doi:10.1108/GM-03-2016-0036

- Magee, C., Gordon, R., Robinson, L., Caputi, P., & Oades, L. (2017). Workplace bullying and absenteeism: The mediating roles of poor health and work engagement. *Human Resource Management Journal*, *27*(3), 319-334 doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12156
- Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D., & Guassora, A. D. (2016). Sample size in qualitative interview studies: Guided by information power. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1753–1760. doi:10.1177/1049732315617444
- Manning, J. (2016). The influence of nurse manager leadership style on staff nurse work engagement. *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 46, 438–443. doi:10.1097/NNA.00000000000372
- Manteuffel, C., Tofan, D., Koziolek, H., Goldschmidt, T., & Avgeriou, P. (2014, April 7-11). Industrial implementation of a documentation framework for architectural decisions. Paper presented at the 2014 IEEE/IFIP Conference on Software Architecture (WICSA), Sydney, Australia.
- Marks, L. D. (2015). A pragmatic, step-by-step guide for qualitative methods: Capturing the disaster and long-term recovery stories of Katrina and Rita. *Current Psychology*, *34*, 494–505. doi:1007/s12144-015-9342-x
- Marsh, J. A., & Farrell, C. C. (2015). How leaders can support teachers with data-driven decision making: A framework for understanding capacity building. *Educational*

Management Administration & Leadership, 43, 269–289.

doi:10.1177/1741143214537229

- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2014). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Martin, R., Guillaume, Y., Thomas, G., Lee, A., & Epitropaki, O. (2016). Leader– member exchange (LMX) and performance: A meta-analytic review. *Personnel Psychology*, 69, 67–121. doi:10.1111/peps.12100
- Masa'deh, R. E., Obeidat, B. Y., & Tarhini, A. (2016). A Jordanian empirical study of the associations among transformational leadership, transactional leadership, knowledge sharing, job performance, and firm performance: A structural equation modelling approach. *Journal of Management Development, 35*, 681–705. doi:10.1108/JMD-09-2015-0134
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). The authoritarian character structure. *Journal of Social Psychology*, *18*, 401–411. doi:10.1080/00224545.1943.9918794
- Maslyn, J. M., Schyns, B., & Farmer, S. M. (2017). Attachment style and leader-member exchange: the role of effort to build high quality relationships. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *38*, 450–462. doi:10.1108/LODJ-01-2016-0023
- Mathieu, C., Fabi, B., Lacoursière, R., & Raymond, L. (2016). The role of supervisory behavior, job satisfaction and organizational commitment on employee turnover. *Journal of Management & Organization, 22*, 113-129. doi:10.1017/jmo.2015.25

- Mathisen, G. E., & Bergh, L. I. V. (2016). Action errors and rule violations at offshore oil rigs: The role of engagement, emotional exhaustion and health complaints. *Safety Science*, 85, 130–138. doi:10.1016/j.ssci.2016.01.008
- Mazzocchi, F. (2015). Could big data be the end of theory in science? *EMBO Reports*, 16, 1250–1255. doi:10.15252/embr.201541001
- McCallum, S. L., Mikocka-Walus, A. A., Gaughwin, M. D., Andrews, J. M., & Turnbull,
 D. A. (2015). 'I'm a sick person, not a bad person': Patient experiences of treatments for alcohol use disorders. *Health Expectations*, *19*, 828–841. doi:10.1111/hex.12379
- McCusker, K., & Gunaydin, S. (2015). Research using qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods and choice based on the research. *Perfusion*, *30*, 537–542.
 doi:10.1177/0267659114559116
- McDaniel, K. R., Ngaia, F., & Leonard, K. M. (2015). Does competency matter?
 Competency as a factor in workplace bullying. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *30*, 597–609. doi:10.1108/jmp-02-2013-0046
- McElhinney, E., Cheater, F. M., & Kidd, L. (2014). Undertaking qualitative health research in social virtual worlds. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 70, 1267–1275. doi:10.1111/jan.12281
- McGonagle, K. A., Brown, C., & Schoeni, R. F. (2015). The effects of respondents' consent to be recorded on interview length and data quality in a national panel study. *Field Methods*, 27. 373–390. doi:10.1177/1525822X15569017

- McKim, C. A. (2015). The value of mixed methods research: A mixed methods study. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 11, 202–222. doi:10.1177/1558689815607096
- McNair, D. E. (2014). A tap on the shoulder: External influences as catalysts for professional change. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 38, 184–193. doi:10.1080/10668926.2014.851963
- McNulty, T., & Nordberg D. (2015). Ownership, activism, and engagement: Institutional investors as active owners. *Corporate Governance: An International Review*, 24, 346–358. doi:10.1111/corg.12143
- Mead, E. L., Cohen, J. E., Kennedy, C. E., Gallo, J., & Latkin, C. A. (2015). The role of theory-driven graphic warning labels in motivation to quit: a qualitative study on perceptions from low-income, urban smokers. *BMC Public Health*, 15, 92–102. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-1438-6
- Mencl, J., Wefald, A. J., & van Ittersum, K. W. (2016). Transformational leader attributes:Interpersonal skills, engagement, and well-being. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *37*, 635-657. doi:10.1108/LODJ-09-2014-0178
- Messina, E. (2015). Beyond the Officially sacred, donor and believer: Religion and organ transplantation. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 47, 2092–2096.
 doi:10.1016/j.transproceed.2015.06.031
- Mikkelson, A., York, J., & Arritola, J. (2015). Communication competency, leadership behaviors, and employee outcomes in supervisor-employee relationships.

Business and Professional Communication Quarterly, 78, 336–354.

doi:10.1177/2329490615588542

- Moore, T., McKee, K., & McCoughlin, P. (2015). Online focus groups and qualitative research in the social sciences: Their merits and limitations in a study of housing and youth. *People, Place and Policy Online, 9*, 17–28. doi:10.3351/ppp.0009.0001.0002
- Morgan, H. J., & Bush, A. J. (2016). Sports coach as transformative leader: Arresting school disengagement through community sport-based initiatives. *Sport, Education and Society*, 21, 759–777. doi:10.1080/13573322.2014.935319
- Morgan, S. J., Pullon, S. R., Macdonald, L. M., McKinlay, E. M., & Gray, B. V. (2017). Case study observational research: a framework for conducting case study research where observation data are the focus. *Qualitative Health Research*, 27, 1060–1068. doi:10.1177/1049732316649160
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212–1222.
 doi:10.1177/1049732315588501
- Morton, S., Michaelides, R., Roca, T., & Wagner, H. (2018). Increasing employee engagement in organizational citizenship behaviors within continuous improvement programs in manufacturing: The HR link. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 99, 1–13. doi:10.1109/TEM.2018.2854414

Moustakas, C. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Mueller, T. G., & Buckley, P. C. (2014). The odd man out how fathers navigate the special education system. *Remedial and Special Education*, *35*, 40–49. doi:10.1177/0741932513513176
- Murphy, S., & Kiffin-Petersen, S. (2017). The exposed self: A multilevel model of shame and ethical behavior. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *141*, 657–675. doi:10.1007/s10551-016-3185-8
- Muscab, H., Kernohan, W. G., Wallace, J. G., Haper, R., & Martin, S. (2015). The journey towards successful research in a diabetes clinic: Expectations vs. reality. *Journal of Health and Medical Informatics*, *6*, 1–6. doi:10.4172/2157-7420.1000204
- Mustafa, M., Martin, L., & Hughes, M. (2016). Psychological ownership, job satisfaction, and middle manager entrepreneurial behavior. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies, 23*, 272–287. doi:10.1177/1548051815627360
- Nair, S. C., & Ibrahim, H. (2015). Informed consent form challenges for genetic research in a developing Arab country with high risk for genetic disease. *Journal of Genetic Counseling*, 24, 294-299. doi:10.1007/s10897-014-9763-y
- Naseer, S., Raja, U., Syed, F., Donia, M. B., & Darr, W. (2016). Perils of being close to a bad leader in a bad environment: Exploring the combined effects of despotic leadership, leader member exchange, and perceived organizational politics on behaviors. *Leadership Quarterly*, 27, 14–33. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.09.005

- Nasomboon, B. (2014). The relationship among leadership commitment organizational performance and employee engagement. *International Business Research*, *7*, 77–90. doi:10.5539/ibr.v7n9p77
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1978). *The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. Bethesda, MD: Author.
- Nayak, T., & Sahoo, C. K. (2015). Quality of work life and organizational performance: The mediating role of employee commitment. *Journal of Health Management*, *17*, 263–273. doi:10.1177/0972063415589236
- Neupane, R. (2015). Effects of coaching and mentoring on employee performance in the UK hotel industry. *International Journal of Social Sciences and Management*, 2, 123–138. doi:10.3126/ijssm
- Newman, A., Donohue, R., & Eva, N. (2017). Psychological safety: A systematic review of the literature. *Human Resource Management Review*, 27, 521–535. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2017.01.001
- Ng, G. W. Y., Pun, J. K. H., So, E. H. K., Chiu, W. W. H., Leung, A. S. H., Stone, Y. H., ... Leung, A. K. H. (2017). Speak-up culture in an intensive care unit in Hong Kong: A cross-sectional survey exploring the communication openness perceptions of Chinese doctors and nurses. *BMJ open*, 7(8), 1–11. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-015721

- Ng, T. (2016). Transformational leadership and performance outcomes: Analyses of multiple mediation pathways. *Leadership Quarterly*, *28*, 385–417. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2016.11.008
- Niebieszczanski, L. H., Harkins, L., Judson, S., Smith, K., & Dixon, L. (2015). The role of moral disengagement in street gang offending, *Psychology, Crime, & Law, 21*, 589–605. doi:10.1080/1068316X.2015.1008476
- Nielsen, M. S., & Jørgensen, F. (2016). Meaning creation and employee engagement in home health caregivers. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 30, 57–64. doi:10.1111/scs.12221
- Nordstrom, S. N. (2015). Not so innocent anymore: Making recording devices matter in qualitative interviews. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *21*, 388-401. doi:10.1177/1077800414563804
- Oates, J. (2015). Use of Skype in interviews: The impact of the medium in a study of mental health nurses. *Nurse Researcher*, 22(4), 13–17. doi:10.7748/nr.22.4.13.e1318
- O'hagan, S., Manias, E., Elder, C., Pill, J., Woodward-Kron, R., McNamara, T., . . . McColl, G. (2014). What counts as effective communication in nursing? Evidence from nurse educators' and clinicians' feedback on nurse interactions with simulated patients. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 70, 1344–1355. doi:10.1111/jan.12296

- Okello, D. R., & Gilson, L. (2015). Exploring the influence of trust relationships on motivation in the health sector: A systematic review. *Human Resources for Health*, 13, 1–18. doi:10.1186/s12960-015-0007-5
- O'Mara, L., McDonald, J., Gillespie, M., Brown, H., & Miles, L. (2014). Challenging clinical learning environments: Experiences of undergraduate nursing students. *Nurse Education in Practice*, *14*, 208–213. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2013.08.012
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Byers, V. T. (2014). An exemplar for combining the collection, analysis, and interpretation of verbal and nonverbal data in qualitative research.
 International Journal of Education, 6, 183–246. doi:10.5296/ije.v6i1.4399
- Osborne, S., & Hammond, M. S. (2017). Effective employee engagement in the workplace. *International Journal of Applied Management and Technology*, 16, 50–67. doi:10.5590/IJAMT.2017.16.1.04
- Ouyang, Z., Sang, J., Li, P., & Peng, J. (2015). Organizational justice and job insecurity as mediators of the effect of emotional intelligence on job satisfaction: A study in China. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 76, 147–152. doi:10.1016/j.paid.2014.12.004
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42, 533–544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y

Palys, T., & Atchison, C. (2012). Qualitative research in the digital era: Obstacles and opportunities. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *11*, 352–367.
Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/home/ijq

Panaccio, A., Henderson, D. J., Liden, R. C., Wayne, S. J., & Cao, X. (2015). Toward an understanding of when and why servant leadership accounts for employee extrarole behaviors. *Journal of Business & Psychology*, *30*, 657–675. doi:10.1007/s10869-014-9388-z

- Patiar, A., & Wang, Y. (2016). The effects of transformational leadership and organizational commitment on hotel departmental performance. International *Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 28*, 586-608. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-01-2014-0050
- Patnaik, B. C. M., Satpathy, I., & Das, C. (2015). The dynamics of disengagement to departure—An experience. *Journal of Sustainable Development*, 8, 127–132. doi:10.5539/jsd.v8n6p127
- Paul, L., Coulter, E. H., Miller, L., McFadyen, A., Dorfman, J., & Mattison, P. G. G.
 (2014). Web-based physiotherapy for people moderately affected with multiple sclerosis; quantitative and qualitative data from a randomized, controlled pilot study. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, 28, 924–935. doi:10.1177/0269215514527995
- Pelletier, K. L. (2012). Perceptions of and reactions to leader toxicity: Do leader–follower relationships and identification with victim matter? *Leadership Quarterly*, 23, 412–424. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2011.09.011

- Pencarrick Hertzman, C., Meagher, N., & McGrail, K. M. (2013). Privacy by design at population data BC: A case study describing the technical, administrative, and physical controls for privacy-sensitive secondary use of personal information for research in the public interest. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*, 20, 25–28. doi:10.1136/amiajnl-2012-001011
- Peng, H., & Pierce J. (2015). Job- and organization-based psychological ownership:
 Relationship and outcomes. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *30*, 151–168.
 doi:10.1108.JMP-07-2012-0201
- Petrou, P., Demerouti, E., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2018). Crafting the change: The role of employee job crafting behaviors for successful organizational change. *Journal of Management*, 44, 1766–1792. doi:10.1177/0149206315624961
- Petrova, E., Dewing, J., & Camilleri, M. (2016). Confidentiality in participatory research:
 Challenges from one study. *Nursing Ethics*, 23, 442–454.
 doi:10.1177/0969733014564909
- Phillips, C. J., Marshall, A. P., Chaves, N. J., Jankelowitz, S. K., Lin, I. B., Loy, C. T.,
 ... Wilkinson, S. A. (2015). Experiences of using the theoretical domains
 framework across diverse clinical environments: A qualitative study. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare*, 8, 139–146. doi:10.2147/JMDH.S78458
- Piccoli, B., & De Witte, H. (2015). Job insecurity and emotional exhaustion: Testing psychological contract breach versus distributive injustice as indicators of lack of reciprocity. *Work & Stress*, 29, 246–263. doi:10.1080/0267873.2015.1075624

- Pierre, E. A. S., & Jackson, A. Y. (2014). Qualitative data analysis after coding. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 20, 715–719. doi:10.1177/1077800414532435
- Pietkiewicz, I., & Smith, J. A. (2014). A practical guide to using interpretative phenomenological analysis in qualitative research psychology. *Psychological Journal*, 20, 7–14. doi:10.14691/CPPJ.20.1.7
- Popli, S., Popli, S., Rizvi, I. A., & Rizvi, I. A. (2017). Leadership style and service orientation: The catalytic role of employee engagement. *Journal of Service Theory and Practice*, 27, 292–310. doi:10.1108/JSTP-07-2015-0151
- Popli, S., & Rizvi, I. A. (2015). Exploring the relationship between service orientation, employee engagement and perceived leadership style: A study of managers in the private service sector organizations in India. *Journal of Services Marketing*, 29, 59–70. doi:10.1108/JSM-06-2013-0151
- Popli, S., & Rizvi, I. A. (2016). Drivers of employee engagement: The role of leadership style. *Global Business Review*, *17*, 965–979. doi:10.1177/0972150916645701
- Pourbarkhordari, A., Zhou, E. H. I., & Pourkarimi, J. (2016). How individual-focused transformational leadership enhances its influence on job performance through employee work engagement. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 11, 249–261. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v11n2p249
- Proell, C. A., Sauer, S., & Rodgers, M. S. (2016). Credit where credit is due: A field survey of the interactive effects of credit expectations and leaders' credit allocation on employee turnover. *Human Resource Management*, 55, 341–355. doi:10.1002/hrm.21670

- Pulakos, E. D., Hanson, R. M., Arad, S., & Moye, N. (2015). Performance management can be fixed: An on-the job experiential learning approach for complex behavior change. *Industrial & Organizational Psychology*, 8, 51–76. doi:10.1017/iop.2014.2
- Purvis, R. L., Zagenczyk, T. J., & McCray, G. E. (2015). What's in it for me? Using expectancy theory and climate to explain stakeholder participation, its direction and intensity. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33, 3–14. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.03.003
- Qian, J., Lin, X., Han, Z. R., Chen, Z. X., & Hays, J. M. (2014). What matters in the relationship between mentoring and job-related stress? The moderating effects of protégés' traditionality and trust in mentor. *Journal of Management and Organization, 20*, 608–623. doi:10.1017/jmo.2014.46
- Qu, R., Janssen, O., & Shi, K. (2015). Transformational leadership and follower creativity: The mediating role of follower relational identification and the moderating role of leader creativity expectations. *Leadership Quarterly*, 26, 286– 299. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2014.12.004
- Quintana, M., & Morales, A. (2015). Learning from listservs: Collaboration, knowledge exchange, and the formation of distributed leadership for farmers' markets and the food movement. *Studies in the Education of Adults*, 47, 160–175. doi:10.1080/02660830.2015.11661682

- Raich, M., Müller, J., & Abfalter, D. (2014). Hybrid analysis of textual data: Grounding managerial decisions on intertwined qualitative and quantitative analysis.
 Management Decision, 52, 737–754. doi:10.1108/MD-03-2012-024
- Ramsey, H. L., Rose-Krasnor, L., Busseri, M. A., Gadbois, S., Bowker, A., & Findlay, L.
 (2015). Measuring psychological engagement in youth activity involvement. *Journal of Adolescence*, 45, 237–249. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2015.09
- Rapport, F., Clement, C., Doel, M. A., & Hutchings, H. A. (2015). Qualitative research and its methods in epilepsy: Contributing to an understanding of patients' lived experiences of the disease. *Epilepsy & Behavior*, 45, 94–100. doi:10.1016/j.yebeh.2015.01.040
- Rashid, M., Caine, V., & Goez, H. (2015). The encounters and challenges of ethnography as a methodology in health research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 14(5), 1–16. doi:10.1177/1609406915621421
- Raymer, S. D., Dobbs, J., Kelley, C. P., & Lindsay, D. R. (2018). Leadership education and development: Theory driven evolutions. Journal of Leadership Education, 17, 138–148. doi:10.12806/V17/I2/R1
- Rejno, A., & Berg, L. (2015). Strategies for handling ethical problems in end life care:
 Obstacles and possibilities. *Nursing Ethics*, 22, 778–789.
 doi:10.1177/0969733014547972
- Riggs, B. S., & Porter, C. O. (2017). Are there advantages to seeing leadership the same? A test of the mediating effects of LMX on the relationship between ILT

congruence and employee's development. *Leadership Quarterly*, 28, 285–299. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2016.10.009

Ring, C., & Kavussanu, M. (2018). The role of self-regulatory efficacy, moral disengagement and guilt on doping likelihood: A social cognitive theory perspective. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, *36*, 578–584. doi:10.1080/02640414.2017.1324206

Robinson, O. C. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11, 25–41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543

Robinson, T. E., Janssen, A., Harnett, P., Museth, K. E., Provan, P. J., Hills, D. J., & Shaw, T. (2017). Embedding continuous quality improvement processes in multidisciplinary teams in cancer care: Exploring the boundaries between quality and implementation science. *Australian Health Review*, *41*, 291–296. doi:10.1071/AH16052

- Roof, R. (2015). The association of individual spirituality on employee engagement: The spirit at work. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 130, 585–599. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2246-0
- Rosenberg, J. M., & Koehler, M. J. (2015). Context and technological pedagogical content knowledge (TPACK): A systematic review. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, 47, 186–210. doi:10.1080/15391523.2015.1052663

- Roskes, M. (2015). Constraints that help or hinder creative performance: A motivational approach. *Creativity and Innovation Management*, *24*, 197–206. doi:10.1111/caim.12086
- Røthing, M., Malterud, K., & Frich, J. C. (2015). Balancing needs as a family caregiver in Huntington's disease: A qualitative interview study. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 23, 569–576. doi:10.1111/hsc.12174
- Ruppel, P. S., & Mey, G. (2015). Grounded theory methodology: Narrativity revisited. *Integrative Psychological & Behavioral Science*, 49, 174–186. doi:10.1007/s12124-015-9301
- Saks, A. M., & Gruman, J. A. (2014). What do we really know about employee engagement? *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 25, 155–182. doi:10.1002/hrdq.21187
- Sanderson, S. C., Linderman, M. D., Suckiel, S. A., Diaz, G. A., Zinberg, R. E., Ferryman, K., . . . Schadt, E. E. (2016). Motivations, concerns and preferences of personal genome sequencing research participants: Baseline findings from the HealthSeq project. *European Journal of Human Genetics*, 24, 14–20. doi:10.1038/ejhg.2015.118
- Sanner-Stiehr, E., & Kueny, C. R. (2017). From the top-down: Transformational leadership considerations for health care organizations. *Journal of Hospital Administration*, 6(4), 1–9. doi:10.5430/jha.v6n4p1

- Saunders, B., Kitzinger, J., & Kitzinger, C. (2015). Participant anonymity in the internet age: From theory to practice. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 12, 125–137. doi:10.1080/14780887.2014.948697
- Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., . . . Jinks, C. (2018). Saturation in qualitative research: exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & Quantity*, 52, 1893–1907. doi:10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8
- Savage, A., Februhartanty, J., & Worsley, A. (2017). Adolescent women as a key target population for community nutrition education programs in Indonesia. *Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 26, 484–493. doi:10.6133/apjcn.032016.15
- Sawyer, A., Pushpa-Rajah, A., Chhoa, C., Duley, L., & Ayers, S. (2017). Women's views and experiences of two alternative consent pathways for participation in a preterm intrapartum trial: A qualitative study. *Trials*, 18, 422–430. doi:10.1186/s13063-017-2149-3
- Schaubroeck, J. M., Lam, S. S. K., & Peng, A. C. (2016). Can peers' ethical and transformational leadership improve coworkers' service quality? A latent growth analysis. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 133, 45–58. doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2016.02.002

Schaufeli, W. B. (2015). Engaging leadership in the job demands-resources model. *Career Development International*, 20, 446–463. doi:10.1108/CDI-02-2015-0025

Schaufeli, W. B., Salanova, M., González-Romá, V., & Bakker, A. B. (2002). The measurement of engagement and burnout: A two sample confirmatory factor

analytic approach. Journal of Happiness Studies, 3, 71–92.

doi:10.1023/A:1015630930326

- Schilpzand, P., De Pater, I. E., & Erez, A. (2016). Workplace incivility: A review of the literature and agenda for future research. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 37, S57–S88. doi:10.1002/job.1976
- Schumacher, D., Schreurs, B., Van Emmerik, H., & De Witte, H. (2016). Explaining the relation between job insecurity and employee outcomes during organizational change: A multiple group comparison. *Human Resource Management*, 55, 809-827. doi:10.1002/hrm.21687
- Seitz, S. (2016). Pixilated partnerships, overcoming obstacles in qualitative interviews via Skype: A research note. *Qualitative Research*, 16, 229–235. doi:10.1177/146879411557701
- Seljak, J., & Kvas, A. (2015). Three-stage data envelopment analysis as a tool for nurse leader performance appraisals: Case study. *Sage Open*, 5(2), 1–10. doi:10.1177/2158244015577666
- Seo, J. J., Nahrgang, J. D., Carter, M. Z., & Hom, P. W. (2017). Not all differentiation is the same: Examining the moderating effects of leader-member exchange (LMX) configurations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *103*, 478–495. doi:10.1037/apl0000262
- Sguera, F., Bagozzi, R. P., Huy, Q. N., Boss, R. W., & Boss, D. S. (2016). Curtailing the harmful effects of workplace incivility: The role of structural demands and

organization-provided resources. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 95, 115–127. doi:10.1016/jvb.2016.08.004

- Shantz, A., Alfes, K., & Latham, G. P. (2016). The buffering effect of perceived organizational support on the relationship between work engagement and behavioral outcomes. *Human Resource Management*, 55, 25-38. doi:10.1002/hrm.21653
- Shapka, J. D., Domene, J. F., Khan, S., & Yang, L. M. (2016). Online versus in-person interviews with adolescents: An exploration of data equivalence. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 58, 361–367. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2016.01.016
- Shaukat, R., Yousaf, A., & Sanders, K. (2017). Examining the linkages between relationship conflict, performance and turnover intentions: Roles of job burnout as a mediator. *International Journal of Conflict Management*, 28, 4–23. doi:10.1109/IJCMA-08-2015-0051
- Shaw, J. D., & Gupta, N. (2015). Let the evidence speak again! Financial incentives are more effective than we thought. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 25, 281-293. doi: 10.1111/1748-8583.12080
- Sheehan, M., Grant, K., & Garavan, T. (2018). Strategic talent management: A macro and micro analysis of current issues in hospitality and tourism. *Worldwide Hospitality and Tourism Themes*, 10, 28–41. doi:10.1108/WHATT-10-2017-0062
- Shepherd, D., & Button, M. (2018). Organizational inhibitions to addressing occupational fraud: A theory of differential rationalization. *Deviant Behavior*, 1–21. doi:10.1080/01639625.2018.1453009

Shuck, B., & Reio, T. G., Jr. (2014). Employee engagement and well-being: A moderation model and implications for practice. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 21, 43–58. doi:10.1177/1548051813494240

Shuck, B., Zigarmi, D., & Owen, J. (2015). Psychological needs, engagement, and work intentions: A Bayesian multi-measurement mediation approach and implications for HRD. *European Journal of Training and Development*, 39, 2–21. doi:10.1108/EJTD-08-2014-0061

Shweiki, E., Martin, N. D., Beekley, A. C., Jenoff, J. S., Koenig, G. J., Kaulback, K. R.,
... Cohen, M. J. (2015). Applying expectancy theory to residency training:
Proposing opportunities to understand resident motivation and enhance residency training. *Advances in Medical Education and Practice*, 6, 339–346.
doi:10.2147/AMEP.S76587

- Sijbom, R. B., Lang, J. W., & Anseel, F. (2018). Leaders' achievement goals predict employee burnout above and beyond employees' own achievement goals. *Journal* of Personality. 1–13. doi:10.1111/jopy.12427
- Simpson, A., & Quigley, C. F. (2016). Member checking process with adolescent students: Not just reading a transcript. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 377–392. Retrieved from http:// tqr.nova.edu
- Singh, N., Dev, S., & Sengupta, S. (2017). Perceived toxicity in leaders: Through the demographic lens of subordinates. *Procedia Computer Science*, 122, 114–121. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2017.11.349

Singh, R. (2016). The impact of intrinsic and extrinsic motivators on employee engagement in information organizations. *Journal of Education for Library and Information Science*, 57, 197–206. doi:10.12783/issn.2328-2967/57/2/11

Skjelsbæk, I. (2016). Interpreting the interpreter: Navigating translation, interpretation and mediation. *Culture and Psychology*, 22, 502–519. doi:10.1177/1354067X16650830

- Slemp, G. R., Kern, M. L., Patrick, K. J., & Ryan, R. M. (2018). Leader autonomy support in the workplace: A meta-analytic review. *Motivation and Emotion*, 1–19. doi:10.1007/S11031-018-9698-y
- Smollan, R. K. (2015). Causes of stress before, during and after organizational change: A qualitative study. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 28, 301–314. doi:10.1108/JOCM-03-2014-0055
- So, K. K. F., King, C., Sparks, B. A., & Wang, Y. (2016). The role of customer engagement in building consumer loyalty in tourism brands. *Journal of Travel Research*, 55, 64–78. doi:10.1177/0047287514541008
- Soliman, M., & Wahba, M. S. (2018). Investigating influencers of employee engagement in travel agents in Egypt. *Anatolia*, 1–15. doi:10.1080/13032917.2018.1503965
- Solnet, D., Kralj, A., & Baum, T. (2015). 360 degrees of pressure the changing role of the HR professional in the hospitality industry. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 39, 271–292. doi:10.1177/1096348012471380

- Sonnentag, S., & Kühnel, J. (2016). Coming back to work in the morning: Psychological detachment and reattachment as predictors of work engagement. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, *21*, 373–390. doi:10.1037/ocp0000020
- Sotiriadou, P., Brouwers, J., & Le, T-A. (2014). Choosing a qualitative data analysis tool:
 A comparison of NVivo and Leximancer. *Annals of Leisure Research*, *17*, 218–234. doi:10.1080/11745398.2014.902292
- Spicker, P. (2018). The real dependent variable problem: The limitations of quantitative analysis in comparative policy studies. *Social Policy & Administration*, 52, 216– 228. doi:10.1111/spol.12308
- Srivastava, A. P., & Dhar, R. L. (2016). Impact of Leader member exchange, human resource management practices and psychological empowerment on extra role performances: The mediating role of organisational commitment. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 65, 351–377. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-01-2014-0009
- Supanti, D., Butcher, K., & Fredline, L. (2015). Enhancing the employer-employee relationship through corporate social responsibility (CSR) engagement.
 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 27, 1479–1498. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-07-2014-0319

 Swensen, S., Gorringe, G., Caviness, J., & Peters, D. (2016). Leadership by design: Intentional organization development of physician leaders. *Journal of Management Development, 35*, 549–570. doi:10.1108/JMD-08-2014-0080

- Szczepańska-Woszczyna, K., & Kurowska-Pysz, J. (2016). Sustainable business development through leadership in SMEs. *Ekonomia i Zarzadzanie*, 8, 57–69. doi:10.1515/emj-2016-0024
- Tankard, M. E., & Paluck, E. L. (2016). Norm perception as a vehicle for social change. Social Issues and Policy Review, 10, 181–211. doi:10.1111/sipr.12022
- Taneja, S., Sewell, S. S., & Odom, R. Y. (2015). A culture of employee engagement: A strategic perspective for global managers. *Journal of Business Strategy*, 36, 46– 56. doi:10.1108/JBS-06-2014-0062
- Tariq, H., & Weng, Q. (2018). Accountability breeds response-ability: Instrumental contemplation of abusive supervision. *Personnel Review*, 47, 1019–1042. doi:10.1108/PR-05-2017-0149
- Taştan, S. B., & Davoudi, S. M. M. (2015). An examination of the relationship between leader-member exchange and innovative work behavior with the moderating role of trust in leader: A study in the Turkish context. *Procedia—Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 181, 23–32. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.04.862
- Thomas, O., & Stoeckel, P. (2016). Hypertensive black men's perceptions of a nurse protocol for medication self-administration. *Care Management Journals*, *17*, 37–46. doi:10.1891/1521-0987.17.1.37
- Thomas, S. (2015). *Exploring strategies for retaining information technology professionals: A case study* (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3681815)

- Tian, M., Risku, M., & Collin, K. (2016). A meta-analysis of distributed leadership from 2002 to 2013: Theory development, empirical evidence and future research focus. *Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 44*, 146–164. doi:10.1177/1741143214558576
- Tracey, J. B., Hinkin, T. R., Tran, T. L. B., Emigh, T., Kingra, M., Taylor, J., & Thorek,
 D. (2015). A field study of new employee training programs industry practices and strategic insights. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 56, 345–354.
 doi:10.1177/1938965514554211
- Tran, V. T., Porcher, R., Tran, V. C., & Ravaud, P. (2017). Predicting data saturation in qualitative surveys with mathematical models from ecological research. *Journal* of Clinical Epidemiology, 82, 71-78. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.10.001
- Tsang, E. W. (2014). Case studies and generalization in information systems research: A critical realist perspective. *Journal of Strategic Information Systems*, 23, 174–186. doi:10.1016/j.jsis.2013.09.002
- Tu, X. (2016). Conditions for the co-production of new immigrant services in Hong Kong. *International Journal of Public Administration*, 39, 1067–1076. doi:10.1080/01900692.2016.1177838

Tuna, M., Ghazzawi, I., Yesiltas, M., Tuna, A. A., & Arslan, S. (2016). The effects of the perceived external prestige of the organization on employee deviant workplace behavior: The mediating role of job satisfaction. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 28*, 366–396. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-04-2014-0182

- Tung, F. C. (2016). Does transformational, ambidextrous, transactional leadership promote employee creativity? Mediating effects of empowerment and promotion focus. *International Journal of Manpower*, 37, 1250-1263. doi:10.1108/IJM-09-2014-0177
- Ullström, S., Sachs, M. A., Hansson, J., Øvretveit, J., & Brommels, M. (2014). Suffering in silence: A qualitative study of second victims of adverse events. *BMJ Quality* and Safety, 23, 325–331. doi:10.1136/bmjqs-2013-002035
- Upadyaya, K., Vartiainen, M., & Salmela-Aro, K. (2016). From job demands and resources to work engagement, burnout, life satisfaction, depressive symptoms, and occupational health. *Burnout Research*, 3(4), 101–108. doi:10.1016/j.burn.2016.10.001
- Uri, T. (2015). The strengths and limitations of using situational analysis grounded theory as research methodology. *Journal of Ethnographic & Qualitative Research*, 10, 135–151. Retrieved from https://www.jeqr.org
- Vaismoradi, M., Jones, J., Turunen, H., & Snelgrove, S. (2016). Theme development in qualitative content analysis and thematic analysis. *Journal of Nursing Education* and Practice, 6(5), 100-110. doi:10.5430/jnep.v6n5p100
- Vandenabeele, W. (2014). Explaining public service motivation: The role of leadership and basic needs satisfaction. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, 34, 153– 173. doi:10.1177.0734371x14521458
- Vander Elst, T., De Cuyper, N., Baillien, E., Niesen, W., & De Witte, H. (2016). Perceived control and psychological contract breach as explanations of the

relationships between job insecurity, job strain and coping reactions: Towards a theoretical integration. *Stress and Health*, *32*, 100–116. doi:10.1002/smi.258

- van Wijk, J., Zietsma, C., Dorado, S., de Bakker, F. G., & Martí, I. (2018). Social innovation: Integrating micro, meso, and macro level insights from institutional theory. *Business & Society*, 1–32. doi:10.1177/0007650318789104
- van Wijngaarden, E., Leget, C., & Goossensen, A. (2015). Ready to give up on life: The lived experience of elderly people who feel life is completed and no longer worth living. *Social Science & Medicine*, *138*, 257–264. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.05.015
- Van Wingerden, J., & Van der Stoep, J. (2018). The motivational potential of meaningful work: Relationships with strengths use, work engagement, and performance. *PloS One*, *13*(6), 1–11. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0197599
- Varpio, L., Ajjawi, R., Monrouxe, L. V., O'brien, B. C., & Rees, C. E. (2017). Shedding the cobra effect: Problematising thematic emergence, triangulation, saturation and member checking. *Medical Education*, 51, 40–50. doi:10.1111/medu.13124
- Veletsianos, G., & Shepherdson, P. (2016). A systematic analysis and synthesis of the empirical MOOC literature published in 2013–2015. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 17, 198–221. doi:10.19173/irrodl.v17i2.2448
- Velten, L., & Lashley, C. (2017). The meaning of cultural diversity among staff as it pertains to employee motivation. *Research in Hospitality Management*, 7, 105– 113. doi:1080/22243534.2017.1444718

- Victor, J., & Hoole, C. (2017). The influence of organisational rewards on workplace trust and work engagement. SA Journal of Human Resource Management, 15, 1– 14. doi:10.4102/sajhrm.v15i0.853
- Voegtlin, C., & Greenwood, M. (2016). Corporate social responsibility and human resource management: A systematic review and conceptual analysis. *Human Resource Management Review*, 26(3), 181–197. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.12.003
- Vogel, J. P., Bohren, M. A., Tunçalp, Ö., Oladapo, O. T., Adanu, R. M., Baldé, M. D.,
 ... Maya, E. T. (2015). How women are treated during facility-based childbirth:
 Development and validation of measurement tools in four countries–phase 1
 formative research study protocol. *Reproductive Health*, *12*, 60–70.
 doi:10.1186/s12978-015-0047-2
- Vroom, V. H. (1964). Work and motivation. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Vroom, V. (2013). Expectancy theory. In E. Kessler (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of management theory* (pp. 272–277). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Walters, G. D. (2015). Proactive criminal thinking and the transmission of differential association: A cross-lagged multi-wave path analysis. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 42, 1128–1144. doi:10.1177/0093854815582042
- Walther, A., Möltner, H., & Morner, M. (2017). Non-executive director's motivation to continue serving on boards: A self-determination theory perspective. *Corporate Governance: The International Journal of Business in Society, 17,* 64–76. doi:10.1108/CG-05-2016-0120

Walumbwa, F. O., Hartnell, C. A., & Misati, E. (2017). Does ethical leadership enhance group learning behavior? Examining the mediating influence of group ethical conduct, justice climate, and peer justice. *Journal of Business Research*, 72, 14-23. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2016.11.013

Wang, H. J., Lu, C. Q., & Siu, O. L. (2015). Job insecurity and job performance: The moderating role of organizational justice and the mediating role of work engagement. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *100*, 1249–1258. doi:10.1037/a0038330

- Wang, W., Hernandez, I., Newman, D. A., He, J., & Bian, J. (2016). Twitter analysis:
 Studying US weekly trends in work stress and emotion. *Applied Psychology: An International Review*, 65, 355-378. doi:10.1111/apps.12065
- Watts, D. J. (2016). What does dental professionalism mean to you? *Faculty Dental Journal*, *7*, 122–125. doi:10.1308/rcsfdj.2016.122

Weng, A. W. T. (2017). Leadership and communication in HCMC, Vietnam. International Journal of Business and Management, 12, 111–120. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v12n6p111

- West, D., & Blackman, D. (2015). Performance management in the public sector. Australian Journal of Public Administration, 74, 73–81. doi:10.1111/1467-8500.12130
- Whittemore, A. H. (2014). Phenomenology and city planning. *Journal of Planning, Education, and Research, 34*, 301–308. doi:10.1177/0739456X14536989

- Williams, S. E., Vellozzi, C., Edwards, K. M., Moore, K. L., Sharma, D., & Creech, C. B. (2014). Evaluation of the feasibility of a state-based vaccine safety advice network. *Vaccine*, *32*, 901–903. doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2013.12.062
- Wilson, A. (2015). A guide to phenomenological research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(34), 38–43. doi:10.7748/ns.29.34.38.e8821
- Wilson, A. D., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Manning, L. P. (2016). Using paired depth interviews to collect qualitative data. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 1549–1573.
 Retrieved from https://tqr.nova.edu
- Wirth, R., Houts, C. R., & Deal, L. S. (2016). Rasch Modeling. *Value in Health, 19*(3), A109. doi:10.1016/j.jval.2016.03.1841
- Wirtz, J., & Jerger, C. (2016). Managing service employees: Literature review, expert opinions, and research directions. *Service Industries Journal*, 36, 757–788. doi:10.1080/02642069.2016.1278432
- Wise, T., Arnone, D., Marwood, L., Zahn, R., Lythe, K. E., & Young, A. H. (2016).
 Recruiting for research studies using online public advertisements: Examples from research in affective disorders. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, *12*, 279–285. doi:10.2196/jmir.5239

Wolgemuth, J. R., Erdil-Moody, Z., Opsal, T., Cross, J. E., Kaanta, T., Dickmann, E. M., & Colomer, S. (2015). Participants' experiences of the qualitative interview:
Considering the importance of research paradigms. *Qualitative Research*, 15, 351-372. doi:10.1177/1468794114524222

Wong, S. I., & Glessner, S. R. (2015). The thin line between empowering and laissezfaire leadership: An expectancy-match perspective. *Journal of Management*, 44, 757-783. doi:10.1177/0149206315574597

Woods, M., Paulus, T., Atkins, D. P., & Macklin, R. (2016). Advancing qualitative research using qualitative data analysis software (QDAS)? Reviewing potential versus practice in published studies using ATLAS.ti and NVivo, 1994–2013. *Social Science Computer Review*, *34*, 597–617. doi:10.1177/0894439315596311

- Xiong, H. B., & Fang, P. (2014). Authentic leadership, collective efficacy, and group performance: An empirical study in China. *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, 42, 921–932. doi:10.2224/sbp.2014.42.6.921
- Yahaya, R., & Ebrahim, F. (2016). Leadership styles and organizational commitment: Literature review. *Journal of Management Development*, 35, 190–216. doi:10.1108/JMD-01-2015-0004
- Yap, J. B. H., Abdul-Rahman, H., & Chen, W. (2017). Collaborative model: Managing design changes with reusable project experiences through project learning and effective communication. *International Journal of Project Management*, 35, 1253–1271. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.04.010

Yardley, L., & Bishop, F. L. (2015). Using mixed methods in health research: Benefits and challenges. *British Journal of Health Psychology*, 20, 1–4. doi:10.1111/bjhp.12126

- Yazan, B. (2015). Three approaches to case study methods in education: Yin, Merriam, and Stake. *Qualitative Report*, 20,134–152. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr
- Yin, R. K. (2009). Case study research: Design and methods. London, England: Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Designs and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yip, C., Han, N. L. R., & Sng, B. L. (2016). Legal and ethical issues in research. *Indian Journal of Anaesthesia*, 60, 684–688. doi:10.4103/0019-5049.190627
- Yoerger, M., Crowe, J., & Allen, J. A. (2015). Participate or else!: The effect of participation in decision-making in meetings on employee engagement. *Consulting Psychology Journal: Practice and Research*, 67, 65–80.
 doi:10.1037/cpb0000029
- Yüksel, A. (2017). A critique of "Response Bias" in the tourism, travel and hospitality research. *Tourism Management*, *59*, 376–384. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2016.08.003
- Zheng, J., Wu, G., & Xie, H. (2017). Impacts of leadership on project-based organizational innovation performance: The mediator of knowledge sharing and moderator of social capital. *Sustainability*, 9, 1-22. doi:10.3390/su9101893

Interview Title: Strategies to Address Employee Disengagement

- 1. The interview session will commence with greetings and introductions.
- 2. The study participants will have previously read the informed consent form and provided their consent via e-mail, agreeing to participate in the research. I will thank the participant for their agreement to participate in the research study. I will also provide information regarding the member checking process that will follow the transcription and interpretation of the data. Following transcript interpretation, I will schedule time with the interview participants for member checking procedures to assist with ensuring the reliability and validity of the data.
- 3. The participant will be given a hard copy print out of the informed consent letter for their records.
- 4. I will turn on the audio recorder and I will note the date, time, and location.
- I will indicate the coded sequential representation of the participant's name e.g., 'respondent R01' on the audio recording, documented on my copy of the consent form and the interview will begin.
- Each participant will be given the required time to fully answer each predetermined interview question in detail (including any additional followup/probing questions).

At the close of the interview, I will thank each research participant for their time and participation in the study.